
 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • April 7, 2021 

 

With Petr Mrazek back, Hurricanes have goaltending decisions to make at trade deadline  

By Chip Alexander  

For the Carolina Hurricanes, the sprint to the finish line of the 
regular season has begun. 

The Canes host the Florida Panthers on Tuesday and 
Thursday in what‘s presumably a preview of what should be 
a Central Division first- or second-round playoff series. The 
top four teams in each division qualify and the Panthers (26-
9-4) go into Tuesday’s game first in the division with 56 
points and the Canes (25-9-3) third with 53, one point behind 
Tampa Bay. 

The Panthers have played 39 games and the Canes 37, so 
the Canes’ two games-in-hand on Florida won’t change until 
after the two-game set at PNC Arena. Tampa Bay (26-10-2) 
has played 38 games. 

With 19 games remaining in the condensed season, the 
Canes have a goaltending equation that needs clarifying. 
Three goalies are healthy: James Reimer, Alex Nedeljkovic 
and now Petr Mrazek.  

There aren’t enough games left to keep all three fresh. There 
won’t be enough practice time to keep three sharp. Someone 
must sit, but whom? 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour has been able to slip that 
question during Mrazek’s long rehab from thumb surgery. 
Reimer and Nedeljkovic played. But Mrazek returned Sunday 
for his first NHL game since Jan. 30 and shut out the Dallas 
Stars, 1-0 — no easy task. 

Mrazek was in the starter’s crease at Tuesday’s morning 
skate and the likely starter against the Panthers. Nedeljkovic 
manned the other net and will be the backup Tuesday.  

Brind’Amour was asked if Mrazek and Nedeljkovic would be 
the top two goalies moving forward. 

“Nope, we’ve got three,” he said. 

Will all three get games moving forward? 

“I’ve got three guys I’ve got to figure out how to work them 
in,” Brind’Amour said. “I like all of them. Right now Petr has 
got to get his game conditioning going so he can be ready, 
getting up to speed fully and feel good about everything. 
Obviously, he played well the other night but I’ve got to keep 
the other guys engaged, too. A bit of a challenge but great to 
have great options.” 

The question arose immediately after Sunday’s game about 
the goaltending situation. 

“It’s great to know that Petr’s back as far as being sharp and 
there are no questions there. He’d been out a long time,” 
Brind’Amour said Sunday. “The question that’s obviously 
going to come is what kind of workload do you give him, and 
he’s got to have a few starts to really get in the groove of 
playing every day or that conditioning aspect.” 

The goaltending question might be easier to answer if 
Mrazek had struggled a bit Sunday but he made 28 saves. 
He was strong when things were tight, in the final minutes of 
regulation as the Stars pulled their goalie for a sixth attacker 
and attacked, hunting a tying goal. 

“He didn’t have a lot of work for two (periods) and then when 
we needed him, he was there in the last five minutes,” 
Brind’Amour said. “He made three or more spectacular, 
especially weird ones that got in that he couldn’t see. They 
weren’t Grade-A’s but they were coming from angles and 
screens. He fought through it. He was good, obviously.” 

If the Canes, with an eye to the playoffs, determine Mrazek 
will be their No. 1 goalie, they will give him considerable work 
in the final 19 games. His shutout Sunday was his third in 
five starts this season and his numbers remain eye-opening: 
A 0.74 goals-against average and .968 save percentage. 

Trade could be an option 

An option, and general manager Don Waddell has broached 
the idea a time or two, would be trading one of the goalies. 
The NHL trade deadline is Monday, April 12 and the Canes 
might be looking for another forward with Brock McGinn’s 
status now in doubt. 

McGinn, a tough winger who never seems to come out of a 
game and not return, did just that Sunday. McGinn had an 
upper-body injury and Brind’Amour said Tuesday that 
McGinn still was being evaluated. 

There’s also the matter of Teuvo Teravainen. The winger 
remains sidelined with concussion symptoms, his return 
timetable unknown. COVID-19 and the concussion have 
limited him to 13 games this season. 

Reimer has a 14-4-1 record with a 2.71 GAA and .905 save 
percentage. Nedeljkovic, who was named the NHL rookie of 
the month for March, is 8-4-2 with a 2.12 GAA and .924 
percentage.  

“I would say Alex and (Reimer) both played really, really 
well,” Mrazek said after Sunday’s game. “They gave the 
team a chance to win every night and they did a great job.” 

That was in February and March. It’s April and Mrazek is 
back.  

All three goalies are in the final years of their respective 
contacts, and Mrazek and Reimer are due to become 
unrestricted free agents after the season. That will factor into 
any trade discussion while offering an added financial 
incentive for all three. 

It’s not a goaltending quandary but it does need clarifying.  

Carolina Hurricanes vs Florida Panthers 

 When: Tuesday, 7 p.m. 
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 Where: PNC Arena, Raleigh.  TV: BSSO (Bally Sports).

 

How the Hurricanes inched closer to the first-place Florida Panthers  

By Chip Alexander  

The race is getting tighter at the top of the NHL’s Central 
Division. 

The Carolina Hurricanes did their part to tighten the squeeze 
Tuesday, surging past the Florida Panthers with four goals in 
the third period for a 5-2 victory at PNC Arena. 

The Canes (26-9-3) have 55 points, moving within one point 
of the first-place Panthers (26-10-4), and have two games in 
hand on Florida. Tampa Bay, the 2020 Stanley Cup 
champion, was beaten Tuesday by Columbus and dipped to 
third place with 54 points. It’s that close. 

The Canes trailed 2-1 entering the third period and the 
Panthers were 18-0-1 when leading after two periods this 
season. But Dougie Hamilton scored a power-play goal to tie 
the score 45 seconds into the period, and Jordan Staal gave 
the Canes the lead at 8:52 of the third with the first of his two 
goals. 

“Going into the third period it was a good game, they’re a 
good team, so we couldn’t get down on ourselves for being 
in the position we were in,” Canes center Vincent Trocheck 
said. “We just had to go out there in the third period and play 
our game.” 

Staal’s shot from the left circle slipped through the pads of 
goalie Sergei Bobrovsky. Defenseman Radko Gudas tried to 
clear the puck before it crossed the goal line but it was then 
kicked into the net as the Canes took the 3-2 lead. 

After the Panthers pulled Bobrovsky for a sixth attacker, 
Staal fought off two defenders for a tough empty net score. 
Jesper Fast soon added another as the Canes improved to 
4-0-1 this season the Panthers, who rolled into Tuesday’s 
game with a six-game winning streak. 

“It was physical but it was also really fast,” Canes coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said of the game. “That team is high octane, 
Florida. They transition really well and you make any little 
mistake in the (offensive) zone and they’re going the other 
way.  

“It was an interesting game that way. We weren’t at our best 
but our guys got going there at the end and had some key 
moments. It wasn’t a dominant game by any means but in 
key moments they made the difference, really.” 

Bobrovsky twice had the puck get past him in the second 
period but only one hurt him. Trocheck scored a power-play 
goal for the Canes, his fifth goal in the five games against his 
former team, but Sebastian Aho had a goal disallowed earlier 
in the second because of a quick whistle by referee Wes 
McCauley. 

Canes goalie Petr Mrazek was back in net after his 28-save 
shutout of the Dallas Stars on Sunday, his first NHL game 
since Jan. 30. Mrazek had some quality saves Tuesday 
although Barkov beat him twice. 

“It was a good game, it was a weird game,” Staal said. “They 
played well, they created lots. I felt like our first and second 
was just OK, we created a little bit, but ‘Raz played really 
well and made some really big saves.” 

In the first, Barkov followed up a rebound for his 15th of the 
season. After Trocheck scored in the second off an Aho 
pass, Barkov was unchecked in the Canes zone and blasted 
a shot from the right circle past Mrazek for his 16th. 

Aho, who had three assists in the game, hopped on a loose 
puck and appeared to tie the score 1-1, but McCauley had 
blown the play dead before Aho’s shot, believing Bobrovsky 
had stopped the puck. After a review, the call was a no-goal 
as Canes fans in the crowd of 4,987 loudly booed. 

Mrazek denied Barkov a hat trick in the third when the 
forward again had an open look from the slot. 

“Both goalies made some sick saves,” Brind’Amour said.  

Hamilton’s goal initially was credited to Trocheck, who 
appeared to get a piece of the shot in the slot. Hamilton 
picked up his fifth of the season on a shot from the point. 

“It may not always be pretty and may not be always perfect 
but we’re going to find a way to compete as hard as we can 
and continue to try to find a way to win games,” Staal said.
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How the Hurricanes’ trade deadline decisions might be impacted by the Seattle Kraken 
expansion draft 

By Sara Civian 

It’s almost useless to think about how the Carolina 
Hurricanes, or any team, will approach the NHL’s April 12 
trade deadline without giving an abundance of context. 

There are short-term moves that would have made perfect 
sense in years past — like a rental for these Hurricanes — 
but now require extensive financial planning. Long-term 
moves are no better, as the here-to-stay flat cap complicates 
taking on multiyear contracts. 

And then there’s the expansion draft. 

The Athletic’s Pierre LeBrun recently covered the Seattle 
Kraken’s impact on this trade deadline, and how teams might 
be looking to reach “verbal understandings” with Seattle 
ahead of the deadline. Obviously, more or less knowing 
which player Seattle might select from your roster has its 
advantages — like preparing for that hole in the roster at this 
trade deadline and/or being able to justify spending more 
money. That comes as a cost, though, and a lot of times that 
cost looks like giving up two or three more pieces to a 
middleman for the prize of certainty. 

Would one of these handshake agreements be worth it for 
the Hurricanes? 

To answer that question, let’s start by taking a stab at a 
standard, updated mock protected list. And remember: The 
Canes can either protect seven forwards, three defensemen 
and one goalie or eight skaters and one goalie. Also 
remember that Martin Necas is exempt. 

Forwards 
Jordan Staal (NMC) 
Sebastian Aho 
Andrei Svechnikov 
Teuvo Teravainen 
Vincent Trocheck 
Nino Niederreiter 
Jesper Fast 

Defensemen 
Jaccob Slavin 
Brett Pesce 
… Jake Bean? 

Goalie 
Petr Mrazek (assuming he re-signs) 

This exercise is always so fun but so difficult for anyone not 
employed by the Kraken’s front office because which player 
the Canes “should” protect isn’t all about who their best 
players are. How are the Kraken structuring their roster, 
based on who else is available around the league? What 
type of contracts are they looking to take on when it’s time 
for them to select a player from the Canes? And where are 
the Canes financially? 

This is why I chose to protect Fast out of a final forward 
grouping of Fast, Warren Foegele and Brock McGinn (other 
than the fact that Foegele is a restricted free agent and 
McGinn unrestricted at the end of this season). Fast is simply 
on a good contract right now. (Note: If Foegele is re-signed 
or Steven Lorentz plays his 27th game of the season 
Tuesday, either will satisfy the requirement to expose at least 
one forward in the expansion draft.) 

This also makes me wonder what the Canes should do with 
Bean. It’s fair to assume that one of the reasons the Canes 
keep their defense so stacked is expansion draft strategy — 
they won’t be hurting too bad if, say, they re-sign Dougie 
Hamilton before the expansion draft and have to protect him. 

If the Kraken wanted to take Brady Skjei’s or Jake Gardiner’s 
contract off the Hurricanes’ hands, there will be no 
complaints from Raleigh about it. More likely, they would 
snatch up either Haydn Fleury (who has one year left on his 
contract at a $1.3 annual average value before restricted free 
agency) or Bean (an RFA after this season), considering 
Seattle general manager Ron Francis drafted both players 
himself when he was running the Canes and had high hopes 
for them that seem to be at least somewhat coming to 
fruition. 

Obviously — especially with two relatively young players — 
things could go uphill or downhill on a dime, performance-
wise, for the rest of the season. But if the Canes haven’t 
signed Hamilton by the expansion draft, might they protect 
Bean? 

He’s cooled off a bit, but he had a sort of welcome-to-the-
show stretch of play and currently sits at one goal and 11 
points in 27 games. He’s generally looked comfortable in 
limited ice time, and I don’t anticipate a ridiculously pricey 
contract coming off his ELC at the end of this season. 
Protecting him is at least worth considering. 

It’s also worth letting him be the martyr, in a sense, knowing 
it’s highly likely the Kraken will select him. Folks have asked 
if the Hurricanes should trade Bean at the deadline to not 
“lose him for nothing” by exposing him in the expansion draft, 
and I get it, but losing someone for nothing is going to be 
inevitable. That’s what expansion drafts are. And life will go 
on if the Canes lose Bean in order to protect other assets, as 
unfortunate as it may be. 

Further, the Hurricanes could totally lean into the situation 
and tell Francis they’ll keep Bean (or Fleury) exposed if the 
Kraken agree to offload whatever other salary the Canes feel 
like offloading. Occam’s Razor tells us this convoluted 
scenario isn’t the most likely to happen, but it’s another one 
worth exploring. If the Canes plan to re-sign Hamilton, 
knowing Svechnikov’s contract and an undetermined goalie’s 
contract also loom, they’re going to need to get creative. 
Weaponizing Bean’s situation and Francis’ history with the 
franchise isn’t a terrible option. 
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And on that goalie situation, it remains impossible to predict 
at this point. The Canes need to leave one goalie exposed 
but at this point only have one goalie under contract for next 
season, Alex Nedeljkovic. Mrazek and James Reimer are 
both UFAs after the season. Nedeljkovic could be a UFA too 
but will be an RFA as long as he finishes the season with 27 
career games, which now seems almost certain (he’s at 20). 
Assuming Mrazek is the goalie to re-sign, Nedeljkovic could 
then be exposed. Depending how he finishes the season, he 
probably hasn’t proven enough through age 25 to be one of 
Seattle’s best options in net. The Canes could also give 
Jeremy Helvig a qualifying offer and leave him exposed, 
protecting Nedeljkovic. 

Hamilton’s contract negotiations are the biggest piece in this 
puzzle, but that’s tricky because it’s not going to get figured 
out any time soon. 

So what does this all mean for the Hurricanes six days away 
from the in-season trade deadline? 

Probably nothing for the immediate future. 

It would be an obvious risk for the Canes to make hard-and-
fast decisions on who they’re protecting with Hamilton 
unsigned, 20 games left in the regular season and the 
playoffs to play. But as Hurricanes GM and president Don 
Waddell is making his rounds this week, it’s definitely worth it 
to keep the expansion draft and its potential ramifications in 
mind. All of this could very much factor into any moves, or 
any non-moves, he makes.

 

Hurricanes erase deficit, storm past Panthers in 5-2 win 

Vincent Trocheck scored against his former team for the fifth 
straight game, and Petr Mrazek won for the second times in 
as many outings since returning from injury 

By Cory Lavalette 

RALEIGH — Jordan Staal scored the go-ahead goal in the 
third period as the Hurricanes rallied from behind to beat the 
Panthers 5-2 on Tuesday at PNC Arena. Vincent Trocheck 
and Dougie Hamilton both scored power play goals, and 
Staal and Jesper Fast added empty-net goals in the win. 

Three Thoughts 

1. Like the two games against Dallas, there was plenty of 
crashing and banging Tuesday between Florida and Carolina 
— 77 hits in all. But switching out the Stars for the Panthers 
added another element: speed. 

“It was physical, but it was also really fast,” Hurricanes coach 
Rod Brind’Amour said. “So it was way different in a lot of 
ways than the other night. That team there, they’re high-
octane, Florida. 

“They transition really well, and you make any little mistake 
in the O zone, they’re going the other way.” 

But the physicality was also there, and Carolina ended the 
game with two statement moments. 

Staal scored the first empty-net goal by powering through 
Aleksander Barkov and Patrik Hornqvist — Florida’s two 
most physical players all night — and willed the puck into the 
net. 

“He does that every night,” Trocheck said of Staal. “You 
know what you’re getting out of Jordo every night. He’s 

coming to play. He’s bringing his work boots, and he just 
leads by example out there. He’s the epitome of a captain.” 

Then Andrei Svechnikov, still mired in a bit of a slump, was 
the catalyst for the second empty-netter, shoving down 
Barkov in the Florida end and getting the puck to Sebastian 
Aho for the last of his three assists on a pass to Fast for the 
final goal. 

2. There was also spectacular goaltending. Sergei 
Bobrovsky (31 saves) was fantastic through two periods, but 
Petr Mrazek — making his second start since returning from 
injury — was even better. 

Florida dented Mrazek early, with Barkov scoring on a 
rebound 11:09 into the game, and the Panthers captain 
scored again late in the second period to help them regain 
the lead. But after Carolina evened the game again, Mrazek 
locked it down. 

First he stopped Mason Marchment on an odd-man rush, 
then one-upped that by stopping Noel Acciari twice on a 
breakaway to keep things even. 

“That was the difference in the game, no question,” 
Brind’Amour said of Mrazek’s play. “Both goalies made some 
sick saves. It was crazy, but at the end Petr really — there 
was a stretch there where the game could have went 
sideways, and he held us in there.” 

3. Carolina’s top-ranked power play had just one opportunity 
in each of its last four games, but on Tuesday it got four 
chances and scored twice. The Hurricanes also appeared to 
score right after another of the power plays expired, but a 
quick whistle by the referees led to the goal being waved off. 
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“We haven’t had too much power play lately (and) we haven’t 
scored in a few games either,” Aho said. “We want to show 
everyone that we still got it.” 

The Hurricanes are now converting 29.8% of their power 
plays, 3.4% higher than second-place Edmonton and two 
times more efficient than the league’s bottom five power 
plays. 

Number To Know 

19 — The number of games the Panthers had gone without 
a regulation loss when leading after two periods before the 
Hurricanes rallied in the third period on Tuesday. Florida had 
been 18-0-1 when entering the final period with a lead. 

They Said It 

“Horse.” 

— Trocheck’s first response when asked to describe Staal in 
three words. 

Plus 

Vincent Trocheck, Hurricanes center — The Hurricanes 
would certainly like to earn the top spot in the Central 
Division and a date against one of Chicago, Dallas or 
Nashville, but Trocheck would probably welcome a series 
against his old team. 

Trocheck’s second-period power play goal marked the fifth 
straight game he’s scored against his old team. He was also 
a net-front presence on Hamilton’s point shot on the power 
play that got past Bobrovsky 45 seconds into the third to 
make it 2-2. He was originally credited with the goal, but it 
was changed to Hamilton shortly after the game. 

The Carolina center now has points in 11 straight games 
dating back to Feb. 27 — not officially a point streak because 
he missed time with injury, but impressive nonetheless. 

“I don’t think there’s any secret,” Trocheck said while again 
denying he has any extra motivation against his old team. 
“It’s just luck of the draw, I guess. I’ve got some greasy ones 
against them this year.” 

Minus 

Warren Foegele and Nino Niederreiter, Hurricanes forwards 
— The two wingers, along with Staal, had the tough 
assignment of taking on the Barkov line, and the Florida 
captain had both of his goals against the trio. 

But while Staal got his redemption with a big third period, his 
two wingers were left with the breakdowns on the two 
Panthers’ goals.

 

 

Recap: Canes Come Up Big in Third to Top Panthers 

Canes score four unanswered goals in third to win 5-2 

By Michael Smith 

Trailing by one heading into the third period, the Carolina 
Hurricanes scored four unanswered goals to power past the 
Florida Panthers, 5-2. 

Jordan Staal scored a pair of goals, Vincent Trocheck posted 
a goal and an assist against his former team and Sebastian 
Aho recorded a trio of assists in the Canes' comeback win. 

"We weren't at our best, but our big guys got going there at 
the end," head coach Rod Brind'Amour said. "We had key 
moments. It wasn't a dominant game by any means, but in 
key moments, they made the difference, really." 

The Difference 

Jordan Staal is approaching his 1,000th career NHL game in 
what's been a productive season for the Canes' captain. He 
had gone 12 games without a goal, but in lucky No. 13, Staal 
scored two big ones - the game-winning goal and an empty-
net tally to seal the victory. 

Nearly nine minutes deep in a third period with the score 
even at two, Staal streaked down the near wing and fired a 
wrist shot that leaked through Sergei Bobrovsky. Radko 
Gudas saved the puck from crossing the goal line, until 
Owen Tippett crashed his own net and knocked the puck in. 

"I'm trying to shoot as hard as I can. I wouldn't say my shot is 
one of the heavier ones. I always ask Svechy to teach me 
how to shoot," Staal joked. "I saw my big bro do it the other 
night coming down the wing. He had a quick wrister. I tried to 
do the same thing, and I was fortunate it went in." 

With 100 seconds left in regulation, Staal shrugged off two 
defending sticks to find the empty net and give his team a 4-
2 advantage. Jesper Fast joined in on the empty-net fun not 
too long later. 

"You know what you're getting out of Jordo every night," 
Trocheck said. "He's coming to play. He's bringing his work 
boots. He just leads by example out there. He's the epitome 
of a captain." 

Fist Bumps 

Vincent Trocheck  
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Trocheck's former team can't stop him. 

Trocheck has scored a goal in each of the five games 
against the Panthers this season, and tonight he recorded 
two power-play points. 

A missed call robbed the Canes of the game-tying goal on 
the power play in the second period (more on that later), but 
Trocheck got one anyway on a man advantage with less 
than two minutes to play in the period. 

As the Canes worked the puck around the perimeter, Dougie 
Hamilton fished it off the near wall and swung it over to 
Andrei Svechnikov. The puck then went down to Sebastian 
Aho, who tried to center it to Trocheck in the slot. The puck 
deflected up and off Trocheck's stick as he knifed it past 
Bobrovsky to tie the game at one - a goal that stood even 
after Toronto reviewed it to confirm it was legally knocked 
into the net. 

"I don't think there's any secret. It's just luck of the draw, I 
guess," Trocheck shrugged. "I've gotten some greasy ones 
against them this year." 

The official scorers awarded Trocheck with a second power-
play goal in the first minute of the third period, but the team 
seemed pretty adamant on the ice that it was Hamilton's 
goal. Sure enough, the scoring change was made after the 
game, and Trocheck was given the primary assist on the 
tally. 

Trocheck has now tallied a least a point in each of his last 11 
games played (6g, 9a). He ranks tied for the team lead in 
goals (15) and is tied for second on the team in points (31). 

Power Play 

After just one power play in each of their last four games, the 
Canes went 2-for-4 on the man advantage with two critical 
game-tying goals. Trocheck had the first late in the second 
period to tie the game, through Aleksander Barkov quickly 
answered with his second of the game shortly after to put the 
Panthers ahead 2-1 heading into the intermission. 

The Canes had almost 80 seconds of power play time to 
begin the third period, and they wanted to make it count. 

"These guys know they're never out of a game, and that's 
what I love about them," Brind'Amour said. "You go up and 
down our lineup, everybody plays hard." 

"The mindset was to get some momentum and get some 
shots. Hopefully we score on the power play and tie the 
game, and we did," Aho said. "That gave us a lot of 
confidence and momentum, and we took off. It was a solid, 
solid period for us." 

Dougie Hamilton's wrist shot from the point had eyes through 
traffic and the reaching sticks of Trocheck and Staal to beat 
Bobrovsky and tie the game at two. 

"We got a few looks tonight," Brind'Amour said. "We were 
able to get a couple, and that was the difference in the 
game." 

Petr Mrazek  

Lost in the four goals that the Canes scored in the third 
period was the stout play of Mrazek in net. The Canes' 
netminder followed up a 28-save shutout in his return to the 
crease with a 34-save performance, which earned him the 
third star of the game. 

Mrazek helped keep the Canes within striking distance for 
two periods, and when the game was on the line in the third 
period, he came up with his best work. Shortly after Hamilton 
tied the game at two on the power play, Mrazek turned aside 
Mason Marchment, who snuck in behind the Canes' defense, 
and then Noel Acciari not just once on his initial breakaway 
but then again on the rebound. 

"I thought Florida was really good. They were on it. We had 
moments. Our goalie needs to be talked about. That was the 
difference in the game, no question," Brind'Amour said. 
"There was a stretch where the game could have gone 
sideways, and he held us in there." 

Mrazek is now 4-1-0 with a 0.99 goals-against average, a 
.962 save percentage and three shutouts this season. 

Stats Pack 

5: Coming into tonight, the Canes were 0-4-0 when trailing 
heading into the third period, but for the first time in five tries 
this season, they were able to erase a deficit in the final 
frame and get the win. 

135:50: Having now allowed a goal since the 17:18 mark of 
the third period on Jan. 16 in Detroit, Mrazek's posted a 
shutout streak of 135:50, the second-longest of his NHL 
career. 

29.8%: The Canes still own the league's top power play with 
a 29.8% conversion rate (34-for-114). 

Tough Bounce of the Night 

The Canes thought they had tied the game at one with about 
five-and-a-half minutes left to play in the second period. And 
they should have. 

A scramble at the top of the crease led to Nino Niederreiter 
popping the puck free (legally!) and Aho sweeping it in. 
Referee Wes McCauley, who was positioned behind the net, 
lost sight of the puck as it appeared that Bobrovsky had it 
covered. A side-angle replay revealed that the puck was 
never covered, but McCauley's whistle blew the play dead 
before the puck went in the net, and that was that. 

Trocheck tied the game on another power play about four 
minutes later. Puck don't lie? 

Quote of the Night 

"We have a lot of individuals who are very competitive and 
hate to lose. It might not always be pretty or perfect but we're 
going to find a way to compete as hard as we can and 
continue to try to find ways to win games." - Jordan Staal 

Up Next 

Game two of two between the Panthers and Canes is slated 
for Thursday night at PNC Arena.
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Hurricanes end Panthers winning streak at six 

Staal scores twice in third period for Carolina; Barkov gets 
two goals for Florida 

By Kurt Dusterberg 

RALEIGH, N.C. -- Jordan Staal scored twice in the third 
period, and the Carolina Hurricanes ended the Florida 
Panthers' six-game winning streak with a 5-2 victory at PNC 
Arena on Tuesday. 

Vincent Trocheck had a goal and an assist, and Sebastian 
Aho had three assists for the Hurricanes (26-9-3), who are 4-
0-1 against the Panthers this season. Petr Mrazek made 34 
saves in his second game after missing 31 with a thumb 
injury. 

"It was physical, but it was also really fast," Carolina coach 
Rod Brind'Amour said. "They're high-octane. They transition 
really well. We weren't at our best, but our big guys got going 
there at the end and had some key moments." 

Aleksander Barkov scored twice, and Sergei Bobrovsky 
made 31 saves for the Panthers (26-10-4). 

"It was a hard-fought game," Florida coach Joel Quenneville 
said. "We had a chance to get up by a couple early in the 
game and didn't get it. It was still anybody's game. They had 
their turn, we had our turns." 

Dougie Hamilton scored a power-play goal 45 seconds into 
the third period to tie it 2-2. He walked the blue line before 
sending a wrist shot through traffic that went under 
Bobrovsky's arm. 

Staal gave Carolina a 3-2 lead at 8:52. His shot from the left 
circle trickled through Bobrovsky, and when Radko Gudas 
attempted to clear the puck off the goal line, it deflected into 
the net off the skate of Owen Tippett. 

Staal then scored an empty-net goal with 1:40 remaining, 
and Jesper Fast added another with 56 seconds left for the 
5-2 final. 

"We had to be better," Staal said. "Our line wasn't great in 
the first two (periods). I thought we were getting outplayed. 
We started doing the things we wanted to do, moving the 
puck north-south. We were fortunate enough to find a way to 
get two points." 

Florida took a 1-0 lead at 11:19 of the first period. Mrazek 
kicked out a pass attempt by MacKenzie Weegar in the slot, 
and Barkov chipped in the rebound on his backhand. 

Trocheck tied it 1-1 when he redirected a centering pass 
from Aho for a power-play goal at 18:03 of the second 
period. Trocheck has scored one goal in each of the five 
games against his former team this season.  

"I don't think there is any secret, it's just luck of the draw I 
guess," Trocheck said. "I've gotten some greasy ones 
against them this year." 

Barkov scored 27 seconds later when he one-timed a pass 
from Carter Verhaeghe to put the Panthers ahead 2-1. 
Barkov has five points (three goals, two assists) in his past 
three games after missing the previous six with a lower-body 
injury. 

"He just adds a whole new dimension to our team when he 
plays," Florida defenseman Anton Stralman said. "He's 
winning big draws in the defensive zone, making big plays 
offensively. He's just a blast to watch when he plays like 
this." 

NOTES: The teams will complete the two-game set here 
Thursday. … Verheaghe had two assists and has scored 11 
points (five goals, six assists) in his past seven games. … 
Weegar has scored five points (one goal, four assists) in a 
three-game point streak. … Florida lost for the first time in 
regulation this season when leading after two periods (18-1-
1). … Trocheck has scored a point in 11 straight games he's 
played (six goals, nine assists); he missed eight in between 
with an upper-body injury. … Mrazek is 4-1-0 with an 0.99 
goals-against average, .962 save percentage and three 
shutouts this season.
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NHL Trade Buzz: Hall scratched for Sabres against Devils 

Maple Leafs may stand pat because of Galchenyuk; Blue 
Jackets lose potential chip with Nash injury 

By Tracey Myers 

Welcome to the NHL Trade Buzz. There are six days 
remaining until the 2021 NHL Trade Deadline (3 p.m. ET; 
April 12). Here's a look around the League at the latest 
deadline doings: 

BUFFALO SABRES 

Taylor Hall was scratched for the Sabres in their 5-3 win at 
the New Jersey Devils on Tuesday.  

Hall is expected to be traded before the deadline, and him 
sitting is an indication the Sabres don't want to risk injury.  

"We're still undetermined yet, but it's just part of the 
business, we all know that, Taylor knows that," coach Don 
Granato said before the Sabres announced Hall would not 
play.   

TSN reported Monday that there's a sense that trade talks 
for Hall have escalated. The forward, who can become an 
unrestricted free agent after the season, has scored 19 
points (two goals, 17 assists) in 37 games this season. 

Hall was a healthy scratch for the Devils for two consecutive 
games before he was traded to the Arizona Coyotes on Dec. 
16, 2019. 

The Sabres are last in the eight-team MassMutual East 
Division, 22 points behind the fourth-place Boston Bruins. 
The top four teams qualify for the Stanley Cup Playoffs.  

TORONTO MAPLE LEAFS 

Toronto may not need to acquire a wing for their second line 
at the deadline because of the play of Alex Galchenyuk, 
general manager Kyle Dubas said.   

Acquired in a trade from the Carolina Hurricanes on Feb. 15, 
Galchenyuk has played on a line with center John Tavares 
and right wing William Nylander since making his Maple 
Leafs debut March 19. He has scored four points (one goal, 
three assists) in nine games with Toronto. 

"I think the emergence of Galchenyuk playing with John and 
William, both in terms of the fact he's produced a little bit but 
in terms of how hard he's playing and the effectiveness that 
he's brought to the group, I think certainly reduces the 
urgency," Dubas told The Athletic in comments published 
Tuesday. "But with all that said, if we can do something that 
we think is going to be a good fit in the locker room and on 
the ice, I think we would still very openly explore that.'' 

Dubas also said the Maple Leafs will see how goalie Frederik 
Andersen is progressing from his lower-body injury before 
making decisions about that position. Andersen last played 
March 19 and is week to week.  

"We don't expect that it's going to be anything that is long-
term and [we'll] use all the time that we have up to the 
deadline to continue to evaluate that," Dubas said. "And then 
roll from there.'' 

The Maple Leafs are first in the seven-team Scotia North 
Division, six points ahead of the second-place Winnipeg 
Jets. The top four teams will make the Stanley Cup Playoffs. 

COLUMBUS BLUE JACKETS 

The Blue Jackets lost one potential trade option in forward 
Riley Nash, who is out 4-6 weeks with a knee injury 
sustained against the Florida Panthers on Sunday.  

The 31-year-old, who can become an unrestricted free agent 
after the season, has scored seven points (two goals, five 
assists) in 37 games. He could have been a solid rental 
acquisition for a contending team. 

It appears the Blue Jackets will be sellers leading up to the 
deadline after going 1-5-0 during a six-game road trip prior to 
their 4-2 home win against the Tampa Bay Lightning on 
Tuesday.  

Columbus is sixth in the eight-team Discover Central 
Division, five points behind the fourth-place Nashville 
Predators. The top four teams in the division qualify for the 
Stanley Cup Playoffs.  

SAN JOSE SHARKS 

Coach Bob Boughner said he doesn't expect the Sharks to 
be active before the deadline even though they have won 
four in a row and are within five points of a spot in the 
Stanley Cup Playoffs.  

"We're pretty set on this group and moving forward, I think 
for the most part, this is the group we're going to see after 
the deadline," Boughner said Monday. "Our guys have 
responded pretty well to some of the adversity and things 
going on and things they may read. I think right now we're in 
a good spot and I think there's no need to change much." 

The biggest question surrounding the Sharks heading toward 
the deadline is the future of forward Patrick Marleau, who 
can become an unrestricted free agent after the season, and 
on March 23 told The Athletic he'd consider being traded 
from San Jose if asked.   

Boughner's comments make it seem likely the 41-year-old 
could stay. 

Marleau scored in a 5-1 home loss to the Anaheim Ducks on 
Tuesday, giving him seven points (three goals, four assists) 
in 38 games this season. 

The Sharks are tied with the St. Louis Blues for fifth place in 
the Honda West Division, five points behind the fourth-place 
Arizona Coyotes. The top four teams qualify for the 
playoffs.   

 CAROLINA HURRICANES 

The Hurricanes won't be as busy ahead of the deadline as 
they were in 2020, general manager Don Waddell said.   

"No way we'll be as active as we were last year, I can tell you 
that. That's not in the cards right now," Waddell told the 
Hurricanes website. "I've been very open about adding a 
defenseman potentially. It's not even to replace what we 
have right now, but any time you can add depth is something 
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we have to make sure we're on top of. If there's something 
that makes sense, we want to have the opportunity to act on 
it." 

The Hurricanes acquired forward Vincent Trocheck and 
defensemen Brady Skjei and Sami Vatanen before the 2020 
NHL Trade Deadline.  

Carolina is second in the eight-team Discover Central 
Division, one point behind the first-place Florida Panthers. 

Waddell said the Hurricanes feel good about their situation, 
especially as they get players back from injury. Goalie Petr 
Mrazek, who missed 29 games after having right-thumb 
surgery Feb. 3, made 28 saves in a 1-0 win against the 
Dallas Stars on Sunday. Carolina is hoping forward Teuvo 
Teravainen (concussion), who skated late last week, can 
return soon. Teravainen has scored nine points (two goals, 
seven assists) in 13 games this season. 

"If we got healthy for the stretch run and playoffs, I think our 
team is pretty well built," Waddell said. "I put a lot of faith in 
that these guys will get the job done." 

 EDMONTON OILERS 

The Oilers are unlikely to make a major move before the 
deadline for several reasons, general manager Ken Holland 
said. 

"Number one is the [NHL salary] cap; we're tight," Holland 
told The Athletic in comments published Monday. "Then, 
obviously, there's those assets. We do have some assets, 
but there's some assets that I'm not going to trade. I'm trying 
to build this thing so that we have multiple chances. You're 
trying to be in the playoffs multiple times. And part of doing 
that is having young players. Early on, they're cheap. You 
need that in a cap world." 

The Oilers are third in the seven-team Scotia North Division, 
one point behind the second-place Winnipeg Jets and seven 
points behind the first-place Toronto Maple Leafs.

 

 

Staal scores twice, Hurricanes rally past Panthers 5-2 

By Bob Sutton 

RALEIGH, N.C. (AP) — Jordan Staal scored twice, and the 
Carolina Hurricanes rallied with four goals in the third period 
to beat the Florida Panthers 5-2 on Tuesday night. 

Vincent Trocheck scored a power-play goal against his 
former team and assisted on Dougie Hamilton’s tying goal 
early in the third, also on the power play. Jesper Fast had a 
late goal for Carolina, and Sebastian Aho had three assists. 

The Hurricanes won for the first time this season when 
trailing after two periods, improving to 1-4-0 in those games. 

“We had to be better (in the third period),” Staal said. “We 
were fortunate enough to find a way to get two points.” 

Aleksander Barkov scored both goals for the Panthers, 
whose six-game winning streak — the longest active run in 
the league — was snapped. The Panthers had been 18-0-1 
when leading after two periods. 

“Just to be positive going into the third period,” Trocheck said 
of the Hurricanes’ approach. “It was a good game. They’re a 
good team, so we couldn’t get down on ourselves for being 
in the position we were in.” 

Florida was ahead 2-1 heading into the third in this one, but 
Hamilton tied it 45 seconds into the period on a wrist shot 
through traffic from inside the blueline. 

“At 2-2, we were still in a pretty good spot there,” Panthers 
coach Joel Quenneville said. “It could have gone either way.” 

Perhaps the tone had been set in Carolina’s favor for the 
final period by converting on the power play. 

“We took off,” Aho said. “A solid period for us.” 

Staal put the Hurricanes ahead with 11:08 remaining when 
the puck trickled past Florida goalie Sergei Bobrovsky. He 
later added an empty-netter with 1:40 to play. 

“I try to shoot as hard as I can,” Staal said of his first goal. “I 
had a good bounce there.” 

Fast’s empty-netter completed the scoring. 

“They’re a good team with the lead,” Quenneville said. “They 
got it and they basically look to shut you down. That was part 
of it.” 

Petr Mrazek, in his second game back after a thumb injury 
that sidelined him for more than two months, made 34 saves 
for Carolina. Bobrovsky stopped 31 shots. 

It was the first time in nine games that the Panthers 
surrendered more than three goals. 

DON’T LET THEM FORGET 

Trocheck has four goals in five games against his former 
team this season. 

“I don’t think there’s any secret,” Trocheck said. “It’s just luck 
of the draw, I guess. I’ve got some greasy ones against them 
this year.” 
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The center was acquired by the Hurricanes in a February 
2020 trade with Florida. 

ON THE MARK  

Barkov has scored three goals since returning to the lineup 
for three games following an injury. He has eight goals in his 
last nine games. 

“He’s skating well. That line is dangerous,” Quenneville said. 
“They all complement each other.” 

The Panthers are going to need production from Barkov 
across the final weeks of the season in the tight Central 
Division. 

“He just adds a whole new dimension to our team the way he 
plays,” Panthers defenseman Anton Stralman said. 

LONG STREAK, BUT ... 

Quenneville said it was his decision to hold out defenseman 
Keith Yandle in the third period. 

Yandle, who was on the ice less than 6 minutes, holds the 
longest active streak in the NHL by playing in 906 
consecutive games. That’s the third-longest string in league 
history. 

UP NEXT 

The teams meet again Thursday night in Raleigh.

 

 

 
2021 NHL Awards Watch: Projecting the races with a month left in the season 

By Greg Wyshynski 

Ever since the NHL realigned its teams into four new 
divisions and decided to have those teams play each other 
for just 56 games, there's been a lingering question about 
how this format would impact NHL Awards voting. 

(All due respect to the writers and broadcasters covering the 
North Division, but we imagine you haven't caught many 
Florida games this season while watching Oilers vs. Leafs for 
the seventh time ...) 

This week, we gained some clarity on that question: The 
Profession Hockey Writers Association announced a "single-
season adjustment" to its voting process. 

"This season's divisional realignment created an 
unprecedented disparity in divisional representation that 
needed to be rectified to ensure a more equitable delegation. 
As such, the PHWA's Executive Board unanimously moved 
to better balance the voting bloc by selecting 20 voters from 
each division, plus 20 at-large voters, for a total of 100 
voters," the PHWA said in a statement. 

Essentially, instead of 155 members voting on the awards, it 
will be 100 voters split up by the four divisions and at-large 
members -- the latter category is where you'll find yours truly 
and Emily Kaplan. 

It's a necessary recalibration to balance the voting as best 
we can. Otherwise, it would have been 82 voters from the 
North Division stuffing the ballot box. And we can't have that, 
can we? 

Here's the NHL Awards Watch for April. This is informed 
speculation, taken from conversations around hockey and 
with voters, regarding the current contenders for each award. 
Keep in mind that the PHWA votes for the Hart, Norris, 
Calder, Selke and Lady Byng; broadcasters vote for the Jack 
Adams; and general managers handle the Vezina. Also keep 

in mind the unofficial "you gotta be in it to win it" protocol for 
the Hart and the Jack Adams. 

All stats from Hockey-Reference.com, Natural Stat Trick and 
Evolving Hockey. 

Art Ross Trophy (points leader) 

Current leader: Connor McDavid, Edmonton Oilers (64 
points, 39 games played) 
Watch out for: Leon Draisaitl, Edmonton Oilers (57 points, 39 
GP) 
Dark horse: Patrick Kane, Chicago Blackhawks (49 points, 
39 GP) 

Rocket Richard Trophy (leading goal scorer) 

Current leader: Auston Matthews, Toronto Maple Leafs (27 
goals, 36 GP) 
Watch out for: Connor McDavid, Edmonton Oilers (22 goals, 
39 GP) 
Dark horse: Mikko Rantanen, Colorado Avalanche (21 goals, 
38 GP) 

Hart Trophy (MVP) 

Leader: Connor McDavid, Edmonton Oilers 
Finalists: Patrick Kane, Chicago Blackhawks; Auston 
Matthews, Toronto Maple Leafs 

I'm not familiar with the engraving process for the Hart 
Trophy. However long it takes, they could save valuable time 
and just put Connor McDavid's name on it now under "2020-
21." 

McDavid was the top MVP choice for every voter we 
surveyed, the only unanimous awards pick. There's no 
reason to contort logic and find another candidate: The 
Oilers have a 97.3% chance of making the postseason this 
season, per Money Puck, and McDavid is the primary reason 
for that. No "but they're not a playoff team!" caveats negating 
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his candidacy. We're free and clear to get behind Connor as 
MVP. 

Consider that he leads the NHL with 64 points and has a 
1.64 points-per-game average. Yes, it's a truncated season, 
but that would be the highest single-season average since 
Mario Lemieux's 1.77 points per game over 43 games in 
2000-01, which is pretty good company to keep. McDavid 
leads the NHL with 17 goals scored above average, and he 
is responsible for adding three wins to the Oilers this season. 
He's also playing the best defense of his career, which is to 
say he's playing defense. A truly special season for a truly 
special player. 

The knock on Matthews was that he missed time to injury 
and he wasn't leading his team in scoring. Well, he missed 
only three games, he has moved within a point of Mitchell 
Marner's 47 points and has the Leafs' leading scorer beat in 
points per game (1.28), which is really where the focus 
should be in this janky season. Otherwise, Matthews is 
having an incredible goal-scoring season, with 27 in 36 
games, nine of them qualifying as game-winning goals, the 
highest total in the NHL this season. 

These three candidates were also our top three last month, 
although one wonders if Kane will meet the "gotta be in it to 
win it" threshold with the Blackhawks' playoff chances 
hovering around 11.9%, per Money Puck. But he's your 
classic MVP candidate on a bubble team. His 49 points are 
13 clear of the next-highest scorer on the team, Alex 
DeBrincat, who directly benefits from playing with Patrick 
Kane. I think he makes the top three if the Blackhawks make 
the playoffs. 

There are five other candidates worth mentioning here, two 
of whom have Hart trophies on their mantles already. 

Draisaitl is three goals and seven points away from 
McDavid's totals. What happens if Connor has the narrative, 
but last season's MVP has him beat in both of those 
categories? 

Nathan MacKinnon has finished second for the Hart twice, 
and he is in the middle of a monthlong offensive heater that 
has turned the Colorado Avalanche into a juggernaut. His 
1.32 points-per-game average is impressive, and he could 
get that "best player on the best team" shine. 

I'd watch out for Sidney Crosby, too. He has 43 points in 37 
games to lead the Pittsburgh Penguins, and he has gotten 
support on the NHL.com trophy tracker. If a "33-year-old 
Crosby carries injured Penguins to postseason" narrative 
gains steam ... well, it's not a coincidence the guy's been 
nominated for the Hart eight times. Voters love Sid, and the 
Penguins might well win the East Division. 

The other two players are found in the Sunshine State. 
Tampa Bay Lightning goalie Andrei Vasilevskiy should 
absolutely be on the short list for MVP candidates. He's 
dominating in traditional stats (.932 save percentage) and 
analytically (27.3 goals saved above average, adding 4.7 
wins to the Lightning this season). 

Finally, Aleksander Barkov of the surprising Florida Panthers 
does so much to help that team win on both ends of the ice. 
He leads the Panthers with 1.21 points per game, and he 
has an impressive 10.9 goals scored above replacement. 

Given what division he's in and where he plays, it's going to 
be tough to generate enough widespread support to overtake 
the more famous names. But this could easily be a season in 
which Barkov gets the Selke Trophy for a Hart-worthy year, 
aka "The Ryan O'Reilly Award." 

Norris Trophy (top defenseman) 

Leader: Victor Hedman, Tampa Bay Lightning 
Finalists: John Carlson, Washington Capitals; Adam Fox, 
New York Rangers 

Everything is pointing to Hedman here. 

He was first on every ballot we surveyed, save for one. He's 
leading his team and all defensemen in scoring with 36 
points in 38 games, skating 25 minutes, 31 seconds per 
game on average. He has the residual glow of an awesome 
championship run in which he won the Conn Smythe. He's 
also due: This would be his fifth straight Norris nomination 
and he hasn't won since 2017-18. 

But after Hedman, things get interesting. The Norris Trophy 
race might be the one most affected by the conference 
realignment and intradivisional scheduling. 

Darnell Nurse of the Edmonton Oilers and Jeff Petry of the 
Montreal Canadiens have been absolutely awesome in the 
North Division. Jakob Chychrun of the Arizona Coyotes has 
had a breakout campaign in the West Division. So has the 
Avs' Samuel Girard, who was the only non-Hedman 
defenseman to get a first-place vote in our canvassing. His 
teammate Devon Toews has been great, and so have two of 
Toews' former New York Islanders teammates: Adam Pelech 
and Ryan Pulock. 

But how much have voters from other divisions seen of these 
defensemen, considering none of them can really get by on 
reputation alone? 

The exception to that is the Rangers' Fox, who we think has 
played himself into the top three even if he was actually 
better last season. Fox has 33 points in 36 games this 
season, has averaged 24:42 of ice time per game and has 
respectable underlying numbers. But he's getting those "is 
this the next Brian Leetch?!" stories on national websites 
that, say, Girard and Toews aren't. I think he has broken 
through the realignment boundaries. 

In a season this isolated, I do think reputation plus 
performance equals a Norris nomination. Shea Theodore 
had a breakout postseason for the Vegas Golden Knights 
and has been terrific this season. Drew Doughty of the Los 
Angeles Kings has had a bit of a renaissance. Kris Letang 
has 28 points in 36 games, is averaging 24:36 of ice time per 
game and has been awfully steady for the Penguins. 

But if we're going with a reputation-based finalist, then we're 
going with John Carlson. He has 32 points in 36 games for 
the Capitals, and he has been in the top five for the Norris for 
the past three seasons. I'm not sure he ends up here -- 
especially as a minus player -- but for now it's a comfortable 
known commodity. 

The Avalanche situation for the Norris, by the way, is 
fascinating. Cale Makar has 25 points in 26 games to lead all 
defensemen in points per game (0.96). It's all going to come 
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down to sample size and whether missing 12 games in a 56-
game season is too large of an absence. Girard is the hipster 
pick: 30 points in 36 games and a much better all-around 
season than Makar analytically. Toews, however, has the 
best expected goals percentage of the three (62.55). 

Do they all cancel each other out, or does Makar 
overshadow the other two like he's Conner4Real and they're 
The Style Boyz? 

Calder Trophy (top rookie) 

Leader: Kirill Kaprizov, Minnesota Wild 
Finalists: Kevin Lankinen, Chicago Blackhawks; Ty Smith, 
New Jersey Devils 

Kaprizov pretty much has this locked up at this point. He has 
31 points in 37 games, several reels of highlights and is 
credited -- correctly or incorrectly -- with igniting the Wild with 
his offensive spark. He was named first for the Calder on all 
but one of the ballots we canvassed. 

One of his teammates, goalie Kaapo Kahkonen, has a real 
case for also getting a Calder nomination. He has gone 12-6-
0 with a .920 save percentage in his first 18 appearances. 
But it's a really crowded field: Igor Shesterkin of the New 
York Rangers has been solid after a so-so start; Jake 
Oettinger of the Dallas Stars has been good in Ben Bishop's 
absence; and Alex Nedeljkovic has turned the Carolina 
Hurricanes' two-headed goalie monster into a hydra. But 
none of them have the work rate of Vitek Vanecek of the 
Capitals (26 games) or Lankinen of the Blackhawks (27 
games), and Vanecek doesn't have Lankinen's stats (.918 
save percentage) or impact on his team. So we'll say that the 
Chicago netminder still has a lane for the Calder. 

The other spot could go to a forward such as Jason 
Robertson of the Stars or the Ottawa Senators' Josh Norris 
or Tim Stützle. But we've long predicted it'll be a forward, 
goalie and defenseman for the Calder, and Ty Smith of the 
Devils remains the third finalist for now. He has 19 points in 
36 games, skating 19:41 per game, and has been a 
difference-maker for them. But he could have some 
competition from across the river in K'Andre Miller, who plays 
more (20:43) and is a plus-13 while partnering with Jacob 
Trouba and Brendan Smith. 

Vezina Trophy (top goaltender) 

Note: The NHL's general managers vote for this award 

Leader: Andrei Vasilevskiy, Tampa Bay Lightning 
Finalists: Marc-Andre Fleury, Vegas Golden Knights; Philipp 
Grubauer, Colorado Avalanche 

Vasilevskiy is the only lock as a finalist here. Vezina voters 
have historically tended to overvalue wins, so his 23-5-1 
record is a huge plus mark in his column. So is his .932 save 
percentage, which is the best for any goalie with at least 25 
appearances this season. He's been a Vezina finalist for 
three straight seasons, winning the award once. There's no 
reason to believe that streak will be broken. 

Grubauer had more wins than Vasilevskiy (24-7-1) through 
Monday's games, with a tremendous .926 save percentage 
and a 1.83 goals-against average. He has also appeared in 
32 of the Avs' 38 games in a season in which his backup, 

Pavel Francouz, has missed the entire campaign. The 
Avalanche are quite good beyond their goaltending -- they're 
first in shot suppression (25.2 shots against per game) by a 
wide margin -- but Grubauer's work shouldn't go unnoticed. 

Fleury probably still has the third spot, although Connor 
Hellebuyck of the Winnipeg Jets is making an increasingly 
compelling case after having won the Vezina last season. 
Hellebuyck is the last line of defense for a team whose blue 
line is its weakest aspect, and he is fourth in goals saved 
above average (19.1) while playing in 31 games. Fleury is 
fifth in GSAA (18.5), continues to have gaudy traditional stats 
(17-9-0, .924 save percentage) and has that redemption 
narrative going for him, too. But Hellebuyck has been a 
Vezina finalist twice in four seasons. Fleury has been never 
been one in 17 years. Maybe the GMs just don't like him like 
that; maybe he breaks the streak this year. 

Other goalies to watch: Semyon Varlamov of the New York 
Islanders (16-7-3, .922 save percentage), Juuse Saros of the 
Nashville Predators (.928 save percentage) and Mike Smith 
of the Edmonton Oilers (13-3-2, .919 save percentage). 

Oh, and let's not forget the most intriguing Vezina question: 
How many games does Jack Campbell of the Toronto Maple 
Leafs have to play in a 56-game season to qualify? He's 9-0-
0 with a .944 save percentage and a 1.53 goals-against 
average in nine games. 

Selke Trophy (best defensive forward) 

Leader: Aleksander Barkov, Florida Panthers 
Finalists: Patrice Bergeron, Boston Bruins; Mark Stone, 
Vegas Golden Knights 

As mentioned earlier, Barkov has a Hart Trophy case: 40 
points in 33 games, a team-best 64.05 expected goals 
percentage and skating 21:04 per game. But we've seen this 
movie before with players such as Ryan O'Reilly, Anze 
Kopitar and Jonathan Toews; a well-rounded player with 
MVP bona fides gets the Selke as an acknowledgement of 
his value. 

It does help that Barkov has a legit case for top defensive 
forward, too: He has won 53.6% of his faceoffs, plays a role 
on the penalty kill, and the Panthers have 1.74 expected 
goals per 60 minutes when he's on the ice. All of this while 
committing only three minor penalties. Barkov has never 
been a Selke finalist, so there's a certain "his turn" aspect of 
this, too. 

It's never not Bergeron's turn, having been a Selke finalist for 
a record nine straight seasons. Both the Bruins center and 
Barkov were listed for the Selke on two ballots. Bergeron's 
calling card is the faceoff circle, and he has an astounding 
63.1% winning percentage this season. The Bruins have a 
1.86 expected goals against per 60 minutes at 5-on-5 with 
Bergeron out there. Also, he's Patrice Bergeron, and he's 
seeking his record-breaking fifth Selke win. 

Mark Stone was also listed on two different ballots from the 
voters we canvassed. The Vegas star is trying to become the 
first winger to win the Selke since Jere Lehtinen in 2002-03. 
He has a slightly higher expected goals against per 60 (1.99) 
than the other two finalists, but no one in the NHL since the 
great Pavel Datsyuk has been this adept at stealing 
opponents' pucks as Stone, who leads the NHL with 39 
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takeaways in 36 games. (If you're curious, he has 239 over 
the past three seasons, and no other player has more than 
182.) 

There's a slew of other candidates for the award. Among the 
other first-place finishers on our voters' ballots were O'Reilly, 
Minnesota's Joel Eriksson Ek and Montreal's Phillip Danault. 

Lady Byng Trophy (gentlemanly play) 

This is the part where I mention that the Lady Byng Trophy 
for gentlemanly play should be voted on by the league's on-
ice officials or by the National Hockey League Players' 
Association. 

This award typically goes to the player with the most points 
and the fewest penalty minutes, which could mean Matthews 
(8 PIM) or Barkov (6 PIM) or Anze Kopitar (6 PIM). But what 
we really want to see is a defenseman win the award for only 
the second time since 1953-54. There's only one name that 
matters here: the Carolina Hurricanes' Jaccob Slavin, who 
plays 23:14 per game and has taken one penalty in 34 
contests this season. 

A goalie, meanwhile, has never won the award. Do Marc-
Andre Fleury's two penalty minutes disqualify him? 

Jack Adams Award (best coach) 

Note: The NHL Broadcasters' Association votes on this 
award. 

Leader: Joel Quenneville, Florida Panthers 
Finalists: Sheldon Keefe, Toronto Maple Leafs; Barry Trotz, 
New York Islanders 

The Panthers have a .718 points percentage through 39 
games. Unless they plummet in the standings without Aaron 
Ekblad -- and they won their first five games without him -- 
Quenneville is going to win his second Jack Adams in a 
walk. He never won one with the Chicago Blackhawks, 
having only previously won the Jack with the St. Louis Blues 
in 1999-2000. 

The rest of the field is anyone's guess. One of our voters 
lobbied for Rod Brind'Amour of the Carolina Hurricanes. 
Another liked Mike Sullivan of the Pittsburgh Penguins. We 
imagine that Minnesota Wild coach Dean Evason, Winnipeg 
Jets coach Paul Maurice and Colorado Avalanche coach 
Jared Bednar will get some attention. But if the Maple Leafs 
win the North, and remain in the top 10 defensively, it's easy 
to see Keefe getting some deserved credit. Trotz, 
meanwhile, has two Jack Adams wins, including with the 
Islanders in 2018-19. New York is vying for a division title. 
Their coach is their MVP.

 

NHL Power Rankings: 1-31 poll, plus the biggest trade-deadline sticking point for every 
team 

By Emily Kaplan  

The NHL trade deadline is Monday, and because this season 
is so unusual, each team is operating under its own unique 
circumstance. For this week's NHL Power Rankings, we 
identified a sticking point for every team heading into the 
deadline. 

How we rank: The ESPN hockey editorial staff submits 
selections ranking teams 1 to 31 -- taking into account game 
results, injuries and upcoming schedule -- and those results 
are tabulated in the list featured here. 

Note: Previous ranking for each team refers to our Week 11 
edition, published on March 31. Points percentages are 
through the games of April 6. 

1. Colorado Avalanche 

Previous ranking: 4 
Points percentage: .737 
Next seven days: @ MIN (Apr. 7); @ ANA (Apr. 9, 11); vs. 
ARI (Apr. 12) 

Getting a reinforcement in goal needs to be a sticking point 
for Colorado. The Avalanche were derailed by goalie injuries 
in last year's playoffs. For as good as this team is, it is one 
Philipp Grubauer injury away from disaster. 

2. Florida Panthers 

Previous ranking: 7 
Points percentage: .700 
Next seven days: @ CAR (Apr. 8); @ DAL (Apr. 10, 13) 

The Panthers could be a player on or before Monday; they're 
contending ahead of expectations, have plenty of cap space 
and an owner hungry to win. Florida could involve goalie 
Chris Driedger as part of a trade, but if the return isn't great, 
he is worth keeping for the stretch run and playoffs. 

3. Washington Capitals 

Previous ranking: 5 
Points percentage: .692 
Next seven days: vs. BOS (Apr. 8); @ BUF (Apr. 9); @ BOS 
(Apr. 11); vs. PHI (Apr. 13) 

The Capitals landing a defenseman at the deadline has 
become a recent annual tradition. But this season, it's 
probably not in the plans. They're not as weak at the 
position, and to engineer that trade, Washington would have 
to move salary out. 

4. Carolina Hurricanes 

Previous ranking: 2 
Points percentage: .724 
Next seven days: vs. FLA (Apr. 8); vs. DET (Apr. 10, 12) 

The Canes have the cap space to go after anyone -- and 
they just might, especially if it's a right-shot defenseman. 
Carolina could part with a first-round pick or any recent 
draftees, but 2020 first-rounder Seth Jarvis would be a 
sticking point. 
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5. Tampa Bay Lightning 

Previous ranking: 3 
Points percentage: .692 
Next seven days: @ CBJ (Apr. 8); @ NSH (Apr. 10, 13) 

General manager Julien BriseBois has been harping for 
weeks (months?) that the Lightning don't have cap space, so 
a trade is unlikely. We'll see if they stick to this, or if the 
Panthers and Canes push BriseBois to do something 
creative and unexpected. 

6. Vegas Golden Knights 

Previous ranking: 1 
Points percentage: .703 
Next seven days: @ STL (Apr. 7); vs. ARI (Apr. 9, 11); @ LA 
(Apr. 12) 

For the Golden Knights, it's all about the salary cap -- and 
Vegas doesn't have any wiggle room right now. The Golden 
Knights played one game last week in which they were 
forced to dress only 17 players because of cap constraints, 
and another game with 16. 

7. Toronto Maple Leafs 

Previous ranking: 9 
Points percentage: .705 
Next seven days: vs. MTL (Apr. 7); vs. OTT (Apr. 10); @ 
MTL (Apr. 12); vs. CGY (Apr. 13) 

The Maple Leafs could be looking to add a player (like a 
goalie or a forward), but cost certainty is going to be a big 
deal. For the cap-strapped team, getting a player with term 
remaining on his contract is of no small concern. 

8. Pittsburgh Penguins 

Previous ranking: 8 
Points percentage: .641 
Next seven days: @ NYR (Apr. 8); @ NJ (Apr. 9, 11) 

The challenge for GM Ron Hextall and president Brian 
Burke: Reward a team that has worked hard all season and 
could have a shot at the Stanley Cup -- without mortgaging 
too much of the future. Unfortunately, former GM Jim 
Rutherford did too much of the latter in service of the former. 

9. New York Islanders 

Previous ranking: 10 
Points percentage: .692 
Next seven days: vs. PHI (Apr. 8); vs. NYR (Apr. 9, 11) 

We all believe the Islanders are looking for an Anders Lee 
replacement. A Kyle Palmieri trade feels like an inevitability, 
but getting into a bidding war would give New York pause. 
There are plenty of other stealth moves GM Lou Lamoriello 
could make. 

10. Minnesota Wild 

Previous ranking: 6 
Points percentage: .649 
Next seven days: vs. COL (Apr. 7); @ STL (Apr. 9, 10); vs. 
STL (Apr. 12) 

GM Bill Guerin has said he's not afraid to ruffle feathers; 
after all, he nearly traded Zach Parise to the Isles at last 

year's deadline. Minnesota knows it will likely lose a good 
player in the Seattle expansion draft, but positioning itself for 
that process is still a consideration. 

11. Boston Bruins 

Previous ranking: 13 
Points percentage: .639 
Next seven days: @ WSH (Apr. 8); @ PHI (Apr. 10); vs. 
WSH (Apr. 11); vs. BUF (Apr. 13) 

For the Bruins, this deadline is all about whether they feel 
they can give up yet another first-rounder. Boston gave up a 
first-round draft pick in 2020 (for Ondrej Kase) and in 2018 
(for Rick Nash). Can they afford to go that route again? 

12. Winnipeg Jets 

Previous ranking: 11 
Points percentage: .628 
Next seven days: @ MTL (Apr. 8, 10); @ OTT (Apr. 12) 

The Jets are looking good, and they are probably looking to 
add a player (likely a veteran defensive-minded defenseman) 
at the trade deadline. But if any team asks about Cole 
Perfetti or Ville Heinola in return, the Jets are far less likely to 
listen. 

13. Edmonton Oilers 

Previous ranking: 12 
Points percentage: .615 
Next seven days: @ OTT (Apr. 7, 8); @ CGY (Apr. 10); vs. 
VAN (Apr. 12) 

The Oilers will likely be quiet, maybe trading for a depth 
center at most. But whatever Edmonton does, the team is 
not wanting to give up more draft picks -- especially since it 
is already without a second- and third-rounder in 2021. 

14. Montreal Canadiens 

Previous ranking: 14 
Points percentage: .614 
Next seven days: @ TOR (Apr. 7); vs. WPG (Apr. 8, 10); vs. 
TOR (Apr. 12) 

GM Marc Bergevin stealthily added Eric Staal on March 26, 
and it doesn't feel like he's done. The team was believed to 
be in on adding a defenseman, but Brendan Gallagher's 
fractured thumb could force a change in plans. 

15. Arizona Coyotes 

Previous ranking: 17 
Points percentage: .551 
Next seven days: @ LA (Apr. 7); @ VGS (Apr. 9, 11); @ 
COL (Apr. 12) 

The Coyotes were poised to be a big player at the deadline -- 
and hopefully begin to restock their draft-pick stash and 
prospect pipeline -- but the fact they're still in the playoff mix 
could halt that. Upcoming results against the Kings and 
Golden Knights could dictate what the Yotes do. 

16. New York Rangers 

Previous ranking: 18 
Points percentage: .539 
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Next seven days: vs. PIT (Apr. 8); @ NYI (Apr. 9, 11); @ NJ 
(Apr. 13) 

New York isn't likely to make a big splash at the deadline. 
The Rangers have hoped someone would trade for Tony 
DeAngelo, but the defenseman's dismissal from the roster is 
a non-starter for a lot of teams. 

17. Philadelphia Flyers 

Previous ranking: 19 
Points percentage: .539 
Next seven days: @ NYI (Apr. 8); vs. BOS (Apr. 10); vs. BUF 
(Apr. 11); @ WSH (Apr. 13) 

Playoff-bound teams would love to trade for Scott Laughton, 
the do-everything grinder. Even though he's a pending free 
agent, he could be a non-starter for the Flyers. Laughton is 
simply too valuable to give up. 

18. Nashville Predators 

Previous ranking: 16 
Points percentage: .538 
Next seven days: @ DET (Apr. 8); vs. TB (Apr. 10); vs. DAL 
(Apr. 11); vs. TB (Apr. 13) 

Now that the team has turned things around, thanks to a 
recent six-game winning streak, it seems that making the 
playoffs might be a sticking point for GM David Poile; he 
won't want to diminish the team's chances. So all the talk 
about a Mattias Ekholm trade might be moot. 

19. San Jose Sharks 

Previous ranking: 26 
Points percentage: .500 
Next seven days: vs. LA (Apr. 9, 10); vs. ANA (Apr. 12) 

The Sharks keep winning, which has brought them into the 
playoff race. Look out for San Jose as a destination for 
players with big contracts -- if the trade comes with young 
players, prospects or draft picks. Young talent is what the 
Sharks need most right now. 

20. Chicago Blackhawks 

Previous ranking: 20 
Points percentage: .513 
Next seven days: vs. DAL (Apr. 8); @ CBJ (Apr. 10, 12) 

Everything for the Blackhawks is in context of the long view. 
The rebuild isn't over in the eyes of management. If a deal 
doesn't help the team for next season and beyond, that's 
going to be a sticking point. 

21. Dallas Stars 

Previous ranking: 22 
Points percentage: .486 
Next seven days: @ CHI (Apr. 8); vs. FLA (Apr. 10); @ NSH 
(Apr. 11); vs. FLA (Apr. 13) 

The Stars traded Jamie Oleksiak to the Penguins in 2017 
and then reacquired him in 2019. If the defenseman is traded 
again, does Dallas jeopardize the chance to sign him as a 
free agent this summer? 

22. St. Louis Blues 

Previous ranking: 15 
Points percentage: .500 
Next seven days: vs. VGS (Apr. 7); vs. MIN (Apr. 9, 10); @ 
MIN (Apr. 12) 

GM Doug Armstrong is known for bold moves, and this team 
feels like it could use an injection of energy. However, the 
Blues' recent poor play -- they are on a seven-game losing 
streak -- could be a reason to stand pat. 

23. Vancouver Canucks 

Previous ranking: 23 
Points percentage: .473 
Next seven days: @ EDM (Apr. 12) 

A COVID outbreak has befallen the Canucks, and Vancouver 
is out of action for the foreseeable future. Health of players 
and their families is of the greatest concern, but it could also 
alter GM Jim Benning's deadline plans. 

24. Los Angeles Kings 

Previous ranking: 21 
Points percentage: .459 
Next seven days: vs. ARI (Apr. 7); @ SJ (Apr. 9, 10); vs. 
VGS (Apr. 12) 

The Kings are still lurking in the playoff race, but that doesn't 
really complicate the big-picture rebuild -- it just shows L.A. is 
a little ahead of schedule. The moves GM Rob Blake makes 
at the deadline could hinge on whether L.A. believes it will 
sign Alex Iafallo to an extension. 

25. Columbus Blue Jackets 

Previous ranking: 25 
Points percentage: .463 
Next seven days: vs. TB (Apr. 8); vs. CHI (Apr. 10, 12) 

If the Blue Jackets want to trade away players, David Savard 
is a good bet to be one of them. But what will they do with 
captain Nick Foligno? He's too important to the team in the 
event of a potential playoff run, but the pending free agent is 
also of interest to many other teams. 

26. New Jersey Devils 

Previous ranking: 27 
Points percentage: .432 
Next seven days: @ BUF (Apr. 8); vs. PIT (Apr. 9, 11); vs. 
NYR (Apr. 13) 

It appears that Kyle Palmieri is on his way out of town. The 
Devils ideally would like to recoup the second-round pick 
they dealt to Vegas in the Nikita Gusev trade, though New 
Jersey does possess the Isles' 2021 second-rounder (from 
the Andy Greene deal last season). 

27. Calgary Flames 

Previous ranking: 24 
Points percentage: .438 
Next seven days: vs. EDM (Apr. 10; @ TOR (Apr. 13) 

The sputtering Flames are going to do something, and they'll 
probably trade away some pending UFAs. That said, a 
Johnny Gaudreau trade is much more likely over the 
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summer, when the Flames can involve more teams and get a 
better return. 

28. Detroit Red Wings 

Previous ranking: 28 
Points percentage: .390 
Next seven days: vs. NSH (Apr. 8); @ CAR (Apr. 10, 12) 

It's a good bet the Red Wings will, once again, be trading 
away a handful of players next week, and there is plenty of 
interest on Detroit's roster. GM Steve Yzerman's sticking 
point might be players with term; those trades are better 
done in the summer. 

29. Ottawa Senators 

Previous ranking: 29 
Points percentage: .385 
Next seven days: vs. EDM (Apr. 7, 8); @ TOR (Apr. 10); vs. 
WPG (Apr. 12) 

Once again, the Senators are likely looking to be trading 
players away at the deadline, especially those on expiring 
contracts. Ottawa is without fourth- and fifth-round picks in 

the upcoming draft, so it's going to be important to remedy 
that shortcoming. 

30. Anaheim Ducks 

Previous ranking: 30 
Points percentage: .388 
Next seven days: vs. COL (Apr. 9, 11); @ SJ (Apr. 12) 

The Ducks continue to retool; there are a lot of veterans of 
interest to contenders (especially if the Ducks are willing to 
retain some salary), but how many will GM Bob Murray 
actually trade? The biggest sticking point is Rickard Rakell. 

31. Buffalo Sabres 

Previous ranking: 31 
Points percentage: .316 
Next seven days: vs. NJ (Apr. 8); vs. WSH (Apr. 9); @ PHI 
(Apr. 11); @ BOS (Apr. 13) 

The Sabres were a mess in March, which should lead to 
them trading many players away at the deadline. While 
pending free agents such as Taylor Hall and Brandon 
Montour seem likely to go, parting with foundational pieces 
could be a sticking point; those are moves for summertime.

 

 

What every team should do at the 2021 NHL trade deadline 

By Marisa Ingemi  

With every NHL trade deadline projection comes the caveat 
that anything can happen before the deadline, trades can 
happen earlier to shake things up, and standings can change 
quickly. 

Take into consideration how no one wants to take on money 
with the flat salary cap and the upcoming expansion and this 
might end up a boring NHL trade deadline. But, who knows. 

Out of respect for the situation in Vancouver as over half the 
team recovers from a Covid variant, they’re not going to be 
included on here. It feels unfair to be speculating about their 
hockey future at the moment. 

For the rest, here’s one move every team should make at the 
2021 NHL trade deadline. 

Boston Bruins: Get a legitimate scorer: The Bruins have 
more than one problem but some of that can’t be helped. If 
they’d kept Zdeno Chara in the offseason, some of their 
defensive woes wouldn’t exist. Some injury returns, such as 
Brandon Carlo, would stabilize things for now. They can’t 
learn how to score, though, and they — once again — 
desperately need five on five scoring. 

Buffalo Sabres: Move Taylor Hall for a first: This largely 
depends on who wants to make a move, but if the Sabres do 
move on from Hall, they could get a terrific return. To trade a 
player like Taylor Hall — sure feels like deja vu, eh? — 
there’s going to have to be a good return because he’ll be in 
demand for any team willing to take on some of his salary. 
Make sure it’s the best price. 

Philadelphia Flyers: Get anyone who can play 
defense: There’s some issues with the goaltending for sure 
and there’s not much they can do in that department. But the 
defense in front of Carter Hart and co has not made life any 
easier. The Flyers defense has been decimated and it was 
already pretty weak. Adding the Blue Jackets’ David 
Savard could bring some life into the blue line group. 

Pittsburgh Penguins: Add a depth scorer: This could have 
been to add a goalie, but Tristan Jarry seems close to a 
return. Kasperi Kapanen and Evgeni Malkin remain out, 
though, and the Pens could use more depth in their middle 
six. Anaheim’s Rickard Rakell feels like a strong fit. 

New Jersey Devils: Trade Kyle Palmieri: It’s time to let 
Palmieri go. There’s going to be a lot of takers for him out 
there, even with the flat cap, so they’re going to want a haul 
in return. It probably starts with a first round pick. 
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NY Rangers: Trade Brendan Smith: The Rangers aren’t out 
of it for sure and don’t need to have a fire sale, but the best 
result is probably to add for the future. Brendan Smith might 
be their easiest player to move, especially to a team that 
loses out on Mattias Ekholm. 

NY Islanders: Add a scorer. Any scorer: The Islanders one 
weakness is they go into stretches where they can’t buy a 
goal. Anders Lee being out for the rest of the season makes 
that real difficult, too. They have the cap space to do 
something; maybe Ryan Dzingel joins his former Ottawa 
teammate Jean-Gabriel Pageau. 

Washington Capitals: Add a depth scorer: There’s not many 
flaws on the Capitals roster. Adding another top nine scorer 
can only help, though, for a team that already succeeds by 
bringing more depth than anyone else. Scott Laughton with 
the Flyers has a low cap hit. 

Toronto Maple Leafs: Add Taylor Hall: Why not go all out? 
Everyone in Leafs Land thinks they have all the answers to 
the entire league anyways, so might as well. Toronto has 
mostly dominated the North, but it’ll be a different world when 
they have to play a team that employs a defense. Going all 
out and grabbing a scorer like Taylor Hall puts their offense 
into elite territory unlike anyone else. 

Montreal Canadiens: Call up Cole Caufield: The Habs have 
no cap space and they’ve already made a lot of moves to 
this point, with their big offseason and then trading for Eric 
Staal two weeks ago. This is their team, just maybe bring up 
the top prospect before the playoffs. 

Ottawa Senators: Move Mike Reilly: The one thing sellers 
have an advantage on in this market is defensemen, 
especially once the top few are moved — if that happens. If 
so, the Senators might get a team to overpay for the 27-year-
old Mike Reilly. His cap hit is only $1.5 million, they might 
nab a good return. 

Calgary Flames: Seek a return for Sam Bennett: There’s a 
few things the Flames could do for a return here, such as 
move David Rittich or Johnny Gaudreau. Moving on 
from Sam Bennett, though, would give them the best 
progress. There haven’t been any takers yet but teams get 
more and more desperate closer to the NHL trade deadline. 

Edmonton Oilers: Careful with the cap: The Oilers have to 
toe the line to bring in any money, but they sure could use 
some forward depth in their middle six. Luke Glendening 
might be the best bet. 

Winnipeg Jets: Any defenseman possible: There’s a few 
options for the Jets and it depends on their cap space too but 
man they need any defense. Brandon Montour is available 
and the Sabres might even retain some of the salary, which 
would help. 

Florida Panthers: Add a defenseman: Aaron Ekblad‘s 
absence is going to hurt and they’re not going to be able to 
replace him. Luckily for the Panthers, though, there’s a lot of 
available defensemen. The best fit for them, though, could 
be oft-speculated about Nashville defender Mattias Ekholm.  

Tampa Bay Lightning: Stand pat?: One of the most annoying 
things ever is when someone will say a player returning from 

injury is a team’s NHL trade deadline acquisition but Nikita 
Kucherov actually fits that description accurately. 

Carolina Hurricanes: Get Kyle Palmieri: The Hurricanes are 
sneaky here. They have picks and prospects to trade, they 
have cap room, and they’re really good. They are also 
perhaps just a piece or two away from being downright 
scary, even in a division with the Lightning. Why not go out 
and get Kyle Palmieri? It might just put them over. 

Nashville Predators: Make any move worth it: The Preds 
have snuck back into playoff contention so who knows if 
they’ll move Ekholm, but if they do, they should get as strong 
a package as possible. That sounds super obvious, but 
especially if the are contending, they don’t have to move 
anyone. They should get at least a top pick or prospect to 
consider moving the most desirable available defenseman in 
the league. 

Detroit Red Wings: Get someone to overpay for Marc 
Staal: The Red Wings have a few avenues here, such as 
taking on some bad contracts in return for good rebuilding 
pieces. They could also probably get an above market return 
on Marc Staal for teams that get desperate on the 
defenseman market. 

Chicago Blackhawks: Sell: They had a nice run but this team 
isn’t going anywhere this year. There’s not sense adding a 
piece, and they can clear some roster room and cap space. 
Moving someone like Carl Soderberg might be the best thing 
they can do to get a decent return. 

Columbus: See what they can sell: The Blue Jackets don’t 
historically sell all too much but this is a year they may have 
to. They’re not going to make progress in that division, Patrik 
Laine hasn’t worked out, they keep benching guys. David 
Savard is their most valuable piece and they might get a 
decent enough return. 

Dallas Stars: Be smart: There’s a few options here. 
Hypothetically they have Ben Bishop coming back which 
would change things in net. Jake Oettinger has been 
fantastic and is in their future plans. Might they get a return 
for Anton Khudobin? 

Minnesota Wild: Let’s get Wild: The Wild are legitimate 
contenders. This is such a weird NHL season, who says it 
can’t be their time to shine? They should go all out and try to 
add another elite forward. Kirill Kaprizov is leading a fun 
group that has a chance to do something, even in a tough 
division, so it depends how far do they want to go. They have 
two first round picks. Why not make a move on someone 
like Nick Foligno or Mikael Granlund? 

Colorado Avalanche: Add a goalie: While the Avalanche 
could add another top six forward and make the mega desk 
version of a hockey team, they could use another goalie 
while Pavel Francouz is out and Philipp Grubauer gains 
experience. Calgary goalie David Rittich might be of interest. 

Vegas Golden Knights: Who is to say, actually: Common 
sense says the Golden Knights don’t have to and won’t do 
anything. They’re a juggernaut and have like, no cap space. 
But, they always seem to find a way to do something so I 
guess nothing is off the table. Part of the Vegas charm is 
doing something out of left field though, so why ruin the fun 
with a guess? 
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Arizona Coyotes: Consider if moving Conor Garland is worth 
it: Garland’s emergence has been a positive in a rough year 
for the Coyotes on and off the ice. He’s going to get a raise 
in the offseason, so naturally the Coyotes could consider 
moving him. If they are ever going to move on, his stock is 
higher now than it ever has been. 

St. Louis Blues: Add a cost effective forward: Snagging 
someone like Taylor Hall would put the Blues over the edge 
they need in a tough West playoff push, but, their salary cap 
won’t allow that. They need a scoring boost, and there aren’t 
many cheap options out there to make that happen, but 
someone like Detroit’s Bobby Ryan might fit that description 
well enough. 

Anaheim Ducks: Hope for a reasonable return for 
Rakell: Rakell is an important piece for the whole league 
because there’s not many players available beyond being a 
rental, and he has a reasonable $3.7 cap hit. He was just put 
on injured reserve, though, so any team trading for him 

would be thinking beyond just this season. They likely won’t 
be able to move Ryan Getzlaf, so this is kind of it for the 
Ducks. 

Los Angeles Kings: Try like crazy to move Jonathan 
Quick: It’s probably a pipe dream to remove his $5.8 million 
cap hit, but Cal Peterson is so clearly the guy for the Kings. If 
they retain some of the salary, this might be the best chance 
to move on from Quick if a team gets desperate for a goalie 
right now, and it leaves them someone to leave unprotected 
in the expansion draft, too. 

San Jose Sharks: Load up on prospects: The Sharks are in a 
unique position where they can take on salary. With just over 
$6 million in cap space, they could take a bad contract off a 
team in desperate need to clear, and ask for a decent 
prospect or draft picks package in return. They should take 
advantage.

 

Recap: Staal, Trocheck, Mrazek power Canes past Panthers 

The Hurricanes scored four goals in the third period to pick 
up two massive points in the standings.  

By Andrew Schnittker  

Playing their biggest game of the season, the Carolina 
Hurricanes came up with one of their best third periods of the 
season, scoring four unanswered in the final 20 minutes to 
win after trailing through two for the first time in five tries this 
season in a 5-2 victory over the Florida Panthers.  

The Canes picked up two huge points in the standings 
against the current Central Division leaders thanks to two 
goals, including the game winner, from Jordan Staal, power-
play goals from Vincent Trocheck and Dougie Hamilton three 
assists from Sebastian Aho and a goal from Jesper Fast.  

Coming into tonight’s game, the Hurricanes were 0-4-0 when 
trailing through two periods, and the Panthers were 18-0-1 
when leading after two.  

Making his second start since returning from a 66-day 
absence, Petr Mrazek was excellent in net for the 
Hurricanes, stopping 34 of 36 shots and stopping several 
grade-A chances, with nothing to fault him for on either 
Florida goal.  

Carolina entered the third period of its biggest game of the 
season trailing 2-1, and came out with exactly the energy it 
needed to, scoring twice in the first 8:52 of the final frame to 
take a lead it would not relinquish.  

Following a late second-period penalty to Florida, the Canes 
took 1:17 of power play time into the third period, and wasted 
little time tying the game up Hamilton’s wrister from the point 

found the back of the net. The goal was originally credited to 
Trocheck but later changed to Hamilton.  

Carolina took its first lead of the night with 8:52 to play as 
Jordan Staal leaked a shot off the rush through Sergei 
Bobrovsky to make it 3-2.  

The Canes wrapped up their four-goal third period with two 
empty netters in the last two minutes from Staal and Fast. 
Staal’s was particularly impressive as he muscled his way 
through two defenders for a shot at the empty net.  

The first period had a very back-and-forth, quick pace, with 
the Canes and Panthers trading chances, including partial 
breakaways for Jordan Martinook and Warren Foegele that 
Bobrovsky stopped.  

After Nino Niederreiter hit the side of the net in the offensive 
zone, the Panthers came the other way and Aleksander 
Barkov swept a rebound past Mrazek on the backhand to 
make it a 1-0 game.  

For Mrazek, making his second start after a 66-day absence, 
the goal ended a shutout streak of 135:50, as Mrazek had 
started the season with shutouts in three of four full games 
played.  

The Canes came inches from tying it on a power play with 
four minutes and chance left in the opening frame, but 
Dougie Hamilton hammered a shot off the goal post.  

Carolina continued to have its chances early in the second 
period, including a wide open net for Steven Lorentz off a 
rebound opportunity, but his backhand try went wide. 
Carolina again came inches from tying it on a pretty passing 
sequence between the top line of Sebastian Aho, Andrei 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • April 7, 2021 

 

Svechnikov and Jesper Fast, but Bobrvosky exploded across 
to make a spectacular pad stop on a point-blank chance for 
Fast and keep the Panthers up 1-0.  

The Canes thought they had tied it up with a goal for Aho 
with 5:26 remaining, but the whistle was blown before the 
puck crossed the line as Wes McCauley lost sight of the 
puck, despite it never being close to covered by Bobrovsky.  

On a power play late in the second, the Canes finally dented 
the scoresheet and tied the game, as Trocheck crashed the 
net and powered a puck past Bobrovsky. The goal was 
reviewed to see if Trocheck batted it in with his hand, but it 
stood. Trocheck has now recorded at least a point in five 
straight games since returning from injury and 11 straight 

overall, with six goals and 15 points over that span. He also 
has scored in all five games against his former team this 
season.  

The tie was very short-lived, however, as Barkov scored his 
second of the game on a one-timer from the left circle just 27 
seconds later on a defensive breakdown for the Hurricanes 
before the Canes responded with their big third.  

With the win, and Tampa Bay’s loss to Columbus, the Canes 
jump the Bolts for second in the division with a game in 
hand. Carolina will have a chance to jump into first place with 
a win over Florida Thursday, as the team now trails the 
Panthers by a single point with two games in hand.

 

They said it: Brind’Amour, Staal, Aho, Trocheck on win over Florida 

Rod Brind’Amour, Jordan Staal, Vincent Trocheck and 
Sebastian Aho spoke with the media following a 5-2 win over 
the Florida Panthers.  

By Andrew Schnittker  

The Hurricanes stormed back for a huge 5-2 win over the 
Florida Panthers Tuesday night, largely thanks to the play of 
the top three centers in Jordan Staal, Vincent Trocheck and 
Sebastian Aho, who combined for three goals and seven 
points.  

Brind’Amour, Staal, Aho and Trocheck spoke to the media 
after the win, here’s a full breakdown of everything they had 
to say:  

Rod Brind’Amour 

On the empty-net goals and a physical game: It was 
physical, but it was also really fast. So it was way different in 
a lot of ways than the other night. That team there, they’re 
high-octane. They transition really well. You make any little 
mistake in the O-zone, they’re going the other way. It was an 
interesting game that way. We weren’t at our best, but our 
big guys got going there at the end, and I thought, had some 
key moments. It wasn’t a dominant game by any means, but 
in key moments, they came to make the difference.  

On Jordan Staal doing everything the right way: That’s why 
he is who he is. He’s the leader of this team. He was great 
tonight. He’s going against [Aleksander Barkov], he was 
great tonight. Those are two of the best centers in the NHL. 
They play the game the right way. They’re hard to handle. 
Jordo shrugged a couple guys off there and got us going in 
the right direction in tonight’s game. 

On if he can describe Jordan Staal in three words: No. I 
cannot. We love him. You know that. You’ve heard me talk 
about him forever. This year is special because his play 
hasn’t changed, the goals are going in. His confidence is 
there. He’s leading our charge. It’s that simple.  

On this group winning when it’s not at its best: It wasn’t like 
we were bad, that’s for sure. I thought Florida was really 
good. They were on it. And we had moments. Our goalie 
needs to be talked about. That was the difference in the 
game, no question. Both goalies made some sick saves, but 
at the end, [Petr Mrazek], there was a stretch there were the 

game could have went sideways, and he helped hold us in 
there. What does it say about our group? These guys know 
they’re never out of a game. They play hard. That’s what I 
love about them. At the end of the day, you go up and down 
our lineup, everybody plays hard.  

On Petr Mrazek: I didn’t really know what to expect, but he 
took a long time, and I think he had a lot of ice preparation 
before he got his start. He certainly wasn’t rushing to get 
back. We didn’t push him in there when he was iffy. I think he 
felt confident in himself. Obviously he looks great and we’d 
love to keep that going. 

On the power play: I don’t know if it looked any different than 
it has in any other games, but just we got a few looks tonight, 
versus in other games, it was a one look and then you’re 
done. We had one called back that would have been a 
power-play goal. It was the difference. It wasn’t great as far 
as execution on everything, but we were able to get a 
couple, and that was the difference in the game.  

Sebastian Aho 

On describing Jordan Staal in three words: I can do it in two 
words: Ultimate Leader. 

On the message in the locker room during the second 
intermission: At the time we were down by one and we were 
going to start off on the power play so the message was to 
get some momentum. Get some shots. Hopefully we score 
on the power play and tie the game. We did that and it gave 
us a lot of confidence and momentum and we took off. Was 
just a solid period for us. 

On if Vincent Trocheck has any extra motivation against 
Florida: I think he’s been playing good all year, but I’m sure 
there can be a little extra. He wants to show them that he’s a 
great player. But overall I feel like he’s been good all year, 
not just against Florida. 

On getting more than just one power play chance: We 
haven’t had too much power play time lately, and we hadn’t 
scored in a few games either so we wanted to show 
everyone that we still got it. 

Vincent Trocheck 
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On the secret to being a Panther killer: I don’t think there’s 
any secret. I think it’s just luck of the draw. I’ve gotten some 
greasy ones against them this year. 

On the message during the second intermission: Just to be 
positive. Going into the third period, it was a good game. 
They’re a good team so we couldn’t get down on ourselves 
for being in the position that we were. We had to go out there 
in the third and play our game. 

On Jordan Staal showing the marks of a good captain 
tonight: He does that every night. You know what you’re 
getting out of Jordo. He’s coming to play. He’s bringing his 
work boots and he leads by example out there. He’s the 
epitome of a captain. 

On describing Jordan Staal in three words: Horse. Leader. 
Good guy. That’s four, but... 

Jordan Staal 

On his empty net goal being a sort of statement: I was just 
trying to get to the net. It was a good game. Weird game, but 
they played well. Created a lot of chances. Felt like our first 
and second were just okay. We created a little bit, but 
Mrazek played really well. Made some really big saves. The 
empty net, I was just trying to end the game. That was my 
thought. 

On his message to the team during the second intermission: 
We had to be better, including myself. Our line wasn’t great 
in the first two. I thought we were getting outplayed. Just 
mentally tried to push that away and come out with a strong 
third period and see what happens. PP came up big. A big 
goal which kind of got us going. Then we started playing a 
little better and started doing the things we wanted to do. 
Moving the puck north-south and playing in their end a little 
bit more. We were fortunate enough to find a way to get two 
points. 

On the competitiveness of the team: I think it’s every night. 
It’s what we strive to be. We’ve got a lot of individuals that 
are very competitive and hate to lose. It may not always be 
pretty or always perfect, but we’re going to find a way to 
compete as hard as we can and continue to try to find ways 
to win games. This group has done a great job of just 
sticking with it and just continuing to try to get to our game 
and do the things we want to do. Tonight was no different. 

On his goal: I was just trying to shoot it as hard as I could. I 
wouldn’t say my shot is one of the heavier ones on the team. 
I always ask Svech to teach me how to shoot. I saw my big 
bro do it the other night coming down the wing. Had a quick 
wrister and I tried to do the same thing. I was fortunate 
enough that it went in the net. I had some other good looks 
before that and I felt like it was starting to come. Tried not to 
get frustrated and I had a good bounce there and I’ll take it.
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How the Hurricanes inched closer to the first-place Florida Panthers 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

 

The race is getting tighter at the top of the NHL’s Central Division. 

The Carolina Hurricanes did their part to tighten the squeeze Tuesday, 
surging past the Florida Panthers with four goals in the third period for a 
5-2 victory at PNC Arena. 

The Canes (26-9-3) have 55 points, moving within one point of the first-
place Panthers (26-10-4), and have two games in hand on Florida. 
Tampa Bay, the 2020 Stanley Cup champion, was beaten Tuesday by 
Columbus and dipped to third place with 54 points. It’s that close. 

The Canes trailed 2-1 entering the third period and the Panthers were 
18-0-1 when leading after two periods this season. But Dougie Hamilton 
scored a power-play goal to tie the score 45 seconds into the period, and 
Jordan Staal gave the Canes the lead at 8:52 of the third with the first of 
his two goals. 

“Going into the third period it was a good game, they’re a good team, so 
we couldn’t get down on ourselves for being in the position we were in,” 
Canes center Vincent Trocheck said. “We just had to go out there in the 
third period and play our game.” 

Staal’s shot from the left circle slipped through the pads of goalie Sergei 
Bobrovsky. Defenseman Radko Gudas tried to clear the puck before it 
crossed the goal line but it was then kicked into the net as the Canes 
took the 3-2 lead. 

After the Panthers pulled Bobrovsky for a sixth attacker, Staal fought off 
two defenders for a tough empty net score. Jesper Fast soon added 
another as the Canes improved to 4-0-1 this season the Panthers, who 
rolled into Tuesday’s game with a six-game winning streak. 

“It was physical but it was also really fast,” Canes coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said of the game. “That team is high octane, Florida. They 
transition really well and you make any little mistake in the (offensive) 
zone and they’re going the other way. 

“It was an interesting game that way. We weren’t at our best but our guys 
got going there at the end and had some key moments. It wasn’t a 
dominant game by any means but in key moments they made the 
difference, really.” 

Bobrovsky twice had the puck get past him in the second period but only 
one hurt him. Trocheck scored a power-play goal for the Canes, his fifth 
goal in the five games against his former team, but Sebastian Aho had a 
goal disallowed earlier in the second because of a quick whistle by 
referee Wes McCauley. 

Canes goalie Petr Mrazek was back in net after his 28-save shutout of 
the Dallas Stars on Sunday, his first NHL game since Jan. 30. Mrazek 
had some quality saves Tuesday although Barkov beat him twice. 

“It was a good game, it was a weird game,” Staal said. “They played well, 
they created lots. I felt like our first and second was just OK, we created 
a little bit, but ‘Raz played really well and made some really big saves.” 

In the first, Barkov followed up a rebound for his 15th of the season. After 
Trocheck scored in the second off an Aho pass, Barkov was unchecked 
in the Canes zone and blasted a shot from the right circle past Mrazek for 
his 16th. 

Aho, who had three assists in the game, hopped on a loose puck and 
appeared to tie the score 1-1, but McCauley had blown the play dead 
before Aho’s shot, believing Bobrovsky had stopped the puck. After a 
review, the call was a no-goal as Canes fans in the crowd of 4,987 loudly 
booed. 

Mrazek denied Barkov a hat trick in the third when the forward again had 
an open look from the slot. 

“Both goalies made some sick saves,” Brind’Amour said. 

Hamilton’s goal initially was credited to Trocheck, who appeared to get a 
piece of the shot in the slot. Hamilton picked up his fifth of the season on 
a shot from the point. 

“It may not always be pretty and may not be always perfect but we’re 
going to find a way to compete as hard as we can and continue to try to 
find a way to win games,” Staal said. 
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With Petr Mrazek back, Hurricanes have goaltending decisions to make 
at trade deadline 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

 

For the Carolina Hurricanes, the sprint to the finish line of the regular 
season has begun. 

The Canes host the Florida Panthers on Tuesday and Thursday in what‘s 
presumably a preview of what should be a Central Division first- or 
second-round playoff series. The top four teams in each division qualify 
and the Panthers (26-9-4) go into Tuesday’s game first in the division 
with 56 points and the Canes (25-9-3) third with 53, one point behind 
Tampa Bay. 

The Panthers have played 39 games and the Canes 37, so the Canes’ 
two games-in-hand on Florida won’t change until after the two-game set 
at PNC Arena. Tampa Bay (26-10-2) has played 38 games. 

With 19 games remaining in the condensed season, the Canes have a 
goaltending equation that needs clarifying. Three goalies are healthy: 
James Reimer, Alex Nedeljkovic and now Petr Mrazek. 

There aren’t enough games left to keep all three fresh. There won’t be 
enough practice time to keep three sharp. Someone must sit, but whom? 

Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour has been able to slip that question during 
Mrazek’s long rehab from thumb surgery. Reimer and Nedeljkovic 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • April 7, 2021 

 

played. But Mrazek returned Sunday for his first NHL game since Jan. 30 
and shut out the Dallas Stars, 1-0 — no easy task. 

Mrazek was in the starter’s crease at Tuesday’s morning skate and the 
likely starter against the Panthers. Nedeljkovic manned the other net and 
will be the backup Tuesday. 

Brind’Amour was asked if Mrazek and Nedeljkovic would be the top two 
goalies moving forward. 

“Nope, we’ve got three,” he said. 

Will all three get games moving forward? 

“I’ve got three guys I’ve got to figure out how to work them in,” 
Brind’Amour said. “I like all of them. Right now Petr has got to get his 
game conditioning going so he can be ready, getting up to speed fully 
and feel good about everything. Obviously, he played well the other night 
but I’ve got to keep the other guys engaged, too. A bit of a challenge but 
great to have great options.” 

The question arose immediately after Sunday’s game about the 
goaltending situation. 

“It’s great to know that Petr’s back as far as being sharp and there are no 
questions there. He’d been out a long time,” Brind’Amour said Sunday. 
“The question that’s obviously going to come is what kind of workload do 
you give him, and he’s got to have a few starts to really get in the groove 
of playing every day or that conditioning aspect.” 

The goaltending question might be easier to answer if Mrazek had 
struggled a bit Sunday but he made 28 saves. He was strong when 
things were tight, in the final minutes of regulation as the Stars pulled 
their goalie for a sixth attacker and attacked, hunting a tying goal. 

“He didn’t have a lot of work for two (periods) and then when we needed 
him, he was there in the last five minutes,” Brind’Amour said. “He made 
three or more spectacular, especially weird ones that got in that he 
couldn’t see. They weren’t Grade-A’s but they were coming from angles 
and screens. He fought through it. He was good, obviously.” 

If the Canes, with an eye to the playoffs, determine Mrazek will be their 
No. 1 goalie, they will give him considerable work in the final 19 games. 
His shutout Sunday was his third in five starts this season and his 
numbers remain eye-opening: A 0.74 goals-against average and .968 
save percentage. 

TRADE COULD BE AN OPTION 

An option, and general manager Don Waddell has broached the idea a 
time or two, would be trading one of the goalies. The NHL trade deadline 
is Monday, April 12 and the Canes might be looking for another forward 
with Brock McGinn’s status now in doubt. 

McGinn, a tough winger who never seems to come out of a game and 
not return, did just that Sunday. McGinn had an upper-body injury and 
Brind’Amour said Tuesday that McGinn still was being evaluated. 

There’s also the matter of Teuvo Teravainen. The winger remains 
sidelined with concussion symptoms, his return timetable unknown. 
COVID-19 and the concussion have limited him to 13 games this season. 

Reimer has a 14-4-1 record with a 2.71 GAA and .905 save percentage. 
Nedeljkovic, who was named the NHL rookie of the month for March, is 
8-4-2 with a 2.12 GAA and .924 percentage. 

“I would say Alex and (Reimer) both played really, really well,” Mrazek 
said after Sunday’s game. “They gave the team a chance to win every 
night and they did a great job.” 

That was in February and March. It’s April and Mrazek is back. 

All three goalies are in the final years of their respective contacts, and 
Mrazek and Reimer are due to become unrestricted free agents after the 
season. That will factor into any trade discussion while offering an added 
financial incentive for all three. 

It’s not a goaltending quandary but it does need clarifying. 

CAROLINA HURRICANES VS FLORIDA PANTHERS 

When: Tuesday, 7 p.m. 

Where: PNC Arena, Raleigh. 

TV: BSSO (Bally Sports) 
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How the Hurricanes’ trade deadline decisions might be impacted by the 
Seattle Kraken expansion draft 

 

By Sara Civian Apr 6, 2021  

 

It’s almost useless to think about how the Carolina Hurricanes, or any 
team, will approach the NHL’s April 12 trade deadline without giving an 
abundance of context. 

There are short-term moves that would have made perfect sense in 
years past — like a rental for these Hurricanes — but now require 
extensive financial planning. Long-term moves are no better, as the here-
to-stay flat cap complicates taking on multiyear contracts. 

And then there’s the expansion draft. 

The Athletic’s Pierre LeBrun recently covered the Seattle Kraken’s 
impact on this trade deadline, and how teams might be looking to reach 
“verbal understandings” with Seattle ahead of the deadline. Obviously, 
more or less knowing which player Seattle might select from your roster 
has its advantages — like preparing for that hole in the roster at this 
trade deadline and/or being able to justify spending more money. That 
comes as a cost, though, and a lot of times that cost looks like giving up 
two or three more pieces to a middleman for the prize of certainty. 

Would one of these handshake agreements be worth it for the 
Hurricanes? 

To answer that question, let’s start by taking a stab at a standard, 
updated mock protected list. And remember: The Canes can either 
protect seven forwards, three defensemen and one goalie or eight 
skaters and one goalie. Also remember that Martin Necas is exempt. 

Forwards 

Jordan Staal (NMC) 

Sebastian Aho 

Andrei Svechnikov 

Teuvo Teravainen 

Vincent Trocheck 

Nino Niederreiter 

Jesper Fast 

Defensemen 

Jaccob Slavin 

Brett Pesce 

… Jake Bean? 

Goalie 

Petr Mrazek (assuming he re-signs) 
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This exercise is always so fun but so difficult for anyone not employed by 
the Kraken’s front office because which player the Canes “should” protect 
isn’t all about who their best players are. How are the Kraken structuring 
their roster, based on who else is available around the league? What 
type of contracts are they looking to take on when it’s time for them to 
select a player from the Canes? And where are the Canes financially? 

This is why I chose to protect Fast out of a final forward grouping of Fast, 
Warren Foegele and Brock McGinn (other than the fact that Foegele is a 
restricted free agent and McGinn unrestricted at the end of this season). 
Fast is simply on a good contract right now. (Note: If Foegele is re-signed 
or Steven Lorentz plays his 27th game of the season Tuesday, either will 
satisfy the requirement to expose at least one forward in the expansion 
draft.) 

This also makes me wonder what the Canes should do with Bean. It’s fair 
to assume that one of the reasons the Canes keep their defense so 
stacked is expansion draft strategy — they won’t be hurting too bad if, 
say, they re-sign Dougie Hamilton before the expansion draft and have to 
protect him. 

If the Kraken wanted to take Brady Skjei’s or Jake Gardiner’s contract off 
the Hurricanes’ hands, there will be no complaints from Raleigh about it. 
More likely, they would snatch up either Haydn Fleury (who has one year 
left on his contract at a $1.3 annual average value before restricted free 
agency) or Bean (an RFA after this season), considering Seattle general 
manager Ron Francis drafted both players himself when he was running 
the Canes and had high hopes for them that seem to be at least 
somewhat coming to fruition. 

Obviously — especially with two relatively young players — things could 
go uphill or downhill on a dime, performance-wise, for the rest of the 
season. But if the Canes haven’t signed Hamilton by the expansion draft, 
might they protect Bean? 

He’s cooled off a bit, but he had a sort of welcome-to-the-show stretch of 
play and currently sits at one goal and 11 points in 27 games. He’s 
generally looked comfortable in limited ice time, and I don’t anticipate a 
ridiculously pricey contract coming off his ELC at the end of this season. 
Protecting him is at least worth considering. 

It’s also worth letting him be the martyr, in a sense, knowing it’s highly 
likely the Kraken will select him. Folks have asked if the Hurricanes 
should trade Bean at the deadline to not “lose him for nothing” by 
exposing him in the expansion draft, and I get it, but losing someone for 
nothing is going to be inevitable. That’s what expansion drafts are. And 
life will go on if the Canes lose Bean in order to protect other assets, as 
unfortunate as it may be. 

Further, the Hurricanes could totally lean into the situation and tell 
Francis they’ll keep Bean (or Fleury) exposed if the Kraken agree to 
offload whatever other salary the Canes feel like offloading. Occam’s 
Razor tells us this convoluted scenario isn’t the most likely to happen, but 
it’s another one worth exploring. If the Canes plan to re-sign Hamilton, 
knowing Svechnikov’s contract and an undetermined goalie’s contract 
also loom, they’re going to need to get creative. Weaponizing Bean’s 
situation and Francis’ history with the franchise isn’t a terrible option. 

And on that goalie situation, it remains impossible to predict at this point. 
The Canes need to leave one goalie exposed but at this point only have 
one goalie under contract for next season, Alex Nedeljkovic. Mrazek and 
James Reimer are both UFAs after the season. Nedeljkovic could be a 
UFA too but will be an RFA as long as he finishes the season with 27 
career games, which now seems almost certain (he’s at 20). Assuming 
Mrazek is the goalie to re-sign, Nedeljkovic could then be exposed. 
Depending how he finishes the season, he probably hasn’t proven 
enough through age 25 to be one of Seattle’s best options in net. The 
Canes could also give Jeremy Helvig a qualifying offer and leave him 
exposed, protecting Nedeljkovic. 

Hamilton’s contract negotiations are the biggest piece in this puzzle, but 
that’s tricky because it’s not going to get figured out any time soon. 

So what does this all mean for the Hurricanes six days away from the in-
season trade deadline? 

Probably nothing for the immediate future. 

It would be an obvious risk for the Canes to make hard-and-fast 
decisions on who they’re protecting with Hamilton unsigned, 20 games 
left in the regular season and the playoffs to play. But as Hurricanes GM 
and president Don Waddell is making his rounds this week, it’s definitely 
worth it to keep the expansion draft and its potential ramifications in 
mind. All of this could very much factor into any moves, or any non-
moves, he makes. 
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Panthers give up four goals in third period in loss to Hurricanes 

 

By BOB SUTTON ASSOCIATED PRESS |APR 06, 2021 AT 10:35 PM 

 

RALEIGH, N.C. — Jordan Staal scored twice, and the Carolina 
Hurricanes rallied with four goals in the third period to beat the Florida 
Panthers 5-2 on Tuesday night. 

Vincent Trocheck scored a power-play goal against his former team and 
assisted on Dougie Hamilton’s tying goal early in the third, also on the 
power play. Jesper Fast had a late goal for Carolina, and Sebastian Aho 
had three assists. 

The Hurricanes won for the first time this season when trailing after two 
periods, improving to 1-4-0 in those games. 

“We had to be better [in the third period],” Staal said. “We were fortunate 
enough to find a way to get two points.” 

Aleksander Barkov scored both goals for the Panthers, whose six-game 
winning streak — the longest active run in the league — was snapped. 
The Panthers had been 18-0-1 when leading after two periods. 

“Just to be positive going into the third period,” Trocheck said of the 
Hurricanes’ approach. “It was a good game. They’re a good team, so we 
couldn’t get down on ourselves for being in the position we were in.” 

Florida was ahead 2-1 heading into the third in this one, but Hamilton tied 
it 45 seconds into the period on a wrist shot through traffic from inside the 
blueline. 

“At 2-2, we were still in a pretty good spot there,” Panthers coach Joel 
Quenneville said. “It could have gone either way.” 

Perhaps the tone had been set in Carolina’s favor for the final period by 
converting on the power play. 

“We took off,” Aho said. “A solid period for us.” 

Staal put the Hurricanes ahead with 11:08 remaining when the puck 
trickled past Florida goalie Sergei Bobrovsky. He later added an empty-
netter with 1:40 to play. 

“I try to shoot as hard as I can,” Staal said of his first goal. “I had a good 
bounce there.” 

Fast’s empty-netter completed the scoring. 

“They’re a good team with the lead,” Quenneville said. “They got it and 
they basically look to shut you down. That was part of it.” 

Petr Mrazek, in his second game back after a thumb injury that sidelined 
him for more than two months, made 34 saves for Carolina. Bobrovsky 
stopped 31 shots. 
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It was the first time in nine games that the Panthers surrendered more 
than three goals. 

DON’T LET THEM FORGET 

Trocheck has four goals in five games against his former team this 
season. 

“I don’t think there’s any secret,” Trocheck said. “It’s just luck of the draw, 
I guess. I’ve got some greasy ones against them this year.” 

The center was acquired by the Hurricanes in a February 2020 trade with 
Florida. 

ON THE MARK 

Barkov has scored three goals since returning to the lineup for three 
games following an injury. He has eight goals in his last nine games. 

“He’s skating well. That line is dangerous,” Quenneville said. “They all 
complement each other.” 

The Panthers are going to need production from Barkov across the final 
weeks of the season in the tight Central Division. 

“He just adds a whole new dimension to our team the way he plays,” 
Panthers defenseman Anton Stralman said. 

LONG STREAK, BUT ... 

Quenneville said it was his decision to hold out defenseman Keith Yandle 
in the third period. 

Yandle, who was on the ice less than 6 minutes, holds the longest active 
streak in the NHL by playing in 906 consecutive games. That’s the third-
longest string in league history. 

UP NEXT 

The teams meet again Thursday night in Raleigh. 
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Florida Panthers: 3 Potential Trade Deadline Targets 

 

April 6, 2021 by Colby Guy 

 

The Florida Panthers are sitting atop the NHL standings and heading into 
the trade deadline, that only means one thing: they’re going to be buyers. 
With Aaron Ekblad out for the season and a lot of options on the board 
that could bolster the forward core, the ball is in Bill Zito’s court to make 
upgrades. 

The trade deadline is less than a week away and teams are already 
dangling trade bait around. With the Panthers loaded on picks and 
prospects, they should be a destination for a multitude of the top players 
on the market. Here are three players the Cats may look at trading for. 

Rickard Rakell (C, Anaheim Ducks) 

One trade that makes a lot of sense for the Panthers is trading for 
Anaheim Ducks center Rickard Rakell. The 27-year-old has seven goals 
and 22 points in 36 games for the Ducks and is on a team-friendly $3.9 
million contract that expires in 2022. With the Ducks in the middle of a 
rebuild, Rakell is on the trade block and could fit in quite nicely on the 
Panthers’ roster. 

Rickard Rakell Anaheim Ducks 

The Panthers could use a bona fide second-line center to play with 
Jonathan Huberdeau, and Rakell is just the guy they need down the 

stretch. When he’s hot, he could be a very effective option, as he is a 
two-time, 30-goal scorer in his career, including a 2017-18 season where 
he totaled 34 goals and 69 points. 

While he has dropped off since, he could find a career revival playing 
alongside Huberdeau and Patric Hornqvist, who have been two of the 
Panthers’ most effective players this season. But at what cost would 
Rakell come at? 

Given his favorable contract situation, he could be one of the most 
expensive targets at the deadline. He would probably cost the Panthers 
their 2021 first-round draft pick and center prospect Henrik Borgstrom at 
the very least. While that is a steep price, it could be very much worth it 
for Florida. 

Sam Bennett (C, Calgary Flames) 

Sam Bennett fits in on the Panthers’ roster similarly to how Rakell fits, 
given that Florida has a center depth issue, but he does come at less of a 
cost. The 24-year-old has just four goals and 10 points in 37 games this 
season, and he just hasn’t panned out for the Calgary Flames since he 
was drafted fourth overall in the 2014 NHL Draft. With a recent trade 
request filed, Bennett could be on his way out. 

Sam Bennett Calgary Flames 

A change of scenery could be to Bennett’s benefit because he has 
shown flashes of being a solid NHL player, but things just haven’t worked 
out in Calgary. While his regular season totals haven’t looked stellar (67 
goals, 138 points in 401 career games), his playoff numbers show bits 
and pieces of promise. 

In 30 career playoff games, Bennett scored 11 goals and 19 points, and 
he looked really good in the bubble playoffs last year, scoring five goals 
and eight points in 10 games. With the Panthers looking to make a deep 
Cup run, Bennet’s playoff numbers could really help them. 

But what would it cost to bring Bennett in? Given that he is a restricted 
free agent after the season, Calgary seems ready to move on from their 
former top-five pick rather than pay him, so he might come at a cheaper 
cost than Rakell. My best bet would be that the Panthers send a third-
round pick to Calgary for Bennett. 

Josh Manson (D, Anaheim Ducks) 

The Ducks appear on this list yet again, and this time it’s to give the 
Panthers an Ekblad replacement. With a season left on Josh Manson’s 
contract, the 29-year-old defenseman can play a role on the Panthers’ 
roster next season, too. 

Josh Manson Anaheim Ducks 

Manson can be a solid two-way defenseman when given the chance, 
with his best season coming in 2017-18 when he scored seven goals and 
37 points in 80 games, but his production has slowed down since the 
Ducks have fallen into a rebuild. This season, in 13 games, Manson has 
one goal and two points. 

With the right side of the Panthers’ defense thin without Ekblad, he 
should have ample opportunity to return to form alongside MacKenzie 
Weegar on the top pair. Alongside elite offensive talents on the Panthers’ 
roster, his offensive numbers can see a renaissance while being a 
valuable asset on the defensive end. 

As a potential return for Manson, the Panthers could send Anaheim a 
package consisting of forward prospect Patrick Bajkov, Samuel 
Montembeault, and a second-round pick. 

As the NHL Trade Deadline approaches on April 12, the Panthers may 
be able to swing a deal for one of these players and turn themselves into 
a true contender. 
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Trocheck helps end Florida Panthers winning streak in Carolina 

 

By George Richards  

 

The Florida Panthers put their six-game winning streak to the test against 
host Carolina on Tuesday night. 

If they didn’t regret trading Vincent Trocheck away last February, well, he 
makes sure they do every time they meet. 

Tuesday night, Trocheck scored twice and the Hurricanes got a pair of 
empty net goals to snap Florida’s winning streak with a 5-2 win at PNC 
Arena. 

Trocheck and Jordan Staal each scored twice, spoiling a big game from 
Sasha Barkov. 

The good news? Florida remains atop the Central Division. 

The bad? Carolina has won four of five against the Panthers and is right 
on their heels. 

“We had a lot of good things going,” said Joel Quenneville, whose team 
led 2-1 going into the third. “It was a hard-fought game. I thought we had 
a chance to go up a couple earlier in the game and didn’t get it. It was 
still anyone’s game. 

”We had our turn, they had their turn. Last couple of games against them, 
could have gone on either way. We were on the short end of it. They’re a 
good hockey team.” 

Carolina had won three of the first four meetings between the two coming 
into Tuesday’s game with all but one going to overtime. 

On Tuesday, the Panthers got two goals from Barkov and 31 saves from 
Bobrovsky but could not continue their winning ways. 

Florida took the initial lead when Barkov followed up a MacKenzie 
Weegar shot at 11:19 of the first. 

The two teams played a back-and-forth game throughout with both 
Bobrovsky and Petr Mzarek (34 saves) making one big stop after 
another. 

Both goalies were outstanding, for the most part, on Tuesday. 

In the second, Trocheck (who else?) got another goal against his former 
teammates as he knocked in a puck on a power play chance late in the 
second. 

The play was reviewed to see if Trocheck batted it in, but he did not, and 
he now has a goal in all five games against Florida since it traded him to 
the Hurricanes before the 2020 trade deadline. 

The game would not be tied for long. 

Moments later, Mason Marchment drove the pick into the zone, passed it 
to Carter Verhaeghe who sliced a cross-ice pass to a wide-open Barkov. 

Barkov’s one-timer gave the Panthers what would be their final lead of 
the night. 

”Like you see, there is not a lot of difference between the two teams on 
the ice,” Barkov said. 

“Both teams are playing really well, not giving up much. All five games 
have been tight. I expect all of the other games to be tight, too. We just 
have to find a way to win them. We have been close, we just haven’t won 
them.” 

Carolina’s top-ranked power play got another chance after Frank Vatrano 
was called for interference late in the second. 

Although the Panthers went into the break up 2-1, Carolina would cash in 
on the power play as Trocheck deflected a puck to give him six goals in 
five games against the Panthers this season. 

”Good for him, he’s scoring goals against us,” Barkov said of Trocheck, 
who now has 16 goals this season. 

“He is playing well this season. But like I said, we have to find a way to 
win games. It’s not about them, it is about us.” 

Staal later scored through Bobrovsky’s skates to make it 3-2; Florida 
pulled Bobrovsky with just under three minutes left and the Hurricanes 
expanded their lead. 

”They are a good team with the lead,” Quenneville said. “They got it and 
then they look to shut you down. Tough to generate consistently but we 
had a couple of chances in their zone. They look to get the lead, they got 
it and they didn’t give up much.” 

DUCLAIR ON THE MEND 

Quenneville said that injured forward Anthony Duclair was on the trip and 
skated on Tuesday. 

Duclair has been out since hurting his shoulder after being tripped by the 
stick of Detroit goalie Thomas Greiss and slamming into the end boards. 

With Tuesday being the first game of a six-game trip, Quenneville said he 
was hopeful Duclair would play. 

Duclair has been on the IR for more than a week so he is free to be 
activated whenever he is healthy. 

GEORGE’S THREE STARS OF THE GAME 

1. Vincent Trocheck, Carolina 

2. Sasha Barkov, Florida 

3. Jordan Staal, Carolina 

ON DECK: PANTHERS AT HURRICANES 

When: Thursday, 7 

Where: PNC Arena; Raleigh, NC 

Season series: Carolina leads 4-1 

TV/Radio: BSFLA/560-AM 
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Panthers winning streak will be tested against Carolina Hurricanes 

 

By George Richards  

 

The Florida Panthers take their six-game winning streak to Carolina on 
Tuesday night and you better believe it will be put to the test against the 
Hurricanes. 

Although Carolina is coming off a split in its past two series against 
Chicago and Dallas, the Hurricanes got a big piece of their team back on 
Sunday as goalie Petr Mrazek returned. 

Playing in his first game since Jan. 30 due to a thumb injury, Mrazek 
made 28 saves as he shutout the Stars 1-0. 

Per NHL stats, Mrazek became just the sixth goalie in the modern era to 
record a shutout in each of his first three wins of a season. 
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This will be the first time the Panthers have faced Mrazek this season — 
and Carolina won three of the first four meetings. 

“It felt good to be back,” Mrazek said. “It has been a long journey.” 

Tuesday kicks off a road trip which will definitely challenge the mettle of 
the Panthers. 

Not only does Florida play Carolina twice, but it also visits Dallas and 
Tampa Bay for two-game series as well. 

Florida, Tampa Bay or Carolina is going to win the Central Division this 
season. 

This road trip — the longest of the season for the Panthers — will go a 
long way in determining whether they are able to win the third divisional 
title in franchise history. 

The Panthers’ special teams will most definitely be tested over the next 
few weeks as Carolina has the NHL’s top power play (29.1 percent 
success rate). 

Tampa Bay (26.2, third) and Dallas (25, sixth) are right up there. 

“Tough, tough trip,” coach Joel Quenneville said Sunday evening 
following Florida’s 3-0 win against Columbus. 

”All important games against the best teams in our division. So, let’s fine 
tune it as we go along. This is an extensive trip and let’s have some fun 
on it by doing the right things. 

“Hopefully, we get off to a positive start. That’s the objective. I don’t want 
to look further than the one game.” 

MARCHMENT SIGNED 

The Panthers announced Monday that forward Mason Marchment had 
signed a one-year extension with the team. 

Florida originally acquired Marchment in a deal with Toronto for Denis 
Malgin before last season’s trade deadline. 

Marchment finished last season at AHL Springfield getting in six games 
before the shutdown. 

This year, Marchment made the team out of training camp on the taxi 
squad. He made his Panthers debut on Feb. 5 against Detroit before 
going back to taxi. 

Upon his second promotion on Feb. 25, he has been a mainstay in the 
lineup either playing on the fourth line or, as has been the case on 
numerous occasions, moving up to the top line. 

Marchment has two goals and seven points in his 22 games to date. 

“Mason has taken full advantage of his opportunity this season,” GM Bill 
Zito said in a statement. 

“In his first full NHL season, he has proven himself to be a versatile 
forward who provides our team with a combination of size, skill, and 
character. We are excited for Mason to take the next step in his career 
with our organization.” 

KOLYACHONOK STARTS AHL CAREER IN SYRACUSE 

Defenseman Vladislav Kolyachonok, Florida’s second round pick in 
2019, is starting his North American pro career with AHL Syracuse after 
his KHL season with Dinamo Minsk ended. 

Kolyachonok spent two seasons in the Ontario junior Hockey League 
most recently with the Flint Firebirds, but was loaned to the KHL this 
season so he could play in his hometown. 

In 46 games with Minsk, Kolyachonok had a goal with six points. 

Florida Panthers at Carolina Hurricanes  

When: Tuesday, 7 p.m. 

Where: PNC Arena; Raleigh, N.C. 

TV/Radio: Florida Sports/560-AM 

Records, Standings: Florida 26-9-4, 56 points (1st in Central); Carolina 
25-9-3, 53 points (3rd) 

All-time series: Carolina leads 66-45-6, 11 ties 

Season series: Carolina leads 3-1 

Last season: Carolina won two of three 

Last time out: Carolina 4, Panthers 2 

Up next: Florida at Carolina, Thursday, 7 

Panthers this week — Sunday: Florida 3, Columbus 0; Tuesday: Florida 
at Carolina, 7; Thursday: Florida at Carolina, 7; Saturday: Florida at 
Dallas, 2 

PROJECTED FLORIDA PANTHERS LINES 

FLORIDA FORWARDS 

19 Mason Marchment — 16 Sasha Barkov — 23 Carter Verhaeghe 

11 Jonathan Huberdeau — 21 Alex Wennberg — 70 Patric Hornqvist 

77 Frank Vatrano — 55 Noel Acciari — 74 Owen Tippett 

83 Juho Lammikko — 27 Eetu Luostarinen  

FLORIDA DEFENSEMEN 

42 Gus Forsling — 52 MacKenzie Weegar 

3 Keith Yandle — 7 Radko Gudas 

6 Anton Stralman — 61 Riley Stillman 

8 Matt Kiersted 

FLORIDA GOALIES 

72 Sergei Bobrovsky 

60 Chris Driedger 

Scratches: F Brett Connolly, D Markus Nutivaara, F Ryan Lomberg 

Injured: F Anthony Duclair (shoulder); D Aaron Ekblad (left leg) 

Taxi squad: D Kevin Connauton, F Aleksi Heponiemi, D Brady Keeper, G 
Spencer Knight, G Philippe Desrosiers 

Traded on Friday: F Vinnie Hinostroza (Chicago) 

Florida power play (29/126 23% — 11th in NHL) 

Florida penalty kill (95/117 81.2% — 11th in NHL) 

PP1: Sasha Barkov, Jonathan Huberdeau, Patric Hornqvist, Alex 
Wennberg, Keith Yandle 

PP2: Frank Vatrano, Noel Acciari, Mason Marchment, Carter Verhaeghe, 
Gustav Forsling 

PROJECTED CAROLINA HURRICANES LINES 

CAROLINA FORWARDS 

37 Andrei Svechnikov — 20 Sebastian Aho — 71 Jesper Fast 

48 Joran Martinook — 16 Vincent Trocheck — 88 Martin Necas 

21 Nino Niederreiter— 11 Jordan Staal — 13 Warren Foegele 

18 Cedric Paquette — 78 Steven Lorentz — 28 Max McCormick 

CAROLINA DEFENSEMEN 

74 Jaccob Slavin — 19 Dougie Hamilton 
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76 Brady Skjei — 22 Brett Pesce 

4 Hayden Fluery — 24 Jake Bean 

CAROLINA GOALIES 

34 Petr Mrazek 

39 Alex Nedeljkovic 

Carolina power play (32/110 29.1% — 1st in NHL) 

Carolina penalty kill (98/119 82.3% — 9th in NHL) 

PP1: Jordan Staal, Sebastian Aho, Vincent Trocheck, Dougie Hamilton, 
Andrei Svechnikov 

PP2: Jesper Fast, Warren Foegele, Nino Niederreiter, Brett Pesce, 
Martin Necas 
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Detroit Red Wings hang tough, but fall in first shootout of season, 3-2 to 
Predators 

 

HELENE ST. JAMES   

 

The Detroit Red Wings built two leads, got good goaltending, and paced 
a hot opponent to a tight contest. 

Their Tuesday night against the Nashville Predators at Little Caesars 
Arena ended with their first shootout of the season. They fell, 3-2, when 
neither Dylan Larkin nor Filip Zadina could convert on their chances and 
Ryan Johansen and Roman Josi did. 

The Wings fell to 13-22-6. The Predators were 8-2 in their last 10 
entering Tuesday; one of those victories was a 7-1 rout of the Wings on 
March 25. 

Danny DeKeyser scored late in the first period. The Predators tied it early 
in the third, when Josi took advantage of the Wings changing lines to 
feed Luke Kunin. Thomas Greiss had made 18 saves at that point, giving 
a second solid performance after struggling for much of the season. 

Adam Erne built on his career season with his ninth goal, midway 
through the period. Greiss made a save on Jeremy Davies, the Wings 
gained possession of the puck, and Erne turned a shot on net into his 
third goal in four games. 

Michael Rasmussen hit his head into the glass on a hit by Kunin, but 
stayed in the game. Kunin went down the tunnel after taking a puck to 
the head shortly after Mikael Granlund had made it 2-2. 

Forwards Robby Fabbri, Bobby Ryan and Sam Gagner, defenseman 
Patrik Nemeth, and goaltender Jonathan Bernier all were unavailable 
because of injuries. Fabbri, Ryan, Gagner and Bernier could all be back 
as soon as Thursday, when the Wings again host the Predators. 

Good tone 

It was 4-1 Predators after the first period when the teams last met. The 
Wings looked better in every aspect this time, forechecking well, creating 
chaos around the net, and getting saves from Greiss. Zadina had a nice 
chance denied by Juuse Saros, but it was DeKeyser who beat him, late 
in the period, after taking a shot from the point that hit Mattias Ekholm, 
who was trying to keep Erne from getting to the puck. 

Glendening shows off hands 

Luke Glendening generally uses his hands to show his prowess on 
faceoffs, but he dropped the gloves to show off he can punch, too. The 

Wings were miffed Jeremy Davies hit Valtteri Filppula into the boards by 
their bench even as he had already played along the puck, and there was 
no penalty on the hit. Glendening sent Davies a message; it wasn’t a 
fight, but Glendening did land a punch with his right hand. "That’s what a 
team is all about," Larkin said. "We battle, we work for each other. It was 
great to see Luke step up for Fil. We need more of that going forward." 

From famine to feast 

Evgeny Svechnikov was waived last week for the second time this 
season, then scratched two games. On Tuesday, he started on the top 
line with Larkin and Zadina. On his first shift, Svechnikov took control of 
the puck in the left circle and sent it to the net, where Larkin got a piece 
of it but the puck hit the side of the net. It was Svechnikov's first game 
since April 1, and 11th of the season. "He prepares every day like he’s 
playing," Larkin said. "I give him a lot of credit, he’s had a great attitude 
through all of it. I really enjoy playing with him. He’s hard on pucks. He 
set me up a couple times. As a player that likes to play with the puck, 
he’s someone that can get it for me, so I like playing with him." 
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Many of Detroit Red Wings receive COVID-19 vaccine; here's why 
Darren Helm hasn't yet 

 

HELENE ST. JAMES   

 

The Detroit Red Wings are taking advantage of having access to the 
COVID-19 vaccine. 

The pandemic ripped through the locker room on opening weekend, 
forcing five players into quarantine. One spent training camp dealing with 
it — and that’s left him leaning toward postponing getting the vaccine 
until after the season ends. 

The majority of Wings players, the coaching staff and other staff within 
the so-called team bubble have been vaccinated, including head coach 
Jeff Blashill. 

“I have empathy for anybody around the world that doesn’t have access 
to it,” Blashill said Tuesday. “It’s beyond the NHL and bigger than the 
NHL. We feel fortunate that we have access to it. There’s countries in the 
world that do and some that don’t have as much, and I feel empathy for 
any of those.” 

Unlike Major League Baseball, the NHL has not issued a directive to 
teams regarding possibly loosening restrictions when or if a team has a 
majority of players fully vaccinated. Blashill said that as the vaccine 
became available, the team’s medical personnel was available to answer 
questions. 

Darren Helm battled the virus during the exhibition season and has yet to 
schedule an appointment for the vaccine. 

“I'm not against it,” he said. “I had COVID early on, so I’m hoping I still 
have antibodies. I don’t really want to put that extra stress on my body. 
When the season is over, I’ll probably take a look at it.” 

A LOOK BACK: What Steve Yzerman's past says about his NHL trade 
deadline plans 

Robby Fabbri, Adam Erne, Filip Zadina, Sam Gagner and Jon Merrill also 
have had to quarantine after testing positive. 

“I think the hard part about what we’ve been through is this virus hits 
people different ways,” Blashill said. “And some people haven’t been 
affected when they get the virus and other people have been very 
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affected. The same thing with the vaccine — some people have had it 
and been affected and some haven’t. 

“Different people have different opinions and we certainly respect that. 
This is still an individual choice thing and those that decided it was the 
right thing for them, which ultimately will be a majority, decided it was the 
right thing for them, and those that didn’t, I respect that.” 

The NHL instituted a number of guidelines this season to be able to 
stage a 56-game schedule. Team personnel including players, the 
coaches, trainers and select management — the “bubble” — are tested 
daily. On the road, players have meals in their hotel rooms, and are only 
supposed to socialize in select areas. All meetings are conducted 
virtually, as is all media interviews. Players have to wear masks unless 
they are on the ice, and everyone else in the bubble is required to wear 
one at all times while at an arena. 

Guidelines were further restricted a few weeks into the season after a 
rash of positive tests across the league, further encouraging team 
personnel to limit exposure when not at arenas. 

The biggest COVID-19 outbreak within the league, as of Monday, was in 
Vancouver, as the Canucks have 17 of their 22 players on their active 
roster on the NHL protocol list. They have had four games postponed 
since last week as of Tuesday. 

“I’m looking forward to as many people in our country and around the 
world getting vaccinated as quick as possible so we can get back to as 
close to normal as we can,” Blashill said. “There’s been ebbs and flows 
through this pandemic — there’s been moments where you think you’re 
headed in the right direction and then all of a sudden it looks like you’re 
not. The one consistent thing, I think, is that the more people that can get 
vaccinated, the better chance we can get all living closer to normal. I 
hope as many people can get it as quickly as possible.” 
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Detroit Red Wings lose to Nashville Predators in shootout, 3-2: Game 
thread replay 

 

TYLER J. DAVIS   

 

Detroit Red Wings (13-22-5) vs. Nashville Predators (20-18-1) 

When: 7:30 p.m. 

Where: Little Caesars Arena. 

TV: Bally Sports Detroit Plus. 

Radio: 97.1 FM (Red Wings radio affiliates). 

How to bet: Place legal, online bets at BetMGM Sportsbook. 

Game notes: The Wings defeated the Tampa Bay Lightning, last year's 
Stanley Cup winners, 5-1, on Sunday and will try exact revenge Tuesday 
for a 7-1 loss to the Predators on March 25. ... Nashville has won seven 
of its last eight and is 4-2 vs. Detroit this season. The teams play again 
Thursday 
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Next generation of U.S. hockey stars on display at Plymouth prospects 
game 

 

The Detroit News 

 

Last year, more than 200 NHL scouts, general managers and front-office 
personnel turned out to watch the top U.S. hockey prospects at the 
BioSteel All-American Game at USA Hockey Arena in Plymouth. 

This year, with state COVID regulations limiting attendance to 
approximately 400 people in the rink, NHL teams will have a total of 
about 100 people watching Wednesday's game (8 p.m., The Hockey 
Network). 

The game will feature the U.S. National Under-18 Team from USA 
Hockey’s National Team Development Program (Team Blue) against a 
roster comprised of 22 players from 10 teams in the United States 
Hockey League (Team White). 

Overall, 41 of the 43 players are committed to play NCAA Division I 
hockey with 17 states represented on the rosters. Minnesota leads all 
states with nine players while Michigan has five players: Gibson Homer 
(Grand Rapids, Michigan), Ty Gallagher (Clarkston, Michigan), Roman 
Schmidt (Midland, Michigan), Victor Mancini (Saginaw, Michigan) and 
Carter Mazur (Jackson, Michigan). 

Last year, Team Knuble, featuring the NTDP U18 players, beat Team 
Gomez 6-1. Defenseman Jake Sanderson (Whitefish, Montana) had two 
assists and was named player of the game. He is among 46 first-round 
picks (Ottawa Senators) and more than 200 total NHL Draft picks that 
have played in the game. 

Team Blue 

Goalies 

►Gibson Homer (Grand Rapids, Michigan) 

►Kaidan Mbereko (Aspen, Colorado) 

Defensemen 

►Sean Behrens (Barrington, Illinois) 

►Ty Gallagher (Clarkston, Michigan) 

►Aidan Hreschuk (Long Beach, California) 

►Jacob Martin (Eagle River, Wisconsin) 

►Ty Murchison (Corona, California) 

►Roman Schmidt (Midland, Michigan) 

►Ethan Straky (Ormond Beach, Florida) 

Forwards 

►Logan Cooley (West Mifflin, Pennsylvania) 

►Jack Devine (Glencoe, Illinois) 

►Dylan Duke (Strongsville, Ohio) 

►Andre Gasseau (Garden Grove, California) 

►Liam Gilmartin (Falls Church, Virginia) 

►Isaac Howard (Hudson, Wisconsin) 

►Chaz Lucius (Grant, Minnesota) 

►Rutger McGroarty (Lincoln, Nebraska) 

►Sasha Pastujov (Bradenton, Florida) 

►Red Savage (Scottsdale, Arizona) 

►Ryan St. Louis (Riverside, Connecticut) 
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►Charlie Stramel (Rosemount, Minnesota) 

►Jeremy Wilmer (Rockville Centre, New York) 

Team White 

Goalies 

►Remington Keopple (Hudson, Wisconsin) 

►Colin Purcell (Shaker Heights, Ohio) 

Defensemen 

►Shai Buium (San Diego, California) 

►Hank Kempf (Chicago, Illinois) 

►Daniel Laatsch (Altoona, Wisconsin) 

►Victor Mancini (Saginaw, Michigan) 

►Jack Peart (Grand Rapids, Minnesota) 

►Ryan Ufko (Smithtown, New York) 

►Cooper Wylie (Stillwater, Minnesota) 

Forwards 

►Cam Berg (White Bear Lake, Minnesota) 

►Tristan Broz (Bloomington, Minnesota) 

►Matt Coronato (Huntington, New York) 

►Josh Doan (Scottsdale, Arizona) 

►Jack Harvey (Stacy, Minnesota) 

►Matt Knies (Phoenix, Arizona) 

►Connor Kurth (Elk River, Minnesota) 

►Carter Mazur (Jackson, Michigan) 

►Mackie Samoskevich (Newtown, Connecticut) 

►Bennet Schimek (Mendota Heights, Minnesota) 

►Cole Sillinger (Phoenix, Arizona) 

►Hunter Strand (Anchorage, Alaska) 

►Zach Urdahl (Eau Claire, Wisconsin) 
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Predators beat Red Wings 3-2 in shootout after third-period rally 

 

TED KULFAN | The Detroit News 

 

Detroit – This Red Wings team didn’t look anything like the one that 
played Nashville last time. 

But it still wasn't good enough against a red-hot Nashville team. 

The Predators defeated the Wings 3-2 in a shootout, the Wings' first 
shootout this season, winning the shootout 2-0. 

Ryan Johansen and Roman Josi scored against goaltender Thomas 
Greiss in the shootout. 

"We've gotten great goaltending this season and we're in the game 
tonight, up 2-1, and then we find a way to lose," forward Dylan Larkin 
said. "At some point it has to turn and we start seeing results." 

Greiss hasn’t gotten much goal support, and didn’t get much Tuesday, 
but made 29 saves to help get the Wings (13-22-6) a point. 

Adam Erne continued his recent offensive explosion with his ninth goal, a 
career-high, backhanding a rebound at 12:02 of the third period, breaking 
a 1-1 tie. 

For Erne, it was his eighth goal in the last 20 games, and extended a 
point streak to four games, while becoming an unexpected offensive 
threat. 

We're offering a great deal on all-access subscriptions. Check it out here. 

"He's right up there in goals for our team and he's earned every bit of ice 
he's gotten this year," said coach Jeff Blashill of Erne. "He certainly 
hasn't been given anything and he's done a good job of earning it." 

But Nashville roared back, with Mikael Granlund scoring a power play 
goal at 16:02 — Marc Staal was in the box for a questionable tripping call 
— putting back a rebound in front of Greiss. 

"The call is the call, I didn't think Stallsie (Staal) did much there but it is 
what it is," said Blashill, who felt the Wings had a pair of unfortunate 
plays that turned momentum to Nashville. 

"Terrible line change (on Nashville's first goal), and we've talked about 
execution and discipline, and we had a too many men penalty, and then 
a terrible line change goal, those are inexcusable things. 

"Those are totally avoidable things and we have to do a better job." 

Just before Erne's goal, Greiss made a pad save on Nashville's Jeremy 
Davies with the Predators pressuring, keeping the game tied 1-1. 

But Greiss couldn't duplicate the save against Granlund, who was all 
alone and put back Calle Jarnkrok's shot. 

Nashville's Luke Kunin tied the game early in the third period 1-1, while 
Danny DeKeyser scored his second goal of the season, ending a 23-
game drought, with a deflected goal in the first period, giving the Wings a 
1-0 lead. 

Kunin tied it at 3:32, capitalizing on the bad line change.  

Josi saw the opening down the middle of the ice, fed Kunin skating 
through the slot, and Kunin beat Greiss for his fourth goal this season. 

But Erne, cleaning up Jon Merrill's point shot, restored the Wings' lead. 

That game in Nashville on March 25, a 7-1 Wings’ loss, was one of the 
poorer Wings’ efforts of the season. 

Since then, the Wings have been a different looking hockey team after a 
rugged practice and rededicating to the work ethic needed for them to 
win. 

"It was pretty embarrassing the way we came out and fell flat," forward 
Darren Helm said after Tuesday's morning skate regarding the March 25 
disaster. "We wanted to prove to ourselves that we could play a lot 
better, and we've put a couple good games together. 

“We've been working pretty good as a group and we need that kind of 
effort. It's a proud group in there so we want to compete and work hard 
every night." 

DeKeyser gave the Wings a 1-0 lead at 19:03 of the first period. 

The puck drifted to DeKeyser in the high slot, and his shot deflected off 
Nashville defenseman Mattias Ekholm and past goaltender Juuse Saros, 
who was leaning in the other direction. 

Saros, who has been among the NHL's best goaltenders in recent 
weeks, was stellar again. 
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Saros (24 saves) robbed Valtteri Filppula at the post midway in the third 
period, after Anthony Mantha fed Filppula through the slot. 

The Wings were without injured goaltender Jonathan Bernier, and 
forwards Bobby Ryan, Sam Gagner, and Tyler Bertuzzi, along with 
defenseman Patrik Nemeth. 

"When we've been healthy, we've been a pretty good team," Blashill said. 
"We've stubbed our toes a few times and there were some of them where 
we weren't good enough. We've been good defensively, and we don't 
create enough offense on a consistent basis but we're working on that - 
and we've been better in the last little bit creating chances." 
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Wings' Darren Helm not stressing about final days before trade deadline 

 

TED KULFAN   | The Detroit News 

 

Detroit — Darren Helm has been a Red Wings player for a long time. 

Helm began his career here in 2007-08 and was part of that season's 
Stanley Cup-winning team. He’s been one of the better defensive 
forwards in the NHL for many years. 

But in a matter of days, Helm's career with the Wings could be over. 

Helm, 34, is a potential unrestricted free agent and could be an asset 
general manager Steve Yzerman dangles by Monday’s 3 p.m. trade 
deadline. 

Helm’s salary cap hit is $3.85 million, so the Wings might have to retain 
half of that amount, or so. 

But given Helm’s experience, playoff pedigree and the fact he’s been 
quite effective on a line with Luke Glendening and Adam Erne, it wouldn’t 
be surprising to see contending teams inquire about him. 

We're offering a great deal on all-access subscriptions. Check it out here. 

“I haven’t talked to him (Yzerman) yet,” Helm said Tuesday in a Zoom 
chat with media. “I don’t know what’s going to happen. A few names 
have been thrown out, I haven’t heard mine, but I don’t know if anything 
will happen.” 

Helm hasn’t competed in the playoffs since the Wings’ last trip in 2016. 

Although remaining in Detroit is the preferred option, the opportunity to 
play in the Stanley Cup playoffs again — Helm admits to watching the 
playoffs the last couple seasons, which he normally doesn’t do — is 
appealing. 

“The last couple of years I found myself watching playoff hockey and kind 
of missing it. (To) be part of it would be a lot of fun and a great 
opportunity as well," Helm said. “(But) it would be great to finish my 
career in Detroit as well. Everybody knows I love Detroit and love playing 
here. But if there’s an opportunity somewhere else, I would be fine with 
that. 

"I’m open to anything." 

Whatever happens after this season, Helm wants to continue with his 
playing career. But with the Wings still in the throes of a rebuild, it's 
debatable whether they see Helm as part of it.  

There would likely be an opportunity for Helm, quite a few maybe, out 
there around the league this summer. 

"I do want to play another year or two. Whatever gets me to that 
opportunity, to play more hockey," Helm said. "We’ll see what happens. 
There are six days left. I’m not stressing about it.” 

Fully vaccinated 

Coach Jeff Blashill revealed during Tuesday’s call with the media he has 
received his COVID-19 vaccination. 

“Me, personally, everyone has their own opinions on a lot of different 
things, but I’m looking forward to as many people in our country and 
around the world getting vaccinated as quick as possible so we can get 
back to close to normal as we can,” Blashill said. 

NHL coaches and players in American markets are getting access to 
shots, but not on Canadian-based teams. 

“I have empathy to anyone around the world who doesn’t have access to 
it,” Blashill said. “It’s beyond the NHL. We feel fortunate that we access 
to it, and certainly there are countries in the world that do and some that 
don’t have as much, and I feel empathy for any of those. 

“Certainly there would be a lot of people that would want it and when you 
don’t have access, that’s too bad.” 

Some NHL players have delayed getting the shots — and especially the 
second one — because of symptoms associated with the vaccine that 
could impact their health, and maybe miss some games. 

Some players, including Helm, are considering waiting until after their 
seasons are completed. 

“I’m not against it,” said Helm, who had the coronavirus during training 
camp and missed the start of the season. “I had COVID early on. I didn’t 
want to put that stress (getting vaccinated) on my body. Once the season 
is over, I’ll probably look into getting it.” 

Blashill understands some players wanting to wait. 

“For sure,” Blashill said. “I understand the reservation. The hard part 
about what we’ve been through is the virus hits different people in 
different ways. That’s the reality of it. 

“Some of the people haven’t been affected when they had the virus and 
some some people have been very affected, and unfortunately too many 
people have died. 

“Same thing with the vaccine. Some have got it and have been have 
been affected and some haven’t. There’s a lot to (consider) in these 
decisions.” 

Injury update 

Blashill said goaltender Jonathan Bernier (lower body) and forwards 
Bobby Ryan (upper body) and Sam Gagner (lower body) all were 
unavailable Tuesday. That’s five games missed for both forwards and 10 
for Bernier. 

“All three are out (Tuesday), but are very, very close,” Blashill said. “I’m 
hopeful for Thursday for all three of them.” 

Forward Tyler Bertuzzi, who has been out since Jan. 30 with an upper 
body injury, is skating regularly, and at least there’s a sign of optimism. 

“He was out there doing stuff before (the Wings began skating Tuesday) 
and once we got going into our stuff he was off (the ice),” Blashill said. 
“The fact he’s been (skating) on a fairly consistent basis, he’s been 
making progress, so that’s a positive sign. 

“From a timeline perspective, I just can’t give you one. Until we get closer 
to where he’s practicing on a full-time basis, certainly it’s moving in the 
right direction.” 
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NHL-bound defenseman Luke Hughes follows in brothers' footsteps 

 

MARK FALKNER | The Detroit News  

 

Editor's note: This is the first in a series of profiles of the top hockey 
prospects for the NHL Draft on July 23-24, 2021. 

Three years ago at the 2018 NHL draft, the Detroit Red Wings under 
general manager Ken Holland passed on University of Michigan-bound 
defenseman Quinn Hughes with the sixth overall pick. 

Holland selected Halifax Mooseheads winger Filip Zadina, who played 80 
games in the minors with the Grand Rapids Griffins before recording 32 
points in 70 NHL games heading into Tuesday's game against the 
Nashville Predators at Little Caesars Arena. 

Hughes, who developed for two years with the National Team 
Development program in Plymouth before playing two years of NCAA 
hockey in Ann Arbor, has turned into one of the NHL's best young 
players and most marketable stars with 84 points in 110 regular-season 
games and 16 points in 17 playoff games with the Vancouver Canucks. 

Now there's another Hughes playing nearby with USA Hockey's top 
development team, he's also projected to be a top-10 pick in the 2021 
draft and he could present a similar option for new Red Wings general 
manager Steve Yzerman. 

Luke Hughes, who was scheduled to play in Wednesday's BioSteel All-
American Game at USA Hockey Arena in Plymouth but is out with a 
lower-body injury, is moving up the draft rankings and wouldn't mind 
joining the Red Wings' organization. 

"To be drafted by Detroit would be awesome," the 17-year-old Hughes 
said. "Detroit's my home. I've lived here since I was in ninth grade and 
I'm going to go to the University of Michigan next year. I can't control that 
but it would be great to be picked here. At the same time, there's 32 great 
(NHL) spots." 

Yzerman and director of amateur scouting Kris Draper will have other 
options in a defenseman-dominated NHL Draft on July 23-24, including 
University of Michigan's 6-6 Owen Power, Sweden's 6-4 Simon 
Edvinsson and Barrie's 6-1 Brandt Clarke. 

(Detroit has the fourth-worst record this year in a season when the new 
NHL Draft lottery rules won't allow the two-worst teams to drop more than 
two positions). 

At 6-2 and 183 pounds (Hughes says he put on 18 pounds since last 
year under the guidance of USA Hockey's director of sports science 
Brian Galivan), the Canton native has put himself in the conversation of 
being the Red Wings' No. 1 pick with six goals and 28 assists for 34 
points in 38 games with the NTDP U18 team this year. 

"It's not my place to tell an NHL team where to take somebody," said 
NTDP coach Dan Muse, who will also coach the United States team at 
the U18 world championships in Frisco and Plano, Texas from April 26-
May 6. 

"I expect him to go high in the draft and I say this not just because of 
what he's done on the ice but also from seeing what he does on a daily 
basis off the ice in regards to his preparation, his professionalism, the 
passion in his game and the desire to improve. He's going to keep getting 
better and his best hockey is still ahead of him. Whoever takes him is 
going to be very happy with him." 

Muse says "the first thing you notice about him (Hughes) is how good he 
is on his edges" and how his skating ability allows him to "take away time 
and space, closing off plays and transitioning the puck the other way." 

By being in better position while reading the play, Hughes has only 12 
minor penalties in two years with USA Hockey. In comparison, 
underrated Norris Trophy candidate Jacob Slavin of the Carolina 
Hurricanes has only six penalties in two years and seven-time Norris 
Trophy winner Nicklas Lidstrom averaged only 12 penalties per year 
during a 1,564-game career with the four-time Stanley Cup champion 
Red Wings. 

"Personally, I just try and stay as disciplined as possible," said Hughes, 
whose brother Jack Hughes has no penalties with 17 points in 36 games 
with the New Jersey Devils this year. "That's a big part of my game, the 
way I angle people at the blueline and squeeze them off. It's hard to 
score goals when you're on the kill and taking penalties." 

Hughes says his older brothers are "role models," they text or FaceTime 
each other most days and they've taught him "during a really long draft 
year especially during COVID to stay level-headed and don't worry about 
things you can't control." 

His dad, Jim Hughes, was an assistant coach with the Boston Bruins 
from 2001-2003 and the director of player development for the Toronto 
Maple Leafs from 2009-2015. His mom, Ellen Weinberg-Hughes, was a 
defenseman who won a silver medal with the U.S. national women's 
team at the 1992 world championships in Finland. 

In five games at the worlds including a 17-0 win over Switzerland, she 
had four assists and was named to the media U.S. All-Star team with 
Hockey Hall of Famer Cammi Granato, who is now a pro scout with the 
expansion Seattle Kraken. 

"I mean, wow, I didn't really know all those stats," Hughes said. "They're 
my biggest support system. They've been here for me, sacrificing for me 
and my brothers our entire lives." 

Hughes also credits Muse for developing his "leadership skills" on a 
"tight-knit team," which could have the majority of players taken in the 
2021 Draft. Thirteen NTDP players were selected in the 2020 draft after a 
record-breaking 17 players were selected in 2019, including his brother 
Jack as the No. 1 pick overall. 

"We've had a lot of really good people from the program who have shown 
me the way and to be respectful," said Hughes, who worked out in the 
summer with NTDP grads like Dylan Larkin of the Red Wings and Zach 
Werenski of the Columbus Blue Jackets. 

"We have a really talented group with guys like Chaz Lucius, Dylan Duke, 
Sasha Pastujov, Sean Behrens. We've got so many guys that can go 
pretty high in the draft. That's one of the goals on our team, for every 
player to get drafted." 

mfalkner@detroitnews.com 

Twitter: @falkner 

NHL draft glance 

What: 2021 NHL Draft 

When: July 23-24 (First round Friday, rounds 2-7 Saturday) 

Where: Virtual draft or in-person (TBD) 

Red Wings picks: Detroit has 10 draft picks in seven rounds, including 
one pick in the first round, three in the second round (Oilers, Rangers), 
two in the second round (Golden Knights) and one each in rounds 4-7. 

Draft lottery: The 15 teams that fail to qualify for the playoffs and the 
expansion Seattle Kraken will be involved in the lottery held before the 
draft (TBD). 

New lottery rule for 2021: The lottery will be reduced from three drawings 
to two, ensuring that the team that finishes last in the standings will pick 
no lower than No. 3. 
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Red Wings feel fortunate to have access to COVID-19 vaccine 

 

By Ansar Khan 

 

Detroit Red Wings players now can receive the COVID-19 vaccination 
after Michigan residents 16 and older became eligible on Monday. 

Now it is up to the individual whether or not to be vaccinated, and when. 

“I’m looking forward to as many people in our country and around the 
world getting vaccinated as quick as possible so we can get back to as 
close to normal as we can,” coach Jeff Blashill said on Tuesday. “There’s 
been ebbs and flows through this pandemic and there’s been moments 
you think we’re headed in the right direction and then all the sudden it 
looks like we’re not. The one consistent thing is the more people that can 
get vaccinated, the better chance we can get to all living as close to 
normal. I hope as many people can get it as quickly as possible.” 

The Red Wings are grateful they have access to the vaccine; it is not 
available yet for their counterparts in Canada. 

“I have empathy for anyone around the world who doesn’t have access to 
it and it’s beyond the NHL and bigger than the NHL,” Blashill said. “We 
feel fortunate that we have access to it.” 

Some players might delay being vaccinated until after the season due to 
concerns about adverse effects from the second shot. 

“I’m not against (being vaccinated),” Darren Helm said. “I had COVID 
early on (in January), so I’m hoping I still have antibodies from it. Right 
now, I don’t really want to put extra stress on my body. When the season 
is over, I’ll probably take a look at getting it.” 

Blashill said he understands the reservation by some. 

“The hard part about what we’ve been through is this virus hits people 
different ways,” he said. “Some people haven’t been affected when they 
get the virus, some people have been very affected and unfortunately too 
many people have died. Same thing with the vaccine; some people that 
have had it have been affected and some haven’t. There’s a lot that plays 
into these decisions and every individual needs to make the right one for 
them.” 

Blashill said the NHL has not given teams a directive regarding the 
vaccine. 

“Our medical department’s job, when it became available to us, is to let 
our players know it’s available, answer any questions they may have, 
encourage them to get as much information as possible,” Blashill said. 
“Different people have different opinions. We certainly respect that. This 
is still an individual choice. Those that decided it was the right thing for 
them, which I think ultimately will be a majority that decided it was the 
right thing for them, and those that didn’t, I respect that.” 
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Red Wings’ Darren Helm would be fine with trade to playoff contender 

 

By Ansar Khan  

 

The Detroit Red Wings reached the playoffs in each of Darren Helm’s 
first nine seasons, and the organization’s longest-tenured player misses 
the intensity and competitiveness of postseason hockey. 

He would not be opposed to a trade by Monday’s deadline that would 
provide him an opportunity to experience that excitement again. 

“It would be a lot of fun to play playoff hockey again,” Helm said Tuesday. 
“It would be great to finish my career in Detroit as well. I’m open to 
anything. 

“I do want to play another year or two, so whatever gives me a better 
opportunity to play more hockey. I love Detroit. I love playing here, but if 
there’s an opportunity somewhere else, I’d be fine with that. We’ll just 
see what happens.” 

Helm, 34, does not have a no-trade clause, so he has no say in general 
manager Steve Yzerman’s decision. He is in the final year of his contract 
at a $3.875 million cap hit and is among many impending unrestricted 
free agents who could be moved for draft picks or other assets. 

Helm’s speed, forechecking, penalty killing and playoff experience could 
appeal to a postseason contender. But his cap hit and actual salary ($3 
million) might make him difficult to move without the Red Wings retaining 
some salary. 

Helm has two goals and four assists in 31 games, spending most of the 
season on the energy line with Luke Glendening and Adam Erne, a 
combination that has been intact longer than any other. 

Helm has appeared in 82 playoff games, 64 of which came during his 
first four seasons. 

“I don’t watch a lot of hockey throughout the year but the last couple of 
years I found myself watching playoff hockey, kind of miss it,” Helm said. 
“To be a part of it would be a lot of fun, a good opportunity as well. 
Whatever happens, happens.” 

The team’s list of impending UFAs, some of whom figure to be moved by 
Monday, includes forwards Bobby Ryan, Sam Gagner, Luke Glendening 
and Valtteri Filppula, defensemen Marc Staal, Patrik Nemeth and Jon 
Merrill, and goaltender Jonathan Bernier. 

Injury updates 

Coach Jeff Blashill said Bernier, Ryan and Gagner remain out for 
tonight’s game against Nashville at Little Caesars Arena (7:30, Bally 
Sports Detroit). 

“I’m hopeful for Thursday on all three,” Blashill said. 

He said a few other players are game-time decisions. The list likely 
includes Robby Fabbri, who missed Sunday’s 5-1 victory at Tampa Bay. 

Tyler Bertuzzi skated again Tuesday but hasn’t practiced with the team 
since being idled by an upper-body injury on Jan. 30. 

“The fact that he’s been out (on the ice) on a fairly consistent basis, he’s 
been making progress, so that’s a positive sign,” Blashill said. “From a 
timeline perspective, I can’t give you one until we get closer to where 
he’s practicing on a full-time basis. Certainly, it’s moving in the right 
direction.” 
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Thomas Greiss steps up, will be key for Red Wings if Jonathan Bernier 
moved 

 

By Ansar Khan  
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The Detroit Red Wings are starting to see the experienced, proven 
goaltender they were expecting when they signed Thomas Greiss in the 
offseason. 

Greiss has strung together three solid starts, culminating with a 27-save 
performance Sunday in a 5-1 victory over the Tampa Bay Lightning at 
Amalie Arena. 

In four appearances since being pulled less than eight minutes into a 7-1 
loss at Nashville on March 25, the 35-year-old has stopped 111-of-118 
shots in 226 minutes (1.86 goals-against average, .941 save 
percentage). 

The Red Wings will need more of that from Greiss the final five weeks of 
the season, especially if they trade Jonathan Bernier by the April 12 
deadline. 

“He was definitely really sharp today,” coach Jeff Blashill said. “Tampa 
has a ton of traffic and makes it hard around the cage and they shoot 
tons of pucks. I thought he did a great job of fighting through traffic and 
finding the puck. The puck was sticking to him, him freezing pucks. He 
didn’t create a whole lot of extra havoc. I thought from start to finish it 
was maybe his best game in a long time, maybe one of the best of the 
year.” 

Greiss’ 3-15-5 record is in stark contrast to Bernier’s 8-6-0 mark. Bernier, 
out since March 18 with a lower-body injury, practiced on Friday and 
should return soon. 

Whether or not Bernier remains a Red Wing, Greiss has much room to 
improve upon his season numbers (3.21 GAA, .895 save percentage). 
He had the misfortune of having to carry the load earlier this season 
when Bernier was injured and the team had five regulars on the COVID 
protocol list for multiple weeks. He also has received less offensive 
support than any goalie in the league. 

“It’s always nice when you have a little goal support but playing well also 
helps,” Greiss said. “I thought I was just a little unlucky here and there.” 

Stepping up in big moments, like he did with 12:50 remaining in the 
second period Sunday, helps. Greiss made a turning-point save on 
Steven Stamkos off a three-on-one-rush, when the sniper’s shot went off 
the goalie’s blocker and then the shaft of his stick, to preserve a 1-0 lead. 

Shortly after, the Red Wings scored three goals in a span of 2:53 to 
break it open. 

“Instead of being 1-1, it’s a totally different game,” Greiss said. “It was a 
big moment in the game.” 

Said Blashill: “That’s the difference in winning and losing lots of times, 
you need big saves at big moments, and you need the goalie to stop the 
ones you’re supposed to stop, and he did both of those things today.” 

Overall, it was one of the Red Wings’ best defensive efforts. 

“It was as good a job as we’ve done all season of clogging up the neutral 
zone, especially in the second period,” Blashill said. “We did a good job 
of being above but tight on people, so we didn’t give them much space. 
We created turnovers. I thought in our own zone overall we were pretty 
good. They’re real active with a number of their players. We did a pretty 
good job of manning up and having people. 

“We have to be a really good defensive team. That’s how you win in this 
league.” 

That is especially how you win in Tampa Bay, and there has been no 
more difficult venue for Detroit over the past decade. 

The Red Wings snapped a 17-game regular-season losing streak at 
Amalie Arena with their first win there since Feb. 17, 2011. 

“Honestly, the past record, if (media) didn’t tell us we would have no 
idea,” Blashill said. “But certainly, we haven’t beaten these guys much, 
so having success against them feels good, especially the fact they’re as 
good as they are, the defending Stanley Cup champions. 

“In the end for me, it’s about playing the right way and how the process 
went, and I thought our process was pretty good.” 

Fabbri out: Robby Fabbri missed the game due to injury, which Blashill 
listed as day-to-day for now, saying he would know more on Tuesday, 
prior to the team hosting Nashville. 
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Red Wings light up Lightning for first win in Tampa in 10 years 

 

By Ansar Khan  

 

The Detroit Red Wings looked much different Sunday than the team they 
have resembled much of the season, and so did the Tampa Bay 
Lightning. 

Thomas Greiss made 27 saves and five different Red Wings scored 
goals in a 5-1 victory over the Lightning at Amalie Arena. 

The Red Wings (13-22-5) snapped a 17-game regular season losing 
streak in Tampa Bay dating back to their last victory in the building on 
Feb. 17, 2011. 

Overall, it was Detroit’s third win in its past 22 games against the 
defending Stanley Cup champion Lightning (26-10-2), who entered the 
game tied for the league lead with 54 points. 

Dylan Larkin, Valtteri Filppula, Michael Rasmussen, Marc Staal and 
Darren Helm scored for the Red Wings. Anthony Mantha, Luke 
Glendening and Vladislav Namestnikov each had two assists. Greiss, 
who has put together three strong starts in a row, improved to 3-15-5. 

Backup Christopher Gibson made his first NHL start in three years and 
the Red Wings made the most of their limited shots (18). They broke the 
game open with three goals in a span of 2:53 late in the second period, 
taking a 4-0 lead. 

Filppula started the outburst by skating to the net and one-timing a pass 
from Glendening for his third goal of the season at 16:05. Filppula had 
returned to the lineup on Saturday after being a healthy scratch for 14 
games, including all of March. 

Rasmussen capitalized on a fortuitous bounce off the end boards on a 
pass by Christian Djoos by backhanding a loose puck in front past 
Gibson at 16:34. It was his second goal of the season. 

Staal scored at 18:58 on a wrist shot from the point through traffic, his 
third of the season. 

The high-powered Lightning gave themselves a chance to get back into 
the game after Victor Hedman scored at 4:12 of the third, snapping 
Greiss’ shutout streak at 95 minutes, 2 seconds. 

The Red Wings maintained their solid structure down the stretch, 
preventing Tampa Bay from trimming the deficit. 

The Lightning, in an unusually aggressive move, pulled Gibson for the 
extra skater with 6:15 to play. Helm scored into an empty net with 5:41 
remaining, his second of the season. 

Larkin opened the scoring with 12.1 seconds remaining in the first period 
with his first power-play goal of the season, his seventh goal overall. 
Gibson caught a piece of his hard wrist shot from the face-off circle 
before it squirted through. 

The Red Wings picked up three of a possible eight points during a tough 
four-game trip against top clubs Florida and Tampa Bay. They return 
home for games against Nashville on Tuesday and Thursday. 
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Red Wings get no satisfaction from close loss to Lightning 

 

By Ansar Khan  

 

The Detroit Red Wings can take several positives away from Saturday’s 
game at Tampa Bay. 

They battled hard after falling behind by two goals early, preventing the 
situation from snowballing like is has several times this season. Adam 
Erne continues to be an unexpected source of offense. Thomas Greiss 
kept the high-powered Lightning off the scoreboard for the final 50 
minutes in putting together back-to-back solid outings during his most 
difficult season. 

But, as players have said multiple times this year, there are no moral 
victories in hockey, as captain Dylan Larkin sounded off on after his 
team’s 2-1 loss at Amalie Arena. 

“I’m not too satisfied right now,” Larkin said. “We were there. We didn’t 
have the best start, but we battled back into the game. (Andrei) 
Vasilevskiy was good, he did what he does. Nothing to be satisfied 
about.” 

“Greisser was great the rest of the game and we responded. We can’t 
keep coming up short in games like this against teams like that. We got 
to start getting results. It’s not going to be easy, but we can’t be satisfied 
with a 2-1 loss.” 

The Red Wings (12-22-5) have lost 17 consecutive regular season 
games in Tampa dating back to Feb. 17, 2011, including 16 in a row in 
regulation. 

The teams meet again Sunday at noon (NBC). 

Vasilevskiy (23-5-1) made 25 saves to improve to 12-0-0 lifetime against 
Detroit and help the Lightning improve to 26-9-2 for a league-leading 54 
points. 

“In my mind he’s the best in the league and might be by a lot,” Red Wing 
coach Jeff Blashill said. “You got to find ways to score. One of the ways 
you can score on any goaltender is to make sure you have great traffic, 
making sure you’re scoring dirty. He’s going to get his limb on stuff that 
he sees, that’s the way he is.” 

The Red Wings had opportunities to tie it late in the third period, including 
a couple of chances by Erne. He put his team in that position by scored 
at the four-minute mark of the third, going backhand to forehand from in 
tight after being set up by Frans Nielsen. 

It was Erne’s career-high eighth goal in 31 games, one more than he 
scored with the Lightning in 2018-19. Erne is third on the team in goals. 

“He plays hard, plays the right way, goes to the right areas at the right 
times,” Larkin said. “He’s got great timing in front of the net; he’s got a 
great shot. When things didn’t go his way, he’s always stuck with it. 
That’s something everyone can learn from. No matter what you’re going 
through statistically, just play the right way. 

“When him, (Luke Glendening and Darren Helm) were out there together, 
there’s no one working as hard as those three. They play the right way. 
They’ve been our best line this year. They do that every night and get 
results. It’s a great lesson for all of us.” 

The Lightning struck quickly on goals by Ross Colton (4:07) and Brayden 
Point (7:26), which Blashill described as preventable. On both plays, the 

Red Wings did too much puck-watching, allowing Colton and Point to 
drive to the net with ease and convert. 

“I think we can still do a better job of limiting chances,” Blashill said. “It’s 
a game that was there to be had.” 

Greiss made 27 saves in his second solid start in a row but fell to 2-15-5. 

“Thomas looks like he’s on top of his game, looks like he did at the 
beginning of the season,” Blashill said. “He’s worked hard with (goalie 
coach) Jeff Salajko to kind of get his game back to the level that he’s 
been at different times in his career and different times this year.” 
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Nashville Predators put Detroit Red Wings away in shootout 

 

Will Backus 

 

The Nashville Predators earned a 3-2 win in a shootout against the 
Detroit Red Wings on Tuesday night at Little Caesars Arena.  

Down 1-0 in the third period, the Predators surged back with two goals in 
the final 20 minutes to send the game to overtime. Neither team was able 
to get an advantage in the extra period.  

Predators goalie Juuse Saros deflected both of Detroit's attempts, while 
both Ryan Johansen and Roman Josi scored to put the game away.  

Luke Kunin and Mikael Granlund were responsible for Nashville's two 
goals in regulation. Saros had 25 saves on 27 shots. 
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Josi makes history in Predators’ win over Blackhawks 

Nashville captain passes close friend for most points by Swiss-born 
player 

 

Michael Gallagher 

 

When Nashville Predators defenseman Roman Josi entered the NHL in 
2011, fellow countryman Mark Streit already had five seasons under his 
belt and was heading into his sixth. 

Streit retired in 2018 with 434 career points — the most for a Swiss-born 
NHL player. That was until Josi broke that record in Saturday’s 3-0 win 
over the Chicago Blackhawks at Bridgestone Arena. 

“It’s a huge honor,” Josi said last week after tying Streit’s scoring record. 
“He and I are really good friends, and he did so much for Swiss hockey 
because we never had a player that really made it in the NHL. We had a 
couple goalies, but he was the first guy who made it and had a big role 
on a team. 

“For us as young kids, we all looked up to him and he kind of gave us 
that standard for us to believe it’s possible for Swiss players to make it 
and you see now we have a lot more players in the league. He kind of 
took me under his wing when I came into the league and I started training 
with him. He’s an unbelievable person, a really good friend and he’s been 
a huge role model for me.” 
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Since breaking into the NHL in 2005, Streit had largely been considered 
the most successful Swiss player in the NHL until recently. He inspired a 
new generation of Swiss stars that includes Josi, Nino Niederreiter, Timo 
Meier, Kevin Fiala, Nico Hischier, Luca Sbisa and Pius Suter. 

Before Streit laced up his skates, only one Swiss-born player — Hnat 
Domenichelli (113) — ever scored more than 100 career points. Since 
then, seven other players besides Streit have reached that milestone. 

Making Josi’s accomplishment all the more impressive is the fact that he 
did so in 122 fewer games. Streit had two 50-point seasons and one 60-
point season during his 12-year career. Josi, who is in his 10th season, 
has had three 50-point seasons and two 60-point seasons, including a 
career-best 65 points in 69 games last year en route to a Norris Trophy 
win. 

“What a tremendous accomplishment to be a Swiss-born player, come 
over to the National Hockey League and wind up being the all-time 
leader in points,” Predators coach John Hynes said. “There’s been guys 
who have come prior to Roman that have led the way and had great NHL 
careers, but it’s a special thing. 

“I mean, to be the No. 1 guy in your country, and I think Swiss hockey is 
really producing more and more players and being a much more 
competitive country on the national stage, and Roman’s a big part of that. 
I know he loves his country…and when you sit back and think on that, it’s 
a tremendous accomplishment.” 
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Injuries, not opponents, becoming Predators' biggest challenge 

Arvidsson left game vs. Chicago with injury; Carrier out 3-5 weeks 

 

Michael Gallagher 

 

If the Nashville Predators do in fact hold on to make the playoffs given 
the way the 2021 season has gone, it will presumably be one of the more 
impressive feats in recent memory in the NHL. 

The Predators have seemingly weathered the storm when it comes to 
injuries throughout the season, calling up top prospect after top prospect 
to plug into the lineup and keep the team afloat as it makes its push 
toward the postseason. 

But after Saturday’s 3-0 win over the Chicago Blackhawks, are the 
Predators too beaten up to finish off their impressive surge from next-to-
last in the Central Division to fourth-place playoff contender? 

“It hasn’t been easy on us,” center Colton Sissons said. “The schedule is 
one thing, but with the added injuries to very key players on our hockey 
team, you just have guys stepping up all the time it seems. It’s been 
really fun to be a part of and hopefully we can keep that thing rolling.” 

Prior to Saturday’s game, the Predators announced that defenseman 
Alex Carrier — an injury call up for Ryan Ellis, who is expected to be out 
another couple of weeks — would miss three to five weeks with a lower-
body injury. 

Then during the game, forward Viktor Arvidsson was injured in a collision 
with Blackhawks rookie Kirby Dach. Arvidsson was helped off the ice and 
exited the game with “upper-body discomfort.” The Predators said he 
would be evaluated by the training staff and an update would be provided 
once it was available. 

Nashville is also without top forward Filip Forsberg, centers Matt 
Duchene and Brad Richardson, plus defensemen Mark Borowiecki and 

Luca Sbisa, who are all listed as week-to-week with varying injuries as 
well. 

But maybe the Predators are built for this. 

No team in the NHL has played more rookies than the 10 Nashville has. 
Carrier, Eeli Tolvanen, Yakov Trenin, Mathieu Olivier, Sean Malone, 
Jeremy Davies, Rem Pitlick, Cole Smith, Tanner Jeannot and Frederic 
Allard have combined to for 16 goals and 35 points in limited action this 
year. 

Among rookies, Tolvanen ranks third in goals (10) and fourth in points 
(19), while Carrier ranks second in shifts per game (25.8) and third in 
average ice time (20:08) among defensemen. 

“You can’t survive the amount of injuries and situations we’ve gone 
through if you don’t have players that are prepared to come in and play 
well,” Predators coach John Hynes said. “So, I think you have to give 
credit to the guys who have been on the grind here for a bit because I 
think they deserve as much, if not more credit.” 

The Predators have played 39 games this season, and only two players 
— Arvidsson and Sissons — have played in all of them. Arvidsson’s 
streak is likely to end. Aside from them, only five other players — Dante 
Fabbro, Erik Haula, Nick Cousins, Matt Benning and Mikael Granlund — 
have missed four or fewer games this year. 

In the beginning of the season, the Predators’ biggest worry was finding 
a way to beat the top teams in the division — Tampa Bay, Carolina and 
Florida. Now, it’s staying healthy. 

“It’s something we had talked about for the last three to four weeks of just 
having no excuses and the next man up has to do their job,” Hynes said. 
“I think you have to give a lot of credit to the guys who have been in the 
lineup consistently throughout this whole situation because we’ve had a 
lot of players that have come in and certainly made impacts … but 
there’s lot of guys who continue to play well and allowing players to come 
in and help those guys along.” 
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Mismash latest Predators' college prospect to sign 

2017 second-round draft pick tied for fourth-most points at UND in 2021 

 

Michael Gallagher 

 

Last week it was David Farrance. This week it’s Grant Mismash. 

The Nashville Predators continue to lock down their top college hockey 
prospects as the organization announced it had signed Mismash to a 
two-year, entry-level contract that will start next season. 

The 6-foot-1 senior forward is the 10th player 24 years or younger the 
Predators have signed in the last calendar year, joining Farrance, Rem 
Pitlick, Luke Prokop, Luke Evangelista, Yakov Trenin, Anthony Richard, 
Alex Carrier, Tommy Novak and Patrick Harper. 

Nashville drafted Mismash in the second round of the 2017 NHL draft. He 
went on to play four years at the University of North Dakota, tallying 32 
goals, 71 points and a plus-26 rating in 117 games. Mismash scored a 
career-high 10 goals last season as North Dakota went 22-6-1 and 
clinched the No. 1 overall seed in the NCAA Tournament. 

In his tenure at NDU, Mismash helped lead the Fighting Hawks to an 
NCAA Tournament appearance and NCHC Tournament title — both in 
2021 — and two NCHC regular-season championships (2020-21). 
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Mismash was one of the more decorated freshmen in school history, 
being named to the NCHC All-Rookie Team, winning the conference’s 
Rookie of the Week honor four times and being named NDU’s male 
Freshman of the Year in all sports. 

The 22-year-old Mismash also has a wealth of international experience, 
winning a gold medal at the U18 World Championship in 2017 with team 
USA and winning a bronze medal at the U17 World Hockey Challenge in 
2016. 

One of the main scorers for the U.S. National Development Team, 
Mismash led the team in scoring in 2016-17 with 26 goals and 61 points. 
He totaled 23 goals and 44 points the previous year with the club. 
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Sportsnet.ca / 31 Thoughts: Sabres juggling multiple scenarios ahead of 
trade deadline 

 

Elliotte Friedman@FriedgeHNIC 

April 6, 2021, 3:33 PM 

 

Patrick turned out to be good at the breaststroke. In fact, around age six, 
he was one of the best breaststrokers in his age group in the province…. 
But his enthusiasm was short-lived. He loved to compete, but he wasn’t 
crazy about swimming. 

“It’s freezing cold at the pool. I want to play hockey,” he said. 

“It was really cool when I read that,” 16-year-old Thomas Kiesewetter 
says, from his home in Massachusetts. “That someone like Patrick Roy 
also had a path like me.” 

Four years ago, Kiesewetter made a choice. A talented swimmer, he still 
holds seven long-course records in the breaststroke and one in the 
freestyle for the Cape Cod Swim Club. But, like Roy, “I really didn’t like 
going to swim practice, and I always found myself so excited to get on 
the ice.” 

His mother, Krisztina, loved watching him in the pool. 

“I resisted him going full-speed into hockey,” she says, with a laugh. “I 
held on to the swimming, because the way he is built, he could have 
gone anywhere with swimming. (Thomas is a lean six-foot-six.) But he 
said, ‘Mom, I’m a goalie, don’t you understand?’” 

“I’m glad that she saw it my way,” Thomas says. “She’s now my biggest 
fan.” 

Krisztina came to the U.S. from her native Hungary in the mid-1990s to 
take an MBA at Case Western Reserve University in Cleveland. That’s 
where she met classmate Eric Kiesewetter. A significant challenge 
emerged as their relationship grew. She showed great character and 
courage in a battle with cancer, but, as a result, could not bear children. 

They adopted their first child, son Teddy, from Russia in 2002. 

“We were just delighted to become parents,” Krisztina said. “And we 
thought a family of four would be really great for everybody,” she said, so 
they went back for Tom, who was born in 2005. 

“He was abandoned at birth, taken to the orphanage within two days. We 
met him for the first time at 10 months and were able to adopt him at 13 
months. We’ve talked about it from the very beginning. It’s part of both 
boys’ identities.” 

On the back of his mask are American and Russian flags. 

Thomas joked that some of his teammates call him “Vlad” or “Moscow.” 

The city he’s from is called Novokuznetsk. It’s also the home of Florida’s 
Sergei Bobrovsky and highly regarded Columbus prospect Daniil 
Tarasov, who just made his North American debut for AHL Cleveland. 

“This is why I say I didn’t have a choice” in Thomas’s decision of hockey 
over swimming, Krisztina laughs. “I don’t know what is in the water in 
Siberia, but Bobrovsky and Tarasov are from there, and when Tom 
started playing hockey, he immediately went to the net. I have zero 
hockey background, but my kids converted me.” 

“I can’t watch him. I’m a nervous wreck. At the same time, it gives me 
tremendous pride. I’m going to fully support his dream.” 

Goaltender Brian Eklund was selected 226th overall by Tampa Bay in 
2000. The highlight of his four-year professional career was starting for 
the Lightning in Montreal on Nov. 8, 2005 — a 3–2 Canadiens victory. In 
the last 15 years, he coached at Harvard, at Boston University and now 
with the New Jersey Devils. He also started MassCrease, a goaltending 
school in Massachusetts, and volunteered his time to hockey 
organizations. 

Kiesewetter was in the under-10 age group with the Cape Cod Canal 
Sharks when Eklund first saw him. 

“I remember going on the ice saying, ‘I think that kid’s out there in the 
wrong hour,’” he said. “(The coaches) chuckled and were like, ‘No, that’s 
Tommy Kiesewetter.’ I just remember him standing out, because he was 
just so much bigger than everybody else.” 

When Kiesewetter devoted his athletic attention to hockey full time, he 
was 12. 

“People looked at him like, ‘Who are you?’” Krisztina said. “He had to 
gain that respect. He worked to learn technique. He watched video. I 
started watching games, and he would tell me what I was looking at. He’d 
say, ‘Watch for this now,’ and — boom! — it would happen. He’s a very 
organized person, except for his laundry.” 

“When he did decide, he was just all in,” Eklund added. “The thing that 
really stood out was he just didn’t want to take the easy path.” 

Summer hockey doesn’t have the greatest reputation, but Kiesewetter 
embraced it because he needed to make up the lessons he needed to 
learn. He also chose to play for some teams that weren’t very good, 
because it meant a heavy workload. Krisztina said the first time she 
started getting questions about her son’s future came after a 60-save 
performance. 

The game Thomas remembers came on Jan. 4, 2019. He made the 
varsity team at Sacred Heart — a high school — as a Grade Eight 
student. That night, the opponent was Bishop Feehan. 

“We knew we were going to get crushed,” he said. 

They did — 7-0. 

“I remember, they had shots on goal on the scoreboard. At the end of the 
game it was 83. I think it was 6–0 after the second period, and I told the 
coaches I wanted to finish the game. I was proud I only gave up one goal 
in the third.” 

He laughs. 

“I just loved getting bombarded. It was good development, and that was a 
fun group of people.” 

Kiesewetter had an excellent 2019–20 for Boston College High, and the 
prep school offers rolled in. Tony Amonte, who played 1,174 NHL games, 
is the coach at famed Thayer Academy — alumni including Brooks Orpik, 
Jeremy Roenick and Ryan Whitney. 

“He told us, ‘You’re my guy,’” Krisztina said. “You’re my starter if you 
come here.” 

“It was easy for me to say,” Amonte replied. “It was the truth, and I 
thought it took the pressure off him. When he’s in the butterfly, he takes 
up a lot of the net. His shoulders are almost at the crossbar. It’s hard not 
to notice him. 

“He’s got an addiction with Connor Hellebuyck. Loves him. Watches him 
every night.” 
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(For the record, Kiesewetter says he likes Andrei Vasilevskiy and 
MacKenzie Blackwood, too.) 

Kiesewetter split this season between Thayer and a club team, the 
Boston Junior Eagles. He works hard to keep his focus on the challenges 
directly in front of him, not think about what could be two or three years 
down the road. 

But, as Eklund says, “Colleges aren’t stupid — they’re keeping tabs on 
where these kids are. A dozen have called me about him.” 

And, last weekend, the family took a call from a team in the QMJHL. 

“He’s got a lot to learn,” Eklund says. “He hasn’t played high-level hockey 
for six, seven, eight years like some of these kids. But he is gaining 
knowledge fast. Every time you see him, you see an improvement in 
something. His best years are ahead of him. He’s so driven that I would 
be floored if he doesn’t come very close to what he thinks he could end 
up being.” 

“He doesn’t shy away,” Amonte adds. “He’ll sit in net all day and take 
pucks. I’ve seen him face 55 breakaways in a row in practice, and stay in 
the net, exhausted.” 

It’s an incredible journey. An indirect path. And so far to go. 

“I give my coaches so much credit,” Kiesewetter says. “If you saw me two 
years ago, and you saw me today, I don’t look like the same goalie. I’ve 
done a lot of work, but there’s still more to do.” 

31 Thoughts: The Podcast 

Jeff Marek and Elliotte Friedman talk to a lot of people around the hockey 
world, and then they tell listeners all about what they’ve heard and what 
they think about it. 

1. There will be more time for everyone to process their feelings, but one 
of the questions surrounding the Canucks is if any player/coach/staff 
member decides they don’t want to continue the season. It may not 
simply be about that individual. Brendan Sutter’s father, Brent, told Eric 
Francis on Monday that his son has “body aches, headaches, chills” and 
is concerned about wife Giselle (who is pregnant) and their two young 
children. 

“They were just told to get into quarantine and have the wife and kids go 
down to the rink to get tested every day. There’s a lot to this, what the 
families have to do now.” 

Players may not want to be traded away from their families, or even want 
to go on a road trip while the Brazilian variant wreaks havoc in the 
province. If the Canucks do resume play this season (and the hope is 
they will), sometime around April 16 appears the earliest it could be 
considered. Some who tested positive avoided symptoms, while others 
are thankfully recovering. 

Of all the COVID-related shutdowns this season, Buffalo’s was 
considered harshest in terms of symptoms suffered, but this strain 
surpassed it. As I write this, there wasn’t anyone who needed to go to the 
hospital, and I have heard of just one player who needed an IV drip 
brought to their home (though compatriot Iain MacIntyre reported 
Monday it happened “in a couple of instances.”) 

The NHL is treating this as if everyone is affected, even if everyone 
doesn’t record a positive test. So, we’ll need a few days without any new 
cases and, more importantly, we’ll need to see how everyone 
recuperates. If the Canucks need AHL re-enforcements (and that 
contingency is being prepared), anyone coming from Utica will need to 
cross-border quarantine, and the Comets returned to practice Monday 
after a COVID closure of their own. 

2. One player saw Saturday’s report about the possibility of playoff 
bubbles and texted that I was trying to “scare” the players. (I’m only scary 
when I wake up in the morning.) It’s not what anyone wants, but it’s a 
conversation that will happen purely to make sure there’s a plan. 

Dallas GM Jim Nill said Sunday the Stars travelling party is vaccinated, 
and anecdotal evidence indicates more and more American-based teams 
are getting there. But the Canadian clubs are behind (as is the country), 
so the NHL/NHLPA must discuss bubbles in case they’re absolutely 

necessary. (My suggestion: If you have to do it, used docked cruise ships 
over hotels.) 

3. There’s a recognition that — just like in regular society — players and 
organizations are going through “COVID fatigue.” But the NHL warned its 
teams Saturday that it has “begun to encounter incidences of non-
compliance” with protocols that have “resulted in a number of recent 
group and club-wide quarantines/disruptions” to routines and schedules. 

“Now is not the time to relax attention,” the memo read, though no 
specific teams were mentioned. 

Word is the league asked tough questions of the Canucks about what 
happened in the lead-up to the outbreak, but other teams also came 
under recent scrutiny. Coaches were told to wear masks properly while 
talking to players and/or officials, while players were discouraged from 
card games — told that if one player from a card game tested positive, 
the rest of the group would be quarantined as high-risk. It’s a grind, 
especially if you’re not winning. 

4. The person to watch is Kevyn Adams. He’s the juggler, going through 
multiple scenarios both big and small. There’s a big difference between 
“considering” and “doing,” but I think he’s considering almost everything. 
And I do believe he’s listening to Jack Eichel pitches. At the very least, 
Adams is getting the lay of the land. 

5. Otherwise on the trade front, I think it’s quieter than reporters would 
like. More sellers than buyers, so the buyers are playing the waiting 
game — hoping the sellers start sweating like the Jordan Peele GIF. 
Taylor Hall and Kyle Palmieri sitting out doesn’t mean anything is 
necessarily imminent, but after Riley Nash’s unfortunate injury teams will 
not take chances. If there’s a position I do see some action, it’s in goal. 

6. Thought it was very interesting that Ottawa started Anton Forsberg in 
back-to-back games (6-3 over Montreal on Saturday, 4–3 loss to 
Winnipeg on Monday). He stopped 77 of 84. Maybe I’m too busy reading 
conspiracy theories, but a showcase is not impossible to believe. He’s a 
veteran, not expensive, and has shown great professionalism living out of 
a suitcase through multiple waiver claims. If the Maple Leafs decide they 
need a goalie? 

7. Other goalie names to watch include San Jose’s Devan Dubnyk, 
Arizona’s Antti Raanta and possibly some of Carolina’s depth now that 
Petr Mrazek is back. There was a wild rumour the Hurricanes thought 
about Anaheim’s John Gibson, but that was shot down from multiple 
places. They’re comfortable with Mrazek. 

8. If Toronto decides to go for a depth defender, I could see Dallas’s 
Jamie Oleksiak being a consideration. 

9. Palmieri was with New Jersey at its Tuesday-morning skate. He and 
the Devils simply are not close on an extension, so we are where we are. 
I’m imagining a poker game with Adams, Tom Fitzgerald, Lou Lamoriello 
and several other GMs trying to bluff each other over the same players 
and similar trade scenarios. 

10. I still don’t know what to make of the Bruins. Tuukka Rask is on their 
road trip, and they know his health better than anyone else. There’s a 
loyalty to their veterans, and a realization there aren’t many more years 
for this core. I hear them linked to Palmieri and Hall, but I’ve also heard 
they don’t think a rental is a good idea for the cost. Now, if they can 
extend someone or get someone with term, it makes more sense to me. 
We’ll see. 

11. Underrated transaction of the week: Florida sending Vinnie 
Hinostroza to Chicago for Brad Morrison. It gives Hinostroza a chance to 
play, but it also clears cap room for the Panthers. 

The two teams I’m most curious about heading into the deadline are 
Toronto and Florida. I believe the Maple Leafs will add; it’s just a matter 
of what. The Panthers, meanwhile, enter Tuesday tied atop the standings 
with Colorado. 

I believe players decide a team’s course of action, and the players in 
Florida have shown they deserve to be rewarded. It’s borderline 
impossible to replace Aaron Ekblad, but I do think they’re considering 
options big and small. 

After I said on Monday’s podcast that they’re going to take a big swing, a 
couple of sources pushed back, saying the Panthers are taking pains not 
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to rush into anything. They’ve got some interesting decisions: Carry both 
Chris Driedger and Spencer Knight? Add a scorer like Hall or Palmieri? 
Go for D? 

What I’ve heard is that they want this season’s magic to be a multiple-
year thing, and won’t do anything to stupidly jeopardize that. 

12. I could see Pittsburgh with interest in Scott Laughton. Remember: 
Philadelphia sent Mark Streit to Tampa in 2016, where he was flipped to 
the Penguins. (That’s awesome — the league needs teams who hate 
each other so much they refuse to make trades.) My sense on the Flyers 
is they’ve tested the market on Laughton. These things can change 
quickly, but the last time I checked, there hadn’t been much extension 
talk. I’m a huge Laughton fan, and the tough thing about Philly potentially 
losing him is that he loves being a Flyer. 

13. I always cringe writing this sentence, but my sense is it’s very quiet in 
Calgary. They don’t have a ton of UFAs (Derek Ryan makes sense for 
Edmonton, and the two teams play on Saturday). Things can change, but 
I’m not hearing much. 

14. Wonder if the Flames will give AHLer Adam Ruzicka a shot. He’s 
slowed down a little points-wise, but the soon-to-be 22-year-old centre 
had four straight three-point games earlier in the season. The reviews on 
him have been good, and it isn’t a bad idea to let the next wave get a 
taste. 

15. Another player getting great reviews for his AHL play is Winnipeg’s 
Ville Heinola. More than one exec’s called him the best player north of 
the border. Nashville asked about him, but the Jets don’t want to do that. 
Kevin Cheveldayoff is another GM betting on prices dropping because 
there are more sellers than buyers. 

16. Obviously, this is now on the backburner, but the Canucks did begin 
conversations with Quinn Hughes and Elias Pettersson. Still early in the 
process. 

17. More than 30 players making at least $1.2 million have passed 
through waivers this season. That’s an incredible indicator of how tight 
this pandemic/flat-cap world is going to be. Alain Vigneault raised 
eyebrows when he said the Flyers expected Shayne Gostisbehere to 
clear. That wasn’t a shot at the defenceman. It was simply that the Flyers 
knew the market. Same with New Jersey and Nikita Gusev. I was 
surprised, however, that no one took a chance on Detroit’s Evgeny 
Svechnikov. He is available for trade. 

18. I get the sense it’s been quiet around the Red Wings’ UFAs. I’m not 
as convinced about the Oilers and Luke Glendening, but I think there will 
be interest elsewhere. 

19. Other situations to keep an eye on: Let’s start with Colorado. The 
Avalanche are atop the NHL with Florida, and are definitely looking to get 
even better. Things they’ve checked out include a forward with some 
edge; a defenceman to replace what they’ve lost in Ian Cole and the 
injured Erik Johnson; goaltending. Overall philosophy: we just want to 
make ourselves even better. Would not be a surprise if they were lurking 
on Palmieri. 

20. Tampa: Still think the Lightning are a stealth team on David Savard. 

21. Anaheim: The Ducks are looking for players between 19 and 23 who 
are ready to play. Those are really hard to find. I’ve heard it’s been slow 
around the Ducks, and we’ll see if it picks up at all. 

This is purely me talking, but I wondered if Vegas would ever kick the 
tires on Ryan Getzlaf. From a hockey point of view, it makes sense, but I 
don’t see how it could ever work cap-wise. In the long run, I do think 
Anaheim sees Getzlaf leading its next wave of young players. 
Meanwhile, wouldn’t be surprised to see Vegas try a value add at centre. 

22. Los Angeles: This could come down to whether or not the Kings can 
sign Alex Iafallo. They’ve been grinding away at it. 

23. St. Louis: the wildest of wild-cards. Head coach Craig Berube said his 
team was “weak-minded” due to a lack of confidence following Monday’s 
6–1 blasting by the Golden Knights. Berube is blunt; if you don’t want an 
honest answer — don’t ask the question. Suddenly, the Blues are five 
points out. Doug Armstrong could do anything. I’m similarly unsure about 
Washington, an obvious contender. Not hearing a lot about the Capitals, 
but I can’t see them not trying to make themselves better. 

24. One week ago, Arizona GM Bill Armstrong said his players would 
dictate what happens. Since then, they’ve won three of four, and opened 
up a five-point lead (although San Jose has two games in hand). I do 
believe the Coyotes’ plans for this year were to accumulate as many 
picks as possible, but now what do you do? A couple of GMs made a 
good point, asking do you really think you can beat Colorado in a playoff 
series? My answer to that is I get it, but what kind of message is it to your 
fans and players if you wave the white flag while the team is playing its 
heart out? 

25. Other situations I haven’t mentioned: I see Minnesota with a long-
term view. Does it really make sense for San Jose to add? Nashville is 
staying in the race. Chicago is realistic about where it is. I think the 
Rangers are still a few months away from making their biggest decisions. 
As for Columbus, it’s time. Brutal for them and for Riley Nash that he’s 
out four to six weeks. He’d have been perfect for someone. 

26. The Islanders scored eight five-on-five goals April 1 against 
Washington. They are the only team to do that this season. No wonder 
Lou Lamoriello is going for it. 

27. Looking forward to seeing what Ottawa does with newly signed 
draftees Jacob Bernard-Docker and Shane Pinto. The Senators play 
Wednesday, Thursday and Saturday, with a scheduled day off on 
Sunday. Game Monday, so first full practice Tuesday? 

One of the reasons Jake Sanderson went back to North Dakota is he 
didn’t get “the full college experience” in his freshman year, something 
most of us can understand. I don’t believe Sanderson was the only 
prospect weighing that, either. There’s at least one other who indicated 
he was considering staying for the same reason, but eventually decided 
to come out. 

Head coach DJ Smith also had high praise for Josh Norris during last 
Saturday’s broadcast, saying, “I’m not hiding him against anybody,” and 
the centre’s growth “is exponential.” 

28. This weekend, NBC’s Ed Olczyk is joining son Nick and broadcast 
partner Andrew Smith in the booth for an ECHL game between the Indy 
Fuel and the Fort Wayne Komets. (Smith and Nick Olczyk are the Fuel's 
regular duo.) 

“I told him for one night, he doesn’t have to respect his elders,” Ed said of 
his son. 

They’re going to go viral if Nick trashes his father for poor analysis. 

29. A couple of things left over from the opening story about Thomas 
Kiesewetter. Sportsnet’s Ken Reid is a prolific author; one of his books is 
entitled One Night Only: Conversations with the NHL’s One-Game 
Wonders. (It’s a great read.) Brian Eklund fits. 

As mentioned, Eklund started for Tampa in Montreal on Nov. 8, 2005, a 
3–2 Lightning loss. 

“I remember a lot. It’s etched into your mind,” he said. “I remember 
(coach) John Tortorella looking at me and saying, ‘You’re in.’ I remember 
walking to the rink. I remember the nerves that hit me. I was just like, 
‘Holy crap, this is really happening.’ I remember throwing a pizza up the 
middle on a penalty kill to (Alexei) Kovalev, him coming down on a 
breakaway and having to make a save.” 

Tampa led 2–1 going into the third, but Craig Rivet tied it on the power 
play and Richard Zednik won it. Eklund stopped 16 of 19. 

“Unfortunately, I remember that we lost. I felt like I held my own, but wish 
I could have come up with one of those (saves). At the same time, it was 
an experience. You have Dave Andreychuk and Vinny Lecavalier, and 
you look down and there’s Martin St. Louis at the end of the bench. I was 
like, ‘How did I end up here?’” 

Eklund said one of the reasons he went into coaching was his goalie 
guru at the time, Jeff Reese. 

“He was that mentor for me. I saw how much impact one person could 
make on another. It was something that really drove me to make a 
difference.” It’s come full circle, as one of Eklund’s star pupils, Jake 
Oettinger, is with Reese in Dallas. 
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30. Tony Amonte, coaching at Thayer Academy, would like to get into 
player development at the NHL level. 

“I love going to the rink,” he said. “We have a new rink, and all of our kids 
want to be out there, learning. That’s something I’d love to do, and I’d 
consider everything.” 

31. Tough watching Gonzaga lose the NCAA basketball final to Baylor on 
Monday night. One of the most popular students at York Mills Collegiate 
during my high school days was Claude Nembhard. He played on the 
basketball team, was on the student council. Everyone knew him. His 
part-time job was at Canada Trust, where he met his wife-to-be, Mary 
McCann. (Mary has a hockey connection. Her brother, Sean, captained 
NCAA Harvard in 1993–94. After that season, he was taken first in the 
now-defunct supplemental draft by the Florida Panthers.) 

Their son, Andrew, is a key part of the Bulldog machine, and I wanted to 
see them complete the undefeated season. 
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Sportsnet.ca / How no-movement clauses are shaping Seattle's 
expansion landscape 

 

Chris Johnston@reporterchris 

April 6, 2021, 6:20 PM 

 

When it comes to the question of how NHL general managers will 
approach the Seattle expansion process differently after going through it 
with Vegas, you can start to find an answer in an unlikely place. 

Four years ago there were 66 players who owned a no-movement clause 
in their contracts that required them to be protected in the expansion 
draft. Today there are 52 players in that position with the Kraken due to 
make their selections in July. 

The shift wasn’t driven by players suddenly seeing less appeal in having 
a “NMC” included in their deals, but by executives who identified those 
clauses as the source of problems in expansion. And so, with an 
understanding of what was coming, they started to hold the line more 
vehemently on that item in negotiations. 

By way of an example, look at the structure of two contracts the Toronto 
Maple Leafs signed with veteran defencemen over the past 14 months: 
Jake Muzzin and T.J. Brodie will both see their NMC’s convert to no-
trade clauses for the 2021-22 season, which means neither is required to 
be protected in the expansion draft. 

Under previous industry standards, those players would have had more 
than enough leverage to secure a full NMC. Muzzin passed up the 
opportunity to test the open market by signing his extension with Toronto, 
while Brodie arrived as an in-demand free agent to slot into a gaping hole 
in the team’s lineup. 

However, the organization prioritized expansion flexibility to such a 
degree that it willingly made concessions with contract structure and 
signing bonuses in order to preserve it. 

Where the Golden Knights really excelled in their expansion process was 
the way they leveraged teams with protection issues. They made 10 
trades that yielded 12 draft picks, and added Marc-Andre Fleury, Shea 
Theodore, William Karlsson, Reilly Smith, Jonathan Marchessault and 
Alex Tuch as part of those deals. 

In almost every one of those cases, the team trading with Vegas was 
trying to navigate a situation brought on by no-movement clauses. 

Take Anaheim: Kevin Bieksa is a fantastic broadcaster and Sportsnet 
colleague, but he didn’t have much hockey left in him in July 2017. 
However he had earned a NMC in his contract and required protection 

over younger teammates like Theodore, Josh Manson and Sami 
Vatanen. 

Or how about Columbus? 

The Blue Jackets had given Sergei Bobrovsky, Brandon Dubinsky, Nick 
Foligno and Scott Hartnell contracts with NMC’s long before there was 
any notion of expansion ramifications, and they suffered the 
consequences as a result. 

It basically required them to leave Josh Anderson, Ryan Murray and 
Joonas Korpisalo exposed, and they didn’t want to lose any of those 
players. So instead they worked out a deal where Vegas would select 
Karlsson -- who had one goal in his final 43 games in Columbus -- while 
also receiving a first-round pick, a second-round pick and David 
Clarkson’s expensive contract. 

(The Blue Jackets, incidentally, have since stopped giving out NMC’s and 
don’t have anyone that requires protection for Seattle). 

Why this is relevant for Ron Francis is that it seems highly unlikely the 
Kraken GM can count on being able to harvest as many additional assets 
through trades as George McPhee did. 

The other teams have had more time to prepare for their pending 
expansion decisions and they’ve got the institutional memory of how 
things played out last time. Plus they’ve got fewer headaches brought on 
by NMC’s populating their rosters. 

While there are a handful of exceptions -- Erik Johnson’s NMC in 
Colorado comes to mind, with fellow defencemen Cale Makar, Samuel 
Girard, Devon Toews and Ryan Graves also requiring protection; and 
Minnesota is somewhat squeezed by having to protect all of Jared 
Spurgeon, Ryan Suter, Jonas Brodin, Zach Parise and Mats Zuccarello -- 
this is definitely a different landscape than what McPhee found. 

There’s still opportunity for Seattle to short the marketplace, especially in 
a flat-cap environment where teams will be tripping over themselves to 
try and unload contracts. Francis is in a strong position to charge a 
pandemic premium for any meaningful money he’s willing to assume, 
and he’s also permitted to talk trade with his colleagues already -- 
although any deal consummated would only be sealed with a handshake 
subject to the league’s approval in the off-season. 

The same rules used for the Vegas expansion draft also apply to Seattle, 
and they were designed to reward ownership groups that each paid a 
record-high expansion fee ($500-million by the Golden Knights, then 
$650-million by the Kraken). That price of entry was factored into 
allowing teams to protect either seven forwards, three defencemen and a 
goalie or eight skaters and a goalie because it guaranteed that quality 
players would shake free. 

Then there’s the fact that only one team is doing the picking, as Laurence 
Gilman explained on Craig Custance’s ‘Full 60’ podcast in February 
2018. Gilman is now the Maple Leafs assistant GM, but consulted with 
the NHL in drafting the Vegas expansion rules prior to taking that 
position. 

“Quite frankly, once it was determined it was one team and it was Vegas, 
this was not an expansion draft,” Gilman told Custance. “It was called an 
expansion draft, but an expansion draft is what occurred in 2001 when 
Minnesota and Columbus selected players between them. This was an 
asset harvest event. 

“Las Vegas wasn’t competing with another franchise and had the ability 
to map out exactly what they wanted to harvest.” 

That dynamic remains in place for Seattle. 

It will just be up to Francis and his hockey operations staff to find some 
different leverage points to maximize their first crop of talent. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Bo Horvat's experience reminder of human side of 
Canucks' COVID-19 crisis 

 

Iain MacIntyre@imacSportsnet 

April 6, 2021, 4:18 PM 

 

VANCOUVER -- It was a birthday video that would both make you smile 
and break your heart. 

When Bo Horvat turned 26 on Monday, in quarantine in the basement of 
his own home, the Vancouver Canucks’ captain sent a birthday present 
back to his parents in Rodney, Ont. It was a video of Holly Horvat feeding 
the couple’s nine-month-old son, Gunnar. It was filmed through a 
window. 

“It totally breaks your heart,” Cindy Horvat, Bo’s mom, said. “Over Easter 
and now his birthday, and just knowing the position he's in, it just hits 
home. He's sick and you can't be there. He’ll always be my baby.” 

The Canucks centre is sick with COVID-19, one of 21 members of the 
team’s hockey operations staff who are on the National Hockey League 
COVID protocol list amid the most dangerous outbreak of this pandemic-
shortened season. 

The good news, Tim Horvat told Sportsnet, is that so far both Holly and 
Gunnar are healthy. 

Bo’s dad said he hasn’t been able to sleep since the coronavirus hit the 
Canucks last week like a tsunami, shutting down the team indefinitely, 
sickening the majority of players and endangering their families, too. 

There is a pile of hockey-related issues to be navigated. But talk to Tim 
and Cindy Horvat for a minute and you quickly realize the true impact of 
this crisis is a human one, not a hockey one. Each player is a son. Many 
of them are also fathers and spouses. 

“I worry so much about Gunnar because he's only at nine months,” Tim 
said. “I just worry about him like crazy. I mean, you always worry about 
your own kid and you worry about Holly, for sure. But it's the little ones. 
Their immune systems, you don't know how they are. And with the new 
variants, they don't even know how that is towards kids. It's all pretty 
scary. 

“To be honest with you, I haven't slept good since it started. I'll wake up 
at three, four in the morning just thinking about them. You want to text 
them but you know you can't because they're sleeping. And then when 
you get up in the morning, you want to text them but you don't because 
it's only four in the morning (in Vancouver). It's constantly on your mind. 
It's the parenting. You want to be there, you wish it was you. I wish it was 
me there.” 

Tim works for Chase Insulation near Rodney in the largely rural area 
southwest of London, Ont. Cindy runs a hair salon but has been forced to 
close the business due to coronavirus restrictions. Their other son, Cal, 
Bo’s younger brother, is training to be a police officer in London. 

Those early hours are the hardest part of Tim’s day, when he has finally 
given up on sleep but has to wait for the Pacific time zone to catch up so 
he can call or text Bo for the first of several daily updates. 

“I keep looking at my clock and hoping it's 10:30, 11,” Tim said. “OK, it's 
11, so you know it's eight o'clock there, I'll give him a call. But then you 
think: Am I bugging him too much? I told him right away: ‘If you're feeling 
down or depressed or you just need someone to talk to, we're just a 
phone call away.’ 

“He says: 'I'm doing OK, Dad, I'll be fine. I just worry about Gunnar and 
Holly, but I'm going to be fine.' My focus now probably isn't as much on 
Bo because I know he's getting better. But now it's on Holly and Gunnar. 

“When Bo sent that (Snapchat video) of him looking through the window, 
that kind of broke my heart. You know, it's Bo's birthday and he can't be 
with his family because he's downstairs and they're upstairs. That was 
kind of tough, right? I really worry about the Sutters, the Roussels, the 
Myers -- everyone's that got it and has families. You worry sick for them. I 
do.” 

He said he texts Brandon Sutter and several other Canucks. Sutter 
emceed at Bo and Holly’s wedding in 2019. 

“What's Bo been there, seven years now?” Tim said. “You get to know 
these guys on a personal level. I know people look at them as 
professional athletes or whatever. When I see them at the arena... I'm 
giving them hugs. They're just normal guys that have families, and you 
just worry sick for them all. 

“Bo and Holly and Gunnar, at least they've got each other, thank God. 
But I feel for the single guys like (Quinn) Hughes and (Brock) Boeser and 
Petey (Elias Pettersson) and (Nils) Hoglander. I mean, they're on their 
own. I think of them guys just like I think of my own kid. Honestly, I love 
them all. It just bothers the hell out of me, praying that they're all going to 
be okay.” 

Tim said Bo reports feeling better. As of Monday, he was still getting 
headaches and feeling tired but was doing better than he was after 
testing positive for COVID-19 on Friday, Tim said. 

Tim and Cindy Horvat typically travel to Vancouver at least a couple of 
times per season to visit Bo and see him play, and will meet the Canucks 
on the road most times the team is near Ontario. 

Cindy said she knew this was going to be a difficult winter, cut off from 
her son and his family since Bo, Holly and Gunnar returned to Vancouver 
in December. Everyone understood there would be no visits in the 
season of COVID, that Gunnar and his grandparents wouldn’t see each 
other again until after the Canucks finished playing. 

“It has probably been a little harder than I expected,” Cindy said. “They 
had to leave just before Christmas, so of course it was kind of bad timing. 
And having a little one, too -- this is the first time he's been gone for so 
long. It has definitely been tough. And then you're always worried about 
them catching it, and then sure enough, it happens.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Canadiens Notebook: Could Gallagher's injury free space 
for deadline moves? 

 

Eric Engels@EricEngels 

April 6, 2021, 10:43 PM 

 

BROSSARD, Que. — This can’t be the money-out scenario Montreal 
Canadiens general manager Marc Bergevin was hoping for and, as of 
this moment, it isn’t necessarily the one he’s getting. 

But with Brendan Gallagher sidelined indefinitely with a fractured right 
thumb, and with five weeks and change remaining in the NHL’s regular 
season, it’s possible he won’t return prior to the Stanley Cup Playoffs. 
And if it becomes definite he won’t return — Gallagher still needs to 
consult with doctors before a recovery timeline can be determined — he 
could be placed on the long-term injured reserve list, which would mean 
the Canadiens would be able to exceed the salary cap and add a player 
(or players) making as much as his $3.75-million hit. 

There’s no doubt Bergevin would rather have Gallagher. As would the 
rest of the Canadiens. 

“He's the engine. He really is,” said Montreal goaltender Jake Allen on 
Tuesday. “Even when I wasn't here and part of this organization, you 
knew from afar this guy was the engine of the team. He's the bulldog out 
there. You know what you're getting from Gally every game. He's going 
to be in the hard areas, he's going to do the things that you need to do 
and pay the price to win.” 

*I understand that I may withdraw my consent at any time. 
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But if you can’t have Gallagher, having the money to do some shopping 
prior to the April 12 trade deadline could help. 

For now, the 29-year-old winger hasn’t been designated to LTIR. It’s 
possible he won’t be if there’s even a fraction of a chance he’ll be back 
before May 11, when the Canadiens are scheduled to play their final 
game of the season. 

But if it does come to be that Gallagher’s recovery will take at least that 
long, it gives Bergevin some of the flexibility he didn’t think he was going 
to have prior to the deadline — and not just financial flexibility, but also 
roster flexibility. Because even if it’s still possible he’d move someone off 
the team to add someone from another, he might be able to get away 
with not doing that. 

Bergevin has said for weeks that he really likes his team, and both he 
and Canadiens coach Dominique Ducharme have talked about the need 
to use everyone down the stretch. With 21 games to play over 34 nights 
before the grind of the playoffs gets underway, being able to add to the 
roster without subtracting from it is a serious advantage. It’s an 
advantage that only get bigger once the playoffs begin and as they 
continue. 

At worst, the cap flexibility would be a consolation for not having 
Gallagher for a short while. 

Carey Price day to day with a lower-body injury 

When Price extended himself and appeared to strain his right leg in the 
second period of Monday’s game, it was obvious he wasn’t at 100 per 
cent. 

There was no doubt about it as the game wore on and Price continued to 
limp around his crease. 

With Ducharme confirming Tuesday the goaltender was suffering from a 
minor injury that’s “been carrying on for a little bit of time,” you had to 
wonder what the Canadiens were thinking allowing him to continue to 
play through it. 

When Ducharme was asked that by one reporter, he responded, 
“Because the info we have is that it’s not something that’s dangerous for 
his season or his career.” 

Still, Price has a long injury history, accompanied by a long history of 
deciding to play through injuries when he shouldn’t. To allow him to 
continue to do that and think it won’t possibly affect his career doesn’t 
seem like a cautious approach, or a smart one, with the 33-year-old in 
Year 3 of an eight-year, $84-million deal. 

We understand Price is the franchise player and that the Canadiens feel 
they need him to play in order to have their best chance of winning. We 
also acknowledge that his pride and his competitiveness are reasons 
he’s as valued as he is. 

But the Canadiens traded for Allen to give Price all the rest he needs so 
he could be at his very best when it matters most, and it seems most 
logical to stay firm in that plan with Price nursing an injury. 

The precaution they’re taking in leaving Price at home for Wednesday’s 
game in Toronto to, as Ducharme said, “make sure he can take care of it 
and come back at 100 per cent,” should’ve been taken when he initially 
got injured. It should probably be taken at least throughout the rest of this 
week, regardless of how rest and treatment leave Price feeling. 

After Wednesday’s game against the Maple Leafs, the Winnipeg Jets 
play the Canadiens at the Bell Centre on Thursday and Saturday. 
Ducharme said it is possible Allen plays both Wednesday and Thursday, 
and that would be a better plan than turning to Price at less than 100 per 
cent. 

And if the coach needs to depend on Charlie Lindgren or Cayden 
Primeau for Thursday or Saturday, so as not to overtax Allen, that also 
beats putting Price in and allowing him to continue playing with a 
lingering injury. 

Wednesday’s game will be the first of five remaining between Montreal 
and Toronto, with the Canadiens having gone 1-2-1 in the first four. 

They enter the game with four games in hand, but 12 points back in the 
standings. Allen, who will likely face Toronto backup Jack Campbell — 

winner of all nine of his starts this season — knows what kind of 
challenge he and his teammates are facing. 

“It’s a huge test against the No. 1 team in the division,” he said. 
“Obviously our biggest rival, and they just have a really good hockey 
team. So, I think it’s a chance to set our bar where we want to be, and 
that’s where they are right now. It’s a good measuring stick, it’s a good 
opportunity for us to go out there and compete hard, play hard and 
continue to build here and have some fun doing it.” 

Through 12 starts, Allen is 5-3-4 and has a .922 save percentage. He’ll 
have to be at his best to get the better of Campbell, who’s got a .944 
save percentage. 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi to right wing, Joel Armia on the mend 

With Gallagher down, Kotkaniemi will take his spot next to Phillip Danault 
and Tomas Tatar to start Wednesday’s game. 

It’s a position the centre feels comfortable in, given that he played right 
wing for a considerable portion of his last season in Finland before 
debuting with the Canadiens in 2018. 

It’s easy to look at the downside of this decision — of moving a natural 
and developing centreman out of position temporarily — but the upside of 
it is Kotkaniemi’s getting the opportunity to play with two players who 
have combined for 16 points in their last seven games. 

“It's always an honour to play with them,” the 20-year-old said. “They're 
great players. It couldn't be better than to have a chance to show what 
I've got with those types of players. They're both really good with the 
puck, so I probably need to fill Gally's dirty-area, five-foot role a little bit, 
and I'll just try to help Phil and Tuna as much as I can.” 

Kotkaniemi knows he can’t be Gallagher, and Ducharme isn’t expecting 
him to be. 

“I just want him to be KK,” the coach said. “He's at his best when he's 
dynamic, when he skates, when he carries the puck and when he's 
physical and uses his shot and his talent.” 

Chances are Kotkaniemi will only be doing it from the wing short term. 

Armia, who was placed in COVID-19 protocol two weeks ago after testing 
positive for a variant of the virus, emerged from quarantine Tuesday and 
could be back before long. 

“There’s a way to get him back in shape before he gets on the ice,” said 
Ducharme. “When you can’t even do a pushup for two weeks, you’ve got 
work to do to get back into an NHL game. There’s a plan for him to get 
back into shape, but he’s back in the team’s entourage.” 
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